Co-Delivery of Immunomodulators and Autoantigen as Antigen-Specific Immunotherapy for the Treatment of a Murine Model of Multiple Sclerosis

By

Laura Northrup

Submitted to the graduate degree program in Pharmaceutical Chemistry and the Graduate Faculty of the University of Kansas in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Chairperson Dr. Cory Berkland

Dr. Teruna Siahaan

Dr. M. Laird Forrest

Dr. David Volkin

Dr. Prajna Dhar

Date Defended: November 8, 2016

The Dissertation Committee for Laura Northrup

certifies that this is the approved version of the following dissertation:

Co-Delivery of Immunomodulators and Autoantigen as Antigen-Specific Immunotherapy for the Treatment of a Murine Model of Multiple Sclerosis

Chairperson: Dr. Cory Berkland

Date approved: November 8, 2016

Abstract

Multiple Sclerosis (MS) is an autoimmune disease characterized by the breakdown of immune tolerance towards autoantigen in the myelin sheath surrounding the neurons. Current therapies for MS and other autoimmune diseases focus on treating the symptoms and not the cause of the disease. A major setback in improving current therapeutics for autoimmunity is the lack of antigen specificity. Successful antigen-specific immunotherapy (ASIT) would allow for improved treatment of autoimmune diseases. This thesis investigates the creation of ASIT for autoimmunity through the co-delivery of an immunomodulator and autoantigen. First, immunomodulatory peptides targeting the B7 costimulatory pathway and cell adhesion were tested for their ability to suppress a murine model of MS, experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), utilizing a co-delivery vehicle developed in our lab, soluble antigen arrays. Peptides targeting different surface markers were all found to suppress EAE when codelivered with autoantigen, demonstrating the ability of different immunomodulators to create effective ASIT. Expanding upon the idea of combinational ASIT, eleven different small molecules immunomodulators were screened for properties indicative of autoimmune suppression in an antigen-specific splenocyte system. This screen revealed that several compounds, most notably dexamethasone, had the ability to skew the antigen-specific immune response towards autoimmune suppression. The ability of dexamethasone to act as an effective immunomodulator in ASIT for autoimmunity was confirmed in vivo in the treatment of EAE. Co-delivery of dexamethasone and autoantigen in an oil-in-water emulsion, incomplete Freund's adjuvant, was found to suppress EAE and shift the immune response. Overall, the results presented dissertation provide evidence for the successful creation of ASIT for autoimmunity by combining immunomodulator and autoantigen.

Acknowledgements

Firstly, I would like thank my advisor, Dr. Cory Berkland, for all of your guidance and advice along the way to my PhD. With your help I feel like I have grown not only in my scientific knowledge, but also in my ability to prioritize my work. In your words I have learned to "work smarter, not harder." This is a lesson I will carry with me throughout the rest of my life.

I would also like to thank my dissertation committee: Dr. Teruna Siahaan, Dr. Laird Forrest, Dr. David Volkin, and Dr. Prajna Dhar. Thank you for your suggestions and insights into my work. For many of you, thank you for helping guide me from my orals presentation until my defense. Additionally, I do not know where I would be without the excellent Department of Pharmaceutical Chemistry. The education I received from some of the top minds in pharmaceutical science will help me throughout the rest of my career.

A special thanks to all of great research facilities at KU that helped make my research possible. Thank you to the Kansas Vaccine Institute, especially Francisco Martinez Becerra, for all of your help with flow cytometry, ELISpot, and U-Plex analysis. The Microscopy and Analytical Imaging Core Lab, especially Heather Shinogle, for her help with fluorescent microscopy. Also, the Macromolecule and Vaccine Stabilization Center for use of their lab space and instrumentation. Thank you to Dr. Charlotte Vines for her help on the research conducted in Chapter 2. Finally, thank you to Dr. Siahaan and his lab members for their knowledge of the EAE mouse model.

The research in this dissertation would not have been possible without the generous help from my fellowships and research funding. Thank you to the KU Department of Pharmaceutical Chemistry for the Takeru Higuchi Fellowship, American Foundation for Pharmaceutical Education (AFPE) for the Pre-Doctoral Fellowship in Clinical Pharmaceutical Science, American Association of Pharmaceutical Scientists (AAPS) Foundation Graduate Fellowship, and the Doctoral Student Research Fund from KU Graduate Studies.

Thank you to all of my undergrad research mentors for inspiring me to go to graduate school. Dr. Silvia Muro and Dr. Janet Hsu for providing me with such a great REU experience that helped me realize what I wanted to do for the rest of my life. Thank you to Dr. Aliasger Salem for your advice and guidance not only in my undergrad research, but also in my graduate school decision.

I would be remiss without acknowledging my fellow lab members and their contributions not only to this work but also to making my graduate school experience a great one. Thank you to all previous and current Berkland lab members, I could not have done it without you. I want to especially thank those that helped me the most throughout my PhD. Thank you to my "unofficial advisor" Dr. Bradley Sullivan, without your help and guidance for over half of my PhD I would not have finished. Your energy and innovative thinking inspired me even when experiments were not working so well. Dr. Shara Thati, thank you for all of your help training me in the lab and your assistance with my animal studies. Dr. Josh Sestak for helping me with research for my first paper. Thank you to Chad Pickens and Martin Leon for all of your help with chemical analysis, specifically with my HPLC analysis. Matt Christopher, thank you for your help with my review paper, research, and for carrying on the splenocyte research in my absence. Danny Griffin for your previous and future help in finishing out my emulsion-based research. All of the other past and present Berkland lab members that I have had the honor of working with: Dr. Jian Qian, Brittany Hartwell, Lorena Antunez, Jimmy Song, Dr. Nashwa El-Gendy, Dr. Nabil Alhakamy, Dr. Chis Kuehl, Dr. Connor Dennis, Dr. Ola Alawode, Dr. Bo Pornputtapitak, and Singkome "Kim" Tima.

A very special shout out to the awesome office crew, especially Brittany Hartwell and Lorena Antunez. I had the best time sharing an office with you both for the past 5+ years and will greatly miss our comradery. Both of you contributed so much to my research through our scholarly discussions, and to my procrastination with our not-so-scholarly discussions. I wish the best to both of you in all of your future endeavors. I was lucky to have met such brilliant women and know you will both go far in life.

I have been fortunate in graduate school to have an amazing close knit friend group; Cavan, Jayant, Derek, Justine, Yamini, and Joe. I could not imagine surviving grad school without you guys, and I am looking forward to staying close in the future.

Thank you to my family and relatives for all of your support over the years. My parents and sister, thank you so much for putting up with my research talk. Also, a special thanks to my mom for inspiring me to pursue my science aspirations and never let the world tell me what women can and can't do. Thank you to my Missouri relatives, my Uncle Mark and Aunt Mary. It has been wonderful having you so close these past few years.

I am not sure I can ever fully express my gratitude to my husband Joe. From following me to Kansas to always being there for me when things were tough; I can't imagine my life without you. I look forward to all of our adventures together in the future. Also, thank you to my fur-babies, Noodles and Whiskers. You both always know how to bring a smile to my face after a long day in lab.

Last, but certainly not least, thank you to all of the mice that gave their lives for the research in this dissertation.

Table of Contents

Cha	pter I:	Introduction	1
1	Intr	oduction to Antigen-Specific Immunotherapy	2
2. Introduction to Autoimmune Diseases			4
	2.1.	Immune tolerance and Regulatory Responses	4
	2.2	Immunology of Autoimmunity	7
	2.3	Autoimmune Diseases	7
3	Cur	rent therapies for autoimmunity	9
	3.1	General Immunosuppressants	. 10
	3.2	Mobility and Transport Inhibitors	. 12
	3.3	Immune cell activiation inhibitors	. 13
	3.4	Antigen Mimics	. 15
	3.5	Current combination therapies for autoimmune disease	. 16
4	Cor	nbination strategies for ASIT in autoimmunity	. 16
5	Clin	nical Trials of ASIT for Autoimmunity	. 23
6	Cha	allenges for the Future of ASIT for Autoimmunity	. 25
7	Cor	nclusion	. 32
R	eferen	ces	. 40

1.	Intr	oduction	58
2.	Mat	terials and Methods	60
2	2.1	Materials	60
2	2.2	Conjugation of aminooxy peptides to HA polymer	60
2	2.3	Characterization of SAgAs by High Performance Liquid Chromatography	61
2	2.4	Characterization of SAgAs by Gel Permeation Chromatography	62
2	2.5	Characterization of SAgAs by Micoflow Imaging (MFI).	62
2	2.6	Induction of EAE and Therapeutic Study	62
2	2.7	Splenocyte Isolation and ex vivo treatment of splenocytes	63
2	2.8	Statistical analysis	64
3.	Res	ults	64
3	8.1.	Synthesis and Characterization of Soluble Antigen Arrays	64
3	3.2.	Suppression of EAE by Soluble Antigen Arrays	65

	3.3.	SAgAs containing B7AP peptide reduced pro-inflammatory cytokine production 66
4.	Dise	cussion
5.	Con	clusion
Re	feren	ces

Chapter III: Screening immunomodulators to skew the antigen specific immune response in anutoimmune system
1. Introduction
2. Materials and Methods
2.1 Materials
2.2 Induction of EAE
2.3 Splenocyte isolation and <i>ex vivo</i> treatment
2.4 Measurement of cytokines and cellular metabolism
2.5 Fluorescent staining
2.6 Imaging and flow cytometry
2.7 Statistical analysis
3. Results
3.1. Characterization of an Antigen-Educated System Capable of Demonstrating Immune Response
3.2. Evaluation of Cytokine Response to Immunomodulators
3.3. Assessment of Cell Population Changes with Immunomodulators
4. Discussion
5. Conclusion
References

Chapter IV: Co-Delivery of Autoantigen and Dexamethasone in Incomplete Freund's Adjuvant 1. 2. 2.9 2.10 2.11 2.12 Induction of EAE and Therapeutic Study......139 2.13

2.14	Measurement of Cytokines.	140
2.15	Measurement of Cellular Metabolism.	141
2.16	Fluorescent staining and Flow Cytometry.	141
2.17	Detection of PLP-Specific Antibodies by ELISpot.	141
2.18	Statistical analysis	142
3. Re	sults	143
3.1.	Characterization of IFA Emulsion containing PLP and Dex	143
3.2.	Treatments containing PLP delivered in IFA Suppress EAE Symptoms	143
3.3.	Dexamethasone Shifts Cytokine Profiles Away from Inflammation	145
3.4.	Effective in vivo Therapies Increase B-cell-related Responses in Splenocytes	146
4. Dis	scussion	147
5. Co	nclusion	150
Referer	nces	160

Chapt	er V: Conclusions and Future Work	167
1.	Conclusions	168
2.	Future Work	169
Ref	erences	174

Chapter I: Introduction

1. Introduction to Antigen-Specific Immunotherapy

Antigen-specific immunotherapy (ASIT) has been used in the clinic for over a century to induce antigen-specific immune responses. Vaccines were the first modern successful antigenspecific immunotherapies, utilizing disease-causing antigens in order to induce prophylactic protective immune responses against specific foreign pathogens. Treatments with specific allergy-inducing antigens have also been useful for the induction of antigen-specific immune tolerance for allergy desensitization. Clinical treatment of autoimmune diseases, however, still relies primarily on global immune suppression through the use of potent small molecule immunomodulators. Within the last decade, scientists have begun to explore combinations of immunomodulators and autoantigens in the hope of creating effective ASIT for the treatment of autoimmune diseases; a strategy that could substantially improve clinical outcomes without compromising the entire immune system.

One of the most successful strategies in ASIT for inducing immune tolerance has been the use of hyposensitization therapy in the treatment of allergies. Hyposensitization therapy has been used since the early 1900s as a means to desensitize patients to specific allergens [1]. In the seminal papers published by Noon [2] and Freeman [3] in 1911, pollen extracts were injected subcutaneously using an increasing-dose schedule in order to relieve symptoms from grass pollen allergy and hay fever [1]. The current 'gold standard' for hyposensitization therapy is surprisingly similar to these techniques described over a century ago [1]. Although hyposensitization for allergies has been effective in many cases, several disadvantages have yet to be remedied. The dosing schedule is often difficult for patients to complete due to the frequency and length of the therapy [1]. The majority of hyposensitization therapy is given via subcutaneous injections and needs to be administered by a trained professional over a period of

years [1, 4]. Sublingual ASIT may ultimately increase treatment convenience; however, the most important consideration, safety, may remain an issue [4]. Unfortunately, in some cases, hyposensitization therapy can become life threatening as anaphylaxis can occur following treatment of severe allergies, reinforcing the requirement for administration by a trained professional in a clinical setting [1]. Additionally, the mechanisms whereby hyposensitization therapy induces therapeutic immune tolerance or anaphylactic shock are still not completely understood [5].

Using approaches similar to allergen immunotherapies, ASIT for the treatment of autoimmune diseases using only disease-causing autoantigen has been explored with minimal clinical success. Although these therapies often work in animal models; translation to humans has not shown the same level of efficacy [6-8]. Efforts to induce tolerance in autoimmune patients often use repeat administration of low doses of autoantigen or altered peptide ligands, but thus far, these approaches have suffered from poor long term clinical effectiveness and variable outcomes [6, 9, 10].

Most of the currently approved autoimmune therapies are immunomodulators; the majority of these immunomodulators non-specifically cause immune suppression (i.e., immunosuppressants). As our understanding of immunology has improved, many therapeutic molecules once thought to act as specific immunosuppressants have recently been shown to have multiple mechanisms of action with numerous downstream effects. For example, rapamycin (Sirolimus) has traditionally been considered an immunosuppressant drug; however, recently it has been discovered that the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) pathway is essential in maintaining the balance between tolerance and inflammation [11]. Immunomodulation in the treatment of autoimmunity, therefore, extends far beyond immunosuppression and can involve shifting the immune response towards tolerance through a variety of mechanisms (**Table 1**). Unfortunately, the lack of antigen-

specificity in immunomodulation can lead to undesired side-effects and potentially increase the risk of opportunistic infections in patients taking these immunosuppressive therapies.

One promising strategy in the creation of ASIT for autoimmunity is combination therapy of antigen and immunomodulator. This strategy mimics the successful "antigen-adjuvant" model used in the creation of vaccines. Adjuvants are immunomodulators used in vaccines to enhance the antigen-specific immune response, increasing the potency of the vaccine. Applying this paradigm for treating autoimmune disease, the combination of antigen and immunomodulator may be able to direct the immune response toward tolerance to autoantigen.

This review highlights recent work combining immunomodulators with autoantigen either by co-administration or co-delivery to induce tolerance in autoimmune disease. We present a thorough background on the immunological processes involved in autoimmunity and tolerance, along with an examination of currently approved therapies. Recent experimental work utilizing co-administration and co-delivery techniques, combining antigen and immunomodulator, have shown exciting new promise in autoimmune therapy. ASIT combination therapies have also shown promise in the clinic. With the recent advances in ASIT, the potential to induce antigen-specific tolerance to treat, prevent, or possibly cure a subset of autoimmune diseases in humans may be on the horizon.

2. Introduction to Autoimmune Diseases

2.1. Immune tolerance and Regulatory Responses

The protective response of the immune system is deeply rooted in the selective recognition of foreign substances, or non-self-antigens, and the absence of a reaction to native antigens; the latter can be defined as immunological self-tolerance. The loss of this tolerance to self-antigens may

result in an immune response directed towards 'self' and is defined as an autoimmune response. While the origin of many autoimmune diseases still remains unclear, it is thought that a lapse in tolerance to autoantigens is a key step in the progression of the autoimmune response [12]. In order to understand how autoimmune diseases may develop in an individual, it is important to first assess the ways in which the body maintains tolerance toward autoantigens. The processes through which the immune system attempts to achieve and maintain tolerance toward autoantigens can be classified into two categories: central and peripheral.

Central tolerance involves the presentation of autoantigen to T-cells and B-cells in the thymus and bone marrow. This process is commonly referred to as negative selection and includes inducing apoptosis in developing lymphocytes which may recognize autoantigens or preventing their expansion and release into systemic circulation. Inevitably, some lymphocytes that recognize autoantigens are able to bypass the mechanism of central tolerance [13]. Fortunately, the immune system contains a variety of mechanisms to prevent activation of these potentially auto-reactive lymphocytes in peripheral tissue, known as peripheral tolerance. These mechanisms include physical separation of auto-reactive T-cells from cells presenting autoantigens via the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) [14, 15]. Naïve T-cells are contained primarily to lymphoid peripheral tissues and blood, and as a result their encounters with autoantigen presentation by nonlymphoid tissue cells are limited in healthy individuals [14]. In addition to antigen presentation via MHC restriction, T-cell activation requires the presence of surface expressed secondary context signaling (co-stimulatory) receptors, examples include CD80 (B7-1), CD86 (B7-2), CD40L, CD70, OX40L, and many others [16, 17]. Failure to provide the appropriate stimulatory context signals may result in functional inactivation of the lymphocyte, known as anergy. Besides these costimulatory signals, secondary context receptors exist which are capable of inducing anergy in T-

cells, also known as 'co-inhibitory' receptors, and include cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 (CTLA-4) and programmed death-1 (PD-1) [16]. Ligation of these receptors has been shown to inhibit T-cell activation [18]. Conversely, mice lacking the co-inhibitory receptor CTLA-4 develop lymphoproliferative disorders leading to death, suggesting a highly dependent regulatory component of these receptors [19]. The combination of these factors help support peripheral tolerance to maintain T-cell-dependent self-tolerance.

The immune system also regulates antigen presentation in order to control peripheral T-cell responses. In the periphery, antigen presenting cells (APCs), particularly dendritic cells (DCs), are major contributors to the initiation and regulation of downstream immune responses. In addition to antigen uptake, processing, and presentation capability, DCs express a variety of co-stimulatory and co-inhibitory receptors and are responsive to their local external environment. For example, DCs can respond to signals elicited by pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) binding pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) [20]. Encounters with many PAMPs can result in up-regulation of co-stimulatory surface receptors, overexpression of MHC, and secretion of inflammatory cytokines; a microenvironment that can stimulate activation of naïve T-cells [20, 21]. It is important to note that in the absence of these inflammatory signals, immature DCs can present antigen and induce tolerance in naïve T-cells, providing another means for regulation of autoimmune responses [14].

A third mechanism of peripheral tolerance is the presence of regulatory T-cells (Tregs). Tregs suppress immune responses in an antigen-specific manner through cytokine secretion, metabolic disruption, and alteration of DC function [22]. It has been shown that secretion of cytokines such as interleukin (IL)-10, transforming growth factor (TGF)- β , and IL-35 play a role in the suppression of immune response; however, the importance of these cytokines in the overall function of Tregs is still a point of debate [22]. Furthermore, it is hypothesized that Treg populations are capable of inducing apoptosis through deprivation of IL-2, a pro-inflammatory cytokine, due to the high expression of CD25, although the mechanisms are still not yet understood [22]. In addition to the previously mentioned influences on the local environment, it is believed that regulatory T-cells also act to alter the function of DCs upon antigen-MHC recognition and CTLA-4 ligation. Studies indicate that Tregs are capable of up-regulating the expression of indoleamine 2, 3-dioxygenase (IDO) in DCs, an enzyme that has been found to limit the inflammatory response and induce a tolerogenic response [23]. Additionally, studies have indicated that Treg interactions with DCs may downregulate the expression of B7 (CD80/CD86) limiting DC function in activating T-cells [22].

2.2 Immunology of Autoimmunity

In general, autoimmune diseases develop upon failure of the numerous regulatory pathways mentioned previously; however, ongoing studies are continuously evaluating and exploring new mechanisms whereby self-tolerance is disrupted. Breakdown of tolerance toward autoantigen is often thought to be a result of both genetic and environmental risk factors, including exposure to infection by particular pathogens [24]. Multiple hypotheses have been generated to explain the downstream processes by which immune responses against autoantigen may occur upon exposure to an infectious pathogen including molecular mimicry of endogenous protein antigens, epitope spreading, and bystander activation; however, the exact mechanisms whereby autoimmune disease develops are still not well understood [24].

2.3 Autoimmune Diseases

There are currently over 80 autoimmune diseases identified by the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases (NIAID) affecting an estimated 20 million Americans [25]. Some of the most common autoimmune diseases include type 1 diabetes (T1D), rheumatoid arthritis (RA), systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), inflammatory bowel disease, psoriasis, and multiple sclerosis (MS). The discovery of a disease causing antigen or epitope is vital to the development of ASIT for autoimmunity; however, identifying such antigens is not a simple task, particularly in systemic autoimmune diseases such as SLE, for which there may be multiple antigenic targets [26]. The majority of current research in ASIT is focused on RA, T1D, and MS as they all have robust animal models, allowing for a greater understanding of autoimmune pathogenesis and the identification of disease-causing autoantigens.

RA is typified by infiltration of the synovium by CD4⁺ T-cells, B-cells, and macrophages resulting in inflammation in joints. In recent years, the focus of RA pathogenesis has shifted to the study of autoantibodies including anti-IgG rheumatoid factors (RFs) and anti-citrullinated protein antibodies (ACPAs), as these autoantibodies have been found to reliably predict disease progression [27]. Further research is required to determine the relevance of these autoantibodies and others to subsets of RA patients and disease progression.

Recently, disease-specific targets for the treatment of T1D have also been identified including preproinsulin (PPI), glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD65), and heat shock protein 60 (HSP60) [28]. T1D involves the destruction of insulin-producing pancreatic β -cells, resulting in the loss of the body's ability to produce insulin and failure to control blood glucose levels. As such, clinical studies are commonly performed in early onset T1D patients in order to retain β -cell function and provide the greatest benefit to the patient. Each of these antigens has been identified to play a role in the non-obese diabetic (NOD) mouse model for T1D and have recently been explored in clinical trials for antigen-specific therapies [29-31].

Similarly, potential disease causing autoantigens have been identified in MS including myelin basic protein (MBP), myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein (MOG), proteolipid protein (PLP), and myelin associated glycoprotein (MAG) [32]. MS is characterized by inflammation of the central nervous system (CNS) due to immune cell mediated degradation of myelin proteins, resulting in neurological complications. In the most common form of MS, symptoms follow a relapsing-remitting form, and these symptoms may vary from one relapse period to another depending upon the location of the CNS inflammation [33]. A commonly employed animal model for MS is experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), which is usually induced in healthy mice by vaccination with MBP, MOG, or PLP autoantigens, allowing for insight into the pathogenesis of demyelinating autoimmune diseases [34].

3 Current therapies for autoimmunity

Although autoimmune diseases are diverse in both cause and progression, most of the current therapies fall into a few distinct categories; general immunosuppressants, mobility and transport inhibitors, immune cell activation inhibitors, and antigen mimics (shown in **Figure 1**). The downfall of the majority of current autoimmune therapies is the lack of antigen specificity. Many therapies inhibit or modify the global immune response hindering the patient's ability to fight off foreign pathogens. In order to decrease unwanted side effects and increase efficacy, treatments that induce antigen-specific tolerance are needed for autoimmune diseases. Recent advances in combinational ASIT may hold the key to improved therapeutics, and will be discussed in a later section.

3.1 General Immunosuppressants

Autoimmune diseases have traditionally used immunosuppressant medications that globally suppress the immune response. Immunosuppressants are highly effective for many patients and therefore remain the current "gold standard" of autoimmunity treatment [35]. In many immunosuppressant therapies the benefits can be counterbalanced by toxicity or severe adverse events. In fact, current treatments for the autoimmune disease RA fail in up to 50% of patients due to adverse side effects [36].

Immunosuppressants used in autoimmune treatment consist of both small molecules and biologics, such as proteins and antibodies, and can elicit their effect through several different mechanisms. Many anti-inflammatory compounds act by inhibition of immune cell proliferation, such as lefunomide (Arava) for RA and teriflunomide (Aubagio) for MS, which block synthesis of DNA necessary for cell division [37]. Chemotherapeutics including mitoxantrone (Novantrone) and methotrexate have also been used in treating autoimmunity due to their ability to inhibit DNA synthesis [37, 38]. Inhibition of cellular proliferation inhibits the rapid expansion of autoreactive immune cells that can cause tissue damage and further inflammation thereby reducing disease symptoms.

Another common mechanism whereby immunosuppressant drugs act is via control of the cytokine response. Cytokines act as soluble messengers of the immune system; creating inflammatory or tolerogenic responses depending on the type and quantity of cytokines that are secreted in the local microenvironment. Autoimmune therapies have tried to leverage the complexity of the cytokine response by inhibiting the production and action of pro-inflammatory cytokines. Small molecule immunosuppressant compounds such as ciclosporin, used in the treatment of RA and T1D, act by disrupting the pathway by which the pro-inflammatory cytokine

IL-2 is produced [38]. Additionally, several different biologics inhibiting cytokine binding are approved for use to treat RA including tocilizumab (Actemra) and etancercept (Enbrel), which inhibit pro-inflammatory cytokine signaling by IL-6 and tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α , respectively [38, 39]. In the treatment of MS, interferon (IFN)- β therapy has been shown to decrease IFN- γ production through induction of neutralizing antibodies which help to decrease relapse rates in relapsing-remitting MS [37]. Although cytokine-targeted therapies have had successes in the clinic, the fact remains that cytokines are important in protection against invading pathogens, thus disruption of cytokine production or action can increase susceptibility to infection [12].

The mechanisms for many immunosuppressants currently used to treat autoimmunity are not well understood. Glucocorticoids, mainly prednisone and prednisolone, are commonly given to patients with SLE and RA. These drugs have been shown to have numerous pleiotropic immunosuppressant effects, but may act somewhat by their ability to reduce the expression of cellular receptors needed for robust immune responses [40]. Dimethyl fumarate (Tecfidera) was approved by the FDA for treatment of MS in 2013 and is believed to work by preventing oxidative stress via activation of the Nrf2 transcriptional pathway; however, its influence on the immune response is still debated [37, 41].

Unfortunately, a common theme among all immunosuppressants is their lack of specificity. These therapies must often be used long-term in order to suppress the immune response to self and do not cure the underlying disease condition, but rather mitigate symptoms by reducing tissue damage and inflammation. Due to their long term use and lack of specificity, severe toxicity issues associated with global immunosuppression are common [38, 42].

3.2 Mobility and Transport Inhibitors

Autoimmune diseases require the mobility of auto-reactive immune cells or antibodies to migrate to their site of action. Mobility and transport inhibitors attempt to prevent this process. Similar to general anti-inflammatory molecules, severe side effects are often associated with these therapies, as they can restrict the movement of immune cells that are necessary to fight off foreign pathogens. One such therapy, natalizumab (Tysabri), is a humanized antibody targeting vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1) for the treatment of MS. Natalizumab reduces leukocyte trafficking across the blood brain barrier by inhibiting binding to the necessary cell adhesion molecules, thereby decreasing the number of auto-reactive T-cells in the CNS tissue [43]. Unfortunately, soon after it was approved by the FDA in 2004, natalizumab was found to be associated with an increased incidence of progressive multifocal myeloencephalopathy (PML), a fatal viral disease of the CNS [44]. It was found that there were several risk factors associated with PML, most notably the presence of JC virus antibodies in MS patients. Upon implementation of PML risk mitigation strategies, including testing for JC virus antibodies before beginning therapy, natalizumab was reapproved in 2006 for MS patients un-responsive to other therapies [44]. Another mobility blocking therapy, efalizumab (Raptiva), an anti-LFA-1 antibody, met with a similar fate as natalizumab. Efalizumab was found to reduce the severity of chronic psoriasis, an autoimmune disease of the skin, but it was withdrawn from clinical use in all cases after several PML cases in patients [16].

Another FDA approved drug, fingolimod (Gilenya) is a small molecule mobility inhibitor used for the treatment of MS. Fingolimod acts by internalization of S1P-receptors on immune cells to prevent them from egressing from lymph nodes and trafficking to the CNS [37]. Unlike natalizumab and efalizumab, fingolimod has not been shown to result in PML and can therefore be used in patients that test positive for the JC virus. Nevertheless, mobility and transport inhibitors are often not prescribed until an MS patient presents with aggressive disease and CNS lesions [37].

3.3 Immune cell activiation inhibitors

As previously discussed, both antigen presentation and a co-stimulatory context signal are needed to activate immune cells in an antigen-specific immune response. Recent evidence suggests that a change or lack of co-stimulation can prevent immune activation and even skew the response towards tolerance [16, 45, 46]. Due to the importance of co-stimulation in directing the antigen-specific immune response, several co-stimulatory pathways have been investigated in the induction of tolerance and treatment of autoimmunity.

The B7 (CD80/86) signaling pathway is one of the most well-characterized co-stimulatory pathways in T-cell activation and has therefore been a major target in T-cell mediated autoimmune diseases. The B7 pathway consists of two main molecular interactions, B7:CD28 binding leading to immune-stimulation and B7: CTLA-4 binding leading to immunosuppression or tolerance to the presented antigen [47]. Since CTLA-4 acts as a co-inhibitory signal in T-cell activation it has been the key focus in targeting the B7 pathway for autoimmune therapy. Three immunomodulatory biologics approved by the FDA in the past 10 years either target or are derived from CTLA-4; with two primarily used in the treatment of autoimmunity [48]. Abatacept (Orencia), a CTLA-4 IgG1 fusion protein, was the first biologic targeting the B7 pathway approved to treat autoimmunity. It was initially approved to treat RA in 2005, and is currently under investigation in the treatment of other T-cell mediated autoimmune diseases including T1D, psoriasis, and SLE [48]. Another CTLA-4 IgG1 fusion protein, belatacept (Nulojix), was created to improve binding affinity to B7 as compared to abatacept. Belatacept

was approved to treat organ transplant rejection in 2011 and is currently in clinical trials for the treatment of RA and T1D [48]. Although these B7 pathway inhibitors show promise in the treatment of autoimmunity, they are not antigen-specific in their immune modulation.

Several other therapies target cell surface markers involved in activation of the immune response. Alemtuzumab (Lemtrada) is an anti-CD52 antibody approved for the treatment of MS [37, 39]. CD52 is found on a variety of immune cells and, although its exact function is still unknown, it is believed to be involved in co-stimulation as its cross-linking leads in T-cell activation [37]. Another antibody targeting T-cell receptors, daclizumab (Zenapex) is approved to prevent organ transplant rejection and is currently under investigation as a treatment for MS. Daclizumab binds to CD25, which is expressed on activated T-cells and Tregs. Ongoing phase III clinical studies indicate that in addition to blocking T-cell activation, daclizumab also works to expand regulatory natural killer (NK) cells to treat MS [49].

In addition to targeting T-cell activation, with our increasing understanding of the role of Bcells in autoimmunity, there has been investigation into the use of B-cell targeted therapies in the treatment of autoimmune diseases such as RA, MS, and SLE. Rituximab (Rituxan), a chimeric IgG1 anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody, is often administered alongside methotrexate to RA patients who are unresponsive to more common treatments such as anti-TNF agents [50]. Rituximab has also been successful in clinical trials investigating the effectiveness of B-cell depletion in the treatment of MS [51] and SLE [52]. Recently, other human antibodies targeting CD20 such as ocrelizumab, veltuzumab, ofatumumab, and TRU015 have been clinically investigated for treatment of autoimmune diseases [53].

3.4 Antigen Mimics

Use of antigen mimics, or "decoys", is a strategy aimed at inducing an antigen-specific immune response while avoiding potential anaphlaxysis that may be associated with the native antigen. Insulin and insulin analogues used in the treatment of T1D are some of the most widely used antigen mimics for autoimmune therapy; however, until just recently insulin was considered a hormonal therapy that had little to no effect on the immune response. Recent evidence suggesting that insulin is the initiating antigen in the development of T1D has led researchers to revisit insulin therapy [54]. Although better understanding of the immune response offers the potential to enhance T1D treatment, so far clinical trials have failed to improve upon current insulin therapy [54].

Another form of antigen mimics, altered peptide ligands (APLs), are created through substituting different amino acid for those in the antigenic epitope. APLs of antigenic epitopes in MBP with varying affinity for MHC class II molecules have been synthesized and studied for the induction of immune tolerance to treat EAE. Results indicate a correlation between APL affinity for MHC class II molecules and EAE disease prevention, with APLs of higher affinity displaying a shift in cytokine secretion toward IL-10 and greater suppression of T-cell proliferation [55]. Due to the heterogeneity of the antigen-specific T-cell populations involved in an autoimmune response, it may be necessary to design an APL capable of inducing tolerance across a wide range of T-cell receptor (TCR) affinities in order to produce a lasting effect [56, 57].

Glatiramer acetate (Copaxone) is an altered polymeric version of the MS-associated antigen MBP. Many immunomodulatory mechanisms have been proposed for glatiramer acetate including competitive binding to MHC class II molecules, a shift toward a T-helper type 2 immune response, and TCR antagonism in MBP-specific T-cells [57, 58]. The multiple mechanism of action would suggest that glatiramer acetate may act through both antigen-specific and non-specific pathways to alter autoimmune responses; however, further studies are required to determine the relevance of each of these mechanisms.

3.5 Current combination therapies for autoimmune disease

In many cases, combinations of drugs from the therapeutic categories discussed previously are used in order to enhance efficacy. In RA, a small molecule immunosuppressant, methotrexate, is often prescribed with TNF- α inhibitor therapy in order to achieve a synergistic effect [38]. This synergistic effect is not found in all combinations of therapies utilizing two biologics. For example, a TNF- α inhibitor and co-stimulation inhibitor, abatacept, did not achieve additional clinical benefits in the treatment of RA, but rather caused toxicity from immunosuppression complications [38]. Although this combination approach has shown promise, it is still missing the antigen specificity needed to reduce side effects and increase long term efficacy.

4 Combination strategies for ASIT in autoimmunity

With the clinical failure of many antigen-only therapies for autoimmunity, recent research has focused on combination therapy containing antigen and immunomodulator to enhance efficacy. Combination therapy can be accomplished by either co-administration (dosing in a similar time-frame, often via the same route) or co-delivery (utilizing a vehicle to physically or chemically keep the antigen and immunomodulatory in close physical proximity) (**Table 2** and **Figure 2**). By applying the "antigen-adjuvant" combination paradigm of vaccines to the

treatment autoimmunity, it may be possible skew the immune response towards antigen-specific tolerance.

4.1 Co-Administration

Many of the initial studies done with antigen and immunomodulators in the early to mid-2000s utilized co-administration to create ASIT combination therapy (**Table 3**). Dosing antigen and immunomodulator together without a co-delivery vehicle offers the flexibility of delivering the compounds via different routes. Also, the lack of a vehicle needed to co-encapsulate or connect the components may be more economically feasible and allow for ease of manufacturing and formulation; factors that may help accelerate the transition into to the clinic. Using coadministration in ASIT also has the disadvantage of producing similar side-effects as many current therapies; since when the antigen and immunomodulator are separated the immunomodulator may produce a general immunosuppressive response rather than an antigenspecific response.

4.1.1 Co-Administration with small molecule immunosuppressants

Small molecule immunosuppressants are commonly prescribed for autoimmune disease treatment. In order to reduce global immunosuppression, recent studies have investigated the coinjection of autoantigen, or DNA encoding autoantigen, simultaneously with a small molecule immunosuppressant. Kang and colleagues pioneered the use of the term 'tolerogenic adjuvant' in their 2008 paper involving the co-administration of dexamethasone and autoantigen to induce antigen-specific tolerance in a model of autoimmunity [59]. Co-injection of dexamethasone and OVA resulted in long-term antigen-specific tolerance as well as the proliferation of OVA-specific regulatory T cells. Similar antigen-specific tolerogenic responses were also seen using a T1D murine model [59]. In a subsequent paper, Kang and colleagues demonstrated that coinjection of a different 'tolerogenic adjuvant', the immunosuppressant FK-506 (Tacrolimus), with a plasmid DNA encoding autoantigen, rather than the antigen itself, also results in expansion of Tregs and suppression of autoimmunity in mice [60].

4.1.2 Co-Administration with Biological Molecules

Unlike the monoclonal antibodies that dominate the clinically-approved biologics for autoimmunity, the majority of co-administration research for ASIT has focused on the use of plasmid DNA as the biological delivery platform. Co-administration of plasmid DNA encoding autoantigen and a plasmid containing immunomodulatory gene have been studied by several research groups. The injection of two plasmids, with autoantigen on one and immunomodulator on the other, classify these studies as co-administration rather than co-delivery.

In 2001, Garren and colleagues published a paper examining DNA vaccination using two plasmids, one encoded with interleukin (IL)-4, a cytokine associated with immunosuppression in MS, and the second encoded with a MS-associated autoantigen [61]. The co-vaccination strategy was tested in EAE mice with both PLP and MOG-induced models. In both models, co-administration of IL-4 and autoantigen encoding plasmids was found to suppress EAE disease compared to treatment with each gene individually. Interestingly, the MOG and IL-4 DNA vaccination was able to reverse established disease when given after EAE symptoms were present [61]. In a similar study, Glinka and colleagues investigated the use of DNA vaccination to co-administer autoantigen and a co-stimulation blocker for the treatment of NOD mice [62]. The study used a plasmid encoding for a fusion construct of PPI and GAD65 for induction of autoantigen expression, along with a plasmid encoding a mutant B7 molecule known to bind CTLA-4 and block co-stimulation during T-cell activation. This approach was successful in

decreasing disease symptoms and stimulating the tolerogenic response following coadministration of the plasmids [62].

Although co-administration of DNA has been successful in animal models, it is difficult to control dosage kinetics and gene expression, limiting its clinical potential. The combination of protein immunomodulators with antigens has gained interest for easier clinical translation. In a recent study, MOG₃₅₋₅₅ and the tolerogenic cytokine IL-10 were encapsulated into separate PLGA nanoparticles for the treatment of EAE [63]. Both prophylactic and therapeutic treatment regimens co-administering particles containing MOG and particles containing IL-10 significantly suppressed EAE symptoms [63]. Using a similar strategy, Lewis and colleagues created PLGA microparticles each containing a single component; insulin B autoantigen, GM-CSF, vitamin D3, or TGF- β 1. When these 4 different microparticles were mixed at a 1:1:1:1 ratio they were found to significantly prevent the incidence of T1D in NOD mice [64]. These successful experimental studies suggest the feasibility of a prophylactic or therapeutic co-administration platform to treat autoimmune disease.

4.1.3 Drawbacks of Co-Administration

While the co-administration approach has shown potential in animal models of autoimmunity, the lack of a formulation keeping the autoantigen and immunomodulator in the same microenvironment opens the door for non-specific immunosuppression or complete lack of efficacy upon separation of the components following dose administration. In fact, not delivering antigen and immunomodulator together both temporally and spatially can result in induction of an inflammatory response rather than a tolerogenic response. In a recent study, it was found that autoantigen co-administered with rapamycin, a small molecule immunosuppressant, resulted in expansion of autoantigen-specific T-cells and inhibition of Tregs, the opposite of the desired tolerogenic response [65].

4.2 Co-delivery

Unlike co-administration, co-delivery ensures that the antigen and immunomodulator are delivered at the same time and presented in the same environment to auto-reactive immune cells (**Table 2**). Many investigators have examined the effect of delivering encapsulated immunomodulators or autoantigen alone for autoimmune therapy [66-70]; however, only recently have studies focused on the effect of co-delivering these components via a variety of different delivery vehicles (**Table 4** and **Figure 2**).

4.2.1 Co-Delivery with small-molecule immunosuppressants

Building upon previous literature using co-administration of autoantigen and small-molecule immunosuppressant, several research groups have investigated the possibility of co-delivering these components. Various delivery vehicles have been employed with results that suggest dosing compounds together both spatially and temporally may enhance treatment efficacy. Liposomes, dextran microparticles, and gold and PLGA nanoparticles have all been used in recent studies in order to co-deliver autoantigen and immunosuppressant for ASIT in animal models of autoimmunity [65, 71-73]. In each of these examples, the two components were either co-encapsulated or co-adsorbed to the delivery vehicle to ensure simultaneous delivery of the components to immune cells [65, 71-73].

Peine and colleagues extrapolated work by Kang and colleagues by co-encapsulating autoantigen and dexamethasone in microparticles [59, 71]. Dexamethasone was co-encapsulated into acid-sensitive acetylated dextran microparticles with the MS-antigen MOG and used in the treatment of EAE. The co-delivery of the components significantly decreased clinical disease score as compared to mixtures of dexamethasone and MOG, demonstrating the importance of delivering both components concurrently to immune cells [71].

Yeste and colleagues investigated co-delivery of MOG and the small molecule immunosuppressant 2-(1'*H*-indole-3'-carbonyl)-thiazole-4-carboxylic acid methyl ester (ITE) [72]. Both MOG and ITE were co-loaded onto the outside of gold nanoparticles and were found to induce tolerogenic DCs and FoxP3+ Tregs in naïve primary cells. The nanoparticles significantly suppressed EAE disease symptoms as compared to the components given without use of the co-delivery vehicle [72]. In a unique experiment, Yeste and colleagues also demonstrated that their co-delivery system was effective even after epitope spreading, by utilizing two different epitopes of autoantigen to suppress EAE [72]. Using a similar approach, Maldonado and colleagues delivered both autoantigen and rapamycin co-encapsulated in PLGA nanoparticles to treat a number of autoimmune models [65]. The antigen-rapamycin nanoparticles were able to induce antigen-specific tolerance in EAE, in a model of hypersensitivity, and in a model of the genetic disease hemophilia [65]. In both studies encapsulating the immunosuppressant alone was found to suppress disease; however, the autoantigen-containing nanoparticle did not [65, 72].

In addition to the possible use of different types of delivery vehicles to produce antigenspecific tolerance, Capini and colleagues demonstrated that different immunosuppressant drugs could also be effective [73]. Their study examined the effects of three different NF- κ B inhibitors; curcumin, quercetin, and Bay11-7082. When co-encapsulated into liposomes with autoantigen each of the three compounds were able to induce antigen-specific Treg responses and decrease disease severity in a mouse model of RA, antigen-induced inflammatory arthritis (AIA) [73].

4.2.2 Co-Delivery with Peptides

Peptides targeting immune cell adhesion or co-stimulation molecules have been conjugated with autoantigen epitopes to enable co-delivery. Siahaan and colleagues have published a number of papers on bi-functional peptide inhibitors (BPI) that link a peptide autoantigen with an immune cell inhibitor targeting the cell adhesion molecule ICAM-1. BPIs have suppressed disease in animal models of both T1D and MS [74, 75]. The originally developed BPI co-delivery vehicle contained the MS epitope PLP₁₃₉₋₁₅₁ linked to the peptide LABL, derived from α_L integrin, for the treatment of EAE. This unique ASIT was found to significantly decrease the severity of EAE disease as compared to each peptide alone or mixed [75, 76]. Interestingly, the BPI decreased the rate of anaphylaxis in mice as compared to PLP alone, suggesting that autoimmune treatments containing immunomodulators may offer improved safety as compared to autoantigen alone [75].

Building off of Siahaan's work, Berkland and colleagues have published several papers on a multivalent approach known as a Soluble Antigen Arrays (SAgAs). SAgAs consist of antigenic peptides and immunomodulator peptides that are co-delivered via a hyaluronic acid backbone. Peptides inhibiting cell adhesion (via ICAM-1) and the B7 (CD80/CD86) pathway have shown efficacy in EAE when co-delivered with MS antigen using SAgAs [77].

4.2.3 Co-Delivery with Biological Molecules

As previously discussed, DNA vaccines have successfully co-administered two plasmids, separate autoantigen and immunomodulator, to treat autoimmunity. In attempt to improve upon this technique, autoantigen and immunomodulator were encoded on a single plasmid. A couple of recent studies investigated this strategy for the treatment of TID in NOD mice with plasmids containing GAD65 and a secondary molecule, the cytokine IL-4 or the pro-apoptotic protein

BAX, respectively [78, 79]. In both studies, the plasmid containing both autoantigen and immunomodulator were able to prevent and suppress disease [78, 79].

Another study utilized the co-delivery of a plasmid encoding the B and T lymphocyte attenuator protein (BTLA) and MOG antigen to pre-treat DCs before using those DCs to treat EAE mice [80]. These pre-treated DCs were found to decrease the severity of EAE when injected prophylactically; however, this approach may be too complex for clinical application [80].

5 Clinical Trials of ASIT for Autoimmunity

5.1 Antigen-only ASIT Clinical Trials

Similar to allergy hyposensitization, the introduction of a disease-causing autoantigen to a patient with autoimmunity can result in undesired and potentially life threatening adverse events [81, 82]. A Phase II clinical study of an altered peptide ligand of MBP, an antigen associated with MS, had to be halted due to three of the eight patients suffering worsening symptoms, resulting in an increase in CNS lesions up to 2.4 times the amount before therapy and leaving one patient unable to walk. In other cases, administration of a slightly altered autoantigen to treat autoimmunity did not directly aggravate the disease but instead resulted in an allergic response to the antigen [82]. Fortunately, in the majority of clinical trials these adverse events were avoided; however, ASIT did not result in any benefit compared to placebo [83].

5.2 Combination ASIT Clinical Trials

Recently, trials of combinations of antigen and immunomodulator for ASIT have shown promise. In several clinical studies for MS, the FDA approved drug glatiramer acetate (GA) was used as a mimic of the disease-associated antigen MBP and was co-administered with immunomodulators to study the effects of combination therapy. In one study improved success in both decreasing CNS symptoms and lowering the risk of disease relapse was seen in combination of GA and the antibiotic minocycline, as compared to GA alone [84]. In another study, GA and natalizumab co-therapy was found to be safe and suppressed CNS lesions in MS compared to GA alone [85]. Unfortunately, the majority of combination trials with GA did not contain a control group with immunomodulator alone; however, in comparing therapy outcomes to those seen with natalizumab it was found that the combination therapy did not improve efficacy [85]. A few studies have had success with a modified dosing schedule, where patients undergo short term use of immunosuppressant therapy, either with mitoxantrone or methylprednisolone, with GA before starting on GA alone [86, 87]. In addition to improving clinical outcomes compared to GA alone, it was also found that the short-term therapy limited the adverse effects associated with long-term immunosuppressive use [86].

Although ASIT using only antigen has been successful in allergies, recent clinical trials with co-administration of an immunomodulator have been found to be more effective than allergen alone. In several clinical studies omalizumab (Xolair), an anti-IgE antibody, was added to allergen hyposensitization therapy in the hope of decreasing the chance of dangerous side-effects, such as anaphylaxis [88]. This combination therapy was found to increase efficacy as compared to the allergy-associated antigen alone [88, 89].

A slight variation of the use of 'tolerogenic adjuvants' in ASIT for autoimmunity is the success of traditional vaccine adjuvants co-administered with antigen for improved allergy hyposensitization therapy and ASIT for asthma [90]. When using traditional adjuvants for autoimmune therapy, the key to creating a successful ASIT for autoimmunity may reside in finding the appropriate patient population. Attempts to co-administer a T1D antigen GAD65

with a traditional vaccine adjuvant, alum, met with limited success [31]. Upon further trials, it was found that this treatment was successful in suppressing T1D but only in children and adolescents with recent onset of the disease [30]. In another successful clinical study, human B-chain of insulin was given to patients with incomplete Freund's adjuvant. Although the focus of this study was safety, it was also found that patients had a robust antigen-specific Treg response even two years after finishing the treatment [91]. With the success of immunomodulator co-administration in recent literature, it is possible that the addition of an immunosuppressant to traditional adjuvants combined with antigen may allow for even broader patient efficacy.

6 Challenges for the Future of ASIT for Autoimmunity

6.1 Human Translation of Pre-Clinical Successes

Although there are promising results in animal models of autoimmune diseases, most successes in these models have not been translatable to humans. One of the most promising methods for ASIT autoimmunity that had success in animal models was the administration of oral antigen to treat MS, T1D, or RA. When attempted in humans, no therapeutic benefits were found [7, 8]. While it is difficult to interpret these negative findings, discrepancies in immune tolerance and autoimmunity between humans and animal models, such as mice, have been noted. These include differential expression of Treg markers such as FoxP3, variations in the balance of leukocyte subsets, dysregulation of central tolerance such as thymic selection, and different roles played by cells that produce IL-17, among others [92]. Directly linked to these immunological differences, the development of the disease in animals is often unrelated to that in humans. Often animal models of autoimmunity require induction with an immunogenic antigen, such as in the majority of EAE models of MS [93]. A few disease models do exist where the

autoimmune disease can occur spontaneously such as NOD and some versions of EAE, which in some instances may offer better understanding of the human disease than inducible models [92, 93].

Acute animal models of autoimmunity also may not be predictive for the treatment of chronic human immune disorders. The majority of animal studies conducted treat the disease before symptoms appear; whereas human therapies will mostly be given years after onset of the pathogenic process [8, 93]. Many animal studies are terminated too early to see any long term issues that may arise. For example, only 7% of all studies with NOD mice are followed up beyond 32 weeks, which does not reflect the lifelong duration of T1D in humans [92]. Additionally, the complete disease causing mechanisms are not completely understood in humans. For example, it has been hypothesized from studies of identical twins, that while there is a genetic component to many autoimmune disorders there is also additional "environmental" components that affect the disease that are not reflected in highly controlled pre-clinical studies and may lead to less than perfect applicability to human trials [94].

Treatment safety and tolerability, which is immensely important in human therapies, is also often overlooked or difficult to assess in animal models [8]. Some safety issues may only arise in humans, and using cells from human donors in combination with animal models may help prevent toxic compounds from reaching the clinic [92]. For example, the production of a cytokine storm in humans using a CD28 agonist was not foreseen using animal models [92].

Nevertheless, these animal models have helped make important discoveries in the treatment of human autoimmunity. The EAE model of MS has helped identify four recently approved therapies; glatiramer acetate (Copaxone), mitoxantrone (Novantrone), natalizumab (Tysabri), and fingolimod (Gilenya) [7]. Improved animal models and better understanding of the immunology of human autoimmunity may increase the clinical success of experimental therapies.

6.2 Antigen Identification and Epitope Spreading

For many autoimmune diseases the animal model is not the rate-limiting step to developing ASIT; rather the immunodominant disease-causing antigen(s) may not be identified. SLE, for example, can manifest symptoms in many different organs and the disease-causing autoantigen may vary greatly between SLE patients [95]. Even diseases that have relatively well-characterized disease-causing antigens, such as MS, a single antigen for ASIT can be difficult to determine due to epitope spreading [96]. A few recent trials in MS have shown promise by using multiple antigens to elicit the antigen-specific response; however, they are still in the early stages of human testing [97, 98].

In allergy hyposensitization therapy, diagnostics, such as the skin prick test, determine the most important allergen in specific patients [99]. If this type of 'personalized medicine' could be applied to autoimmunity, it may greatly improve outcomes. The analysis of peripheral blood for immunodominant autoantigens may allow for ASIT to be tailored to the individual patient, increasing the possibility for therapeutic success [92]. Emerging diagnostic practices such as component resolved testing, high-throughput antibody repertoire analysis, and indirect T-cell recognition assays may improve the ability to determine the correct autoantigen for personalized ASIT [100-102].

Autoimmune diseases with only one immunodominant antigen, including myasthenia gravis and neuromyelitis optica, may provide better targets for ASIT [103]. Recent studies using an antibody against the disease-causing antigen in neuromyelitis optica, aquaporin 4 have shown success in animals and will soon enter clinical trials [104].
6.3 Immunomodulator Optimization

While antigen(s) for ASIT are defined by the disease, there are a wide-array of immunomodulators to choose from when exploring combination therapy. To date, the immunomodulator chosen for co-administration or co-delivery with antigen has been ad hoc at best. The majority of studies focus on a single immunomodulator in combination therapy for ASIT. A few recent studies have attempted to determine the best tolerance-inducing immunomodulator by measuring the induction of Tregs by various small molecule immunosuppressants [105, 106]. However, a successful immunomodulator in one autoimmune disease may not be appropriate for another, and therefore immunomodulator screening may need to occur on a disease by disease basis. Additionally, recent successes of combinations of immunomodulators for autoimmune treatment may indicate that multiple immunomodulators may be more effective for the induction of antigen-specific tolerance [107, 108].

Recent clinical successes have been achieved utilizing traditional adjuvants as immunomodulators in ASIT [30, 91]. Unfortunately, the viability of this method for the treatment of autoimmunity is still hotly debated as conflicting studies have shown that combinations of traditional adjuvants and antigen can both induce and treat autoimmune disease in rodent models. Immunologists have only recently started unraveling mechanisms such as immune cell 'exhaustion' in autoimmunity and immune tolerance pathways in cancer, both of which may have direct implications for ASIT combination therapy [109, 110].

6.4 Co-Delivery Vehicle

Co-delivery adds an extra layer of complexity to the creation of ASIT for autoimmunity due to the need for the correct delivery vehicle, yet mounting evidence suggests co-delivery may do more to enhance the antigen-specific tolerance than co-administration of separate components. The determination of the correct co-delivery vehicle is important to ensure both antigen and immunomodulator interact with the immune response at the same time and in the same space. Numerous vehicles for co-delivery were utilized for combination therapy in ASIT reviewed here, including microparticles, nanoparticles, liposomes, direct chemical linkage, multivalent presentation on polymers, and plasmid DNA (**Figure 2**) [65, 71-75, 77-79]. Each of these approaches offers its own unique benefits, challenges, and potential.

The particulate delivery systems; (e.g. microparticles, nanoparticles, and liposomes) most directly mimic the delivery systems currently employed in vaccines. Vaccines commonly utilize aluminum salts, which are particulate in nature, to deliver the antigen of interest [111]. Recent studies with antigen conjugated to micro- and nanoparticles have successfully suppressed disease in EAE [112, 113]. These particulate systems are often intended to be immunologically inert; however, the material, size, and shape of the particles can promote immune responses [114, 115]. Particulate delivery systems are unique in that the antigen and immunomodulator may be on the surface of the particle, encapsulated, or both. Particles with surface conjugated antigens may be preferred when targeting B-cells [115]. Surface antigens may also target T-cells when displayed in the context of MHC [116]. Alternatively, encapsulation of antigen is often used when uptake by APCs is preferred as much higher concentrations of antigen per particle can be achieved with encapsulation [115]. Encapsulation of antigen and/or immunomodulator can also improve pharmacokinetic properties; for example, encapsulation of antigen can decrease rapid dilution and clearance that is associated with many injected biologics [115].

Multivalency may also influence the immune response, as it has been shown that the valency and the size of multivalent scaffolds play an important role in immunomodulation [114]. Dintzis and colleagues developed a number of 'rules' exploring the effect of multivalency on the immunogenicity or tolerogenic-properties of linear polymeric delivery systems [114, 117]. They found that polymers with a molecular weight greater than 100 kDa and a valency greater than 20 compounds per polymer were more immunogenic, while systems under 100 kDa tended to be more tolerogenic [114]. Both particulate systems with surface-bound materials and linear polymers displaying antigens have utilized multivalency as an approach to ASIT combination therapy for autoimmunity [72, 77].

Plasmid DNA delivery systems have also been investigated for combination therapy, as both antigen and immunomodulator can be encoded onto a single plasmid [78, 79]. Antigen-specific treatments utilizing DNA have been shown to have benefits over whole protein or peptide antigens such as increased intercellular persistence due to stable expression from transduced genes [118]. Recent clinical trials utilizing a plasmid DNA encoding proinsulin demonstrated positive results in antigen-specific tolerance in T1D patients [119].

Finally, a very unique delivery system of utilizing cells themselves as delivery vehicles for ASIT has emerged with the potential to induce antigen-specific tolerance in autoimmunity. In studies spanning several decades, Miller and colleagues have shown that chemically coupling antigen to apoptotic cells, can be used to induce antigen-specific tolerance [120, 121]. Antigens coupled to apoptotic splenocytes, peripheral blood leukocytes, or erythrocytes have had positive results in animal models of autoimmunity [121-123]. Additionally, these antigen-coupled cells have been tested in humans, and shown promising results in a Phase 1 clinical trial [124]. Another innovation utilizes cells treated with ASIT *ex vivo*. In these systems, DCs are obtained from the bone marrow of genetically similar animals and treated with antigen and immunomodulator [80, 125]. The cells treated with the combination therapy are then injected into the autoimmune animal model to induce tolerance [80, 125]. These studies benefit from

utilizing a delivery system capable of removing the 'middle-man' of cellular uptake by APCs and co-delivery of immunomodulator, since cells are treated *ex vivo*. Unfortunately, cell-based methods for ASIT are still relatively young and experimental. Furthermore, the complexity of these systems may create difficulty in wide spread clinical application due to challenges associated with manufacturing, high cost, and patient accessibility [124].

6.5 Route of Administration

Recently published studies in animals have used a variety of different routes of administration including intravenous (IV), intramuscular (IM), and subcutaneous (SC), with over-arching success. When translating these therapies to humans and larger animal models, the route of administration will certainly play an import role in clinical outcomes. The route of administration dictates the barriers the therapy will face before reaching the site of action. For example, oral therapies must migrate through the GI track and often undergo first-pass metabolism in the liver before entering circulation, whereas IV therapies bypass these barriers. The route of administration in animals may not be translatable to humans, such as the use of oral antigen administration for autoimmunity that was found to have minimal clinical efficacy [7, 8].

Many of the ASIT strategies utilize the interaction of immune cells in the lymphatic system in order to skew the immune response towards tolerance. It has been demonstrated that efficient delivery of vaccine components to the lymph nodes is critical to mounting an effective antigenspecific response [126]. By optimizing delivery vehicle size, drainage to lymph nodes has been achieved from multiple different injection sites [127]. Nanoparticles ranging in size from 10 nm to 200 nm have been found to drain to the lymph nodes following injection [127]. SC delivery has been effective in both passive drainage and active transport by peripheral macrophages from the site of injection to the lymph node [114]. IM injection may be more likely to utilize active transport as immune cells are often recruited to the depot at the injection site [114]. A unique route of administration, intranodal injection, bypasses the transport step. Intranodal administration in allergy hyposensitization has been shown to safely promote antigen-specific tolerance while reducing dose size by up to 1000x the dose delivered via conventional routes [128].

Allergy hyposensitization strategies have explored sublingual, intranasal, and oral routes of administration [1]. Sublingual treatment has yielded the greatest success as it increases convenience while maintaining the efficacy of the traditional SC therapy [4]. Recently, three sublingual hyposensitization therapies have been approved by the FDA to treat grass and ragweed allergies [129]. Historically, intranasal administration of hyposensitization therapy had suffered from a high number of local adverse events [130]. A new approach utilizing strips coated with dust-mite allergens reported positive outcomes in a recent clinical trial [131]. Oral hyposensitization to food allergens has also had some clinical success; however, there is still concern about serious adverse reactions, which could be addressed via combination therapy strategies proposed here [130].

7 Conclusion

ASIT has long been the cornerstone of vaccines, arguably one of the most important healthcare related-inventions. Mechanisms based on prototypical vaccine design have been effectively adapted for producing antigen-specific tolerance for allergies (i.e., hyposensitization therapy); however, the application towards clinical advancement of effective experimental ASIT therapeutics to treat autoimmune disease(s) has not been as successful. As outlined above, the approach of vaccines, which utilize both antigen and immunomodulator (i.e., adjuvant), may hold the key to developing successful ASIT for autoimmune disorders and potentially to improve current hyposensitization therapies. Researchers have seen promising results in an array of experimental models of autoimmunity by both co-administration and/or co-delivery of autoantigen and immunomodulator as an enhanced ASIT treatment. Future work should emphasize the effects of each component alone and together in combination therapies to enhance our understanding of the mechanisms by which tolerance is induced. As these strategies and experimental therapies evolve and move into the clinic, the outcomes of these studies may vastly change the way that autoimmune therapy is approached, especially with the potential to increase efficacy, diminish side effects, and reduce the lengthy dosing schedule of current hyposensitization therapy. With several recent successful proof-of-principle studies, there is increased hope that ASIT combination therapy may hold the potential to cure the disease, rather than just treat and/or prevent disease symptoms.

Mechanism of Action	Drug Example			
Cell Cycle Interference				
Prevent Cell Division	lefunomide			
Inhibition of DNA Synthesis	methotrexate			
Controlling Pro-Inflammatory Cytokines				
Prevent Cytokine Production	ciclosporin			
Inhibit Receptor Binding	tocilizumab			
Induction of Neutralizing Antibodies	interferon-β			
Inhibiting Transport of Auto-reactive Cells				
Preventing Cell-adhesion	natalizumab			
Trap Cells in Lymphatics	finglomod			
Inhibiting T-cell Activation				
Blocking B7 Co-stimulation	abatacept			
Blocking other Co-stimulation Pathways	alemtuzumab			
Competitive Inhibition of MHC Binding	glatiramer acetate			
B-cell Depletion				
Antibody-Dependent Cell Cytotoxicity	rituximab			
Other Proposed Mechanism to Improve Therapies				
Auto-antibody Deletion				
Ex Vivo Antigen-specific Immune Cell Activation				
Anergy of Auto-reactive cells				
Inducing Regulatory Cell Proliferation				
Antigen-specific Interruption of T-cell Activation				
Inducing Antigen Presentation with Co-inhibitory Signals				

Table 1. Mechanisms of action for ASIT to treat autoimmunity.



Figure 1. Current therapies for autoimmunity fall into distinct categories; including immunosuppressants, mobility inhibitors, co-stimulation and cell activation inhibitors, and antigen mimics. These therapies act throughout the immune response, in the lymph tissue, in systemic circulation, and in the diseased tissue to suppress autoimmune disease symptoms. Therapies often act at several locations and the mechanism of action of many of them, particularly those that fall under the category of antigen mimics, are not well understood.

Term	Definition	Example	
Mono-therapy	Single component therapy	Immunomodulatory drug alone, or antigen alone	
Combination Therapy	Multiple components given together in either the same time and/or same space	Encompasses both co-administration and co-delivery	
Co- Administration	Multiple components given together at the same time but not in the same space	Injection of antigen and immunomodulatory drug together but not held together either chemically or physically	
Co-Delivery	Multiple components given together in the same time and same space	Antigen and immunomodulatory drug are linked, co-encapsulated, or held together another way either chemically	

Table 2. Definitions of Types of ASIT Delivery

together another way either chemically or physically



Figure 2. Combination therapy for ASIT can be accomplished by either co-administration or codelivery of antigen and immunomodulator. With the increasing diversity of antigen and immunomodulatory molecules that could be used for ASIT, each independent combination therapy will have to be rationally designed to fit appropriate formulation parameters. Several experimental technologies exist to temporally and/or spatially link antigen with immunomodulatory molecules. These include 1) co-administration or formulation of independent components into a single injection solution and 2) co-delivery or physical linkage of the antigen and immunomodulatory molecule. Both methods have shown positive ASIT data; however, long term clinical benefit has not been established each of these ASIT formulation approaches.

Immunomodulator	Antigen	Disease Model	Reference
Dexamethasone	OVA ₃₂₃₋₃₃₉ peptide	Allergy	[59]
Dexamethasone	Insulin-derived B:9-23 peptide	T1D	[59]
FK-506	plasmid encoding MOG ₃₅₋₅₅ peptide	MS	[60]
plasmid encoding IL-4	plasmid encoding PLP ₁₃₉₋₁₅₁ peptide	MS	[61]
plasmid encoding IL-4	plasmid encoding MOG protein	MS	[61]
plasmid encoding mutant B7-1 (B7-1wa)	fusion plasmid of PPIns-GAD65 proteins	T1D	[62]
recombinant IL-10	MOG ₃₅₋₅₅ peptide		[63]
GM-CSF, vitamin D3, and TGF- β 1	Insulin-derived B:9-23 peptide	T1D	[64]

Table 3. Co-Administration Examples in ASIT Combination Therapy

Immunomodulator	Antigen(s)	Disease Model	Co-Delivery Vehicle	Reference
Dexamethasone	MOG ₃₅₋₅₅ peptide	MS	acetylated dextran microparticles, co-encapsulated	[71]
ITE	MOG ₃₅₋₅₅ , PLP ₁₃₉₋₁₅₁ , and PLP ₁₈₋₁₉₁ peptides	MS	gold nanoparticles loaded on surface and stabilized by PEG	[72]
Rapamycin	OVA protein and OVA ₃₂₃₋₃₃₉ peptide	Allergy	PLGA nanoparticles, co- encapsulated	[65]
Rapamycin	PLP ₁₃₉₋₁₅₁ peptide	MS	PLGA nanoparticles, co- encapsulated	[65]
Rapamycin	FVIII ₇₄₋₈₉ , FVIII ₁₇₂₃₋₁₇₃₇ , FVIII ₂₁₉₁₋₂₂₁₀ peptides	Hemophilia	PLGA nanoparticles, co- encapsulated	[65]
NF-κB inhibitor (curcumin, quercetin, or Bay 11-7082)	OVA protein	Allergy	co-encapsulated in liposomes	[73]
Curcumin	methylated BSA protein	RA	co-encapsulated in liposomes	[73]
LABL peptide (CD11a ₂₃₇₋₂₄₇)	GAD65 ₂₀₈₋₂₁₇ peptide	T1D	linked via spacer peptide	[74]
LABL peptide (CD11a ₂₃₇₋₂₄₆)	PLP ₁₃₉₋₁₅₁ peptide	MS	linked via spacer peptide	[75]
LABL peptide (CD11a ₂₃₇₋₂₄₆)	PLP ₁₃₉₋₁₅₁ peptide	MS	mulivalently linked to same hyaluronic acid polymer backbone	[132]
B7 pathway targeting peptide (B7AP, CD80- CAP, or sF2)	PLP ₁₃₉₋₁₅₁ peptide	MS	mulivalently linked to same hyaluronic acid polymer backbone	[77]
plasmid encoding IL-4	plasmid encoding GAD65-IgG Fc fusion protein	T1D	encoded on same plasmid	[78]
plasmid encoding BAX	plasmid encoding GAD65	T1D	encoded on same plasmid	[79]
plasmid encoding BTLA	TAT49-57 MOG35-55 peptide	MS	self-assembled nanoparticles of peptide and plasmid; used to treat DC that were injected into mice	[80]

Table 4. Co-Delivery Examples in ASIT Combination Therapy

References

[1] M.T. Krishna, A.P. Huissoon, Clinical immunology review series: an approach to desensitization, Clin Exp Immunol, 163 (2011) 131-146.

[2] L. Noon, Prophylactic inoculation against hay fever, Lancet, 1 (1911) 1572-1573.

[3] J. Freeman, Further observations on the treatment of Hay fever by hypodermic inoculations of pollen vaccine, Lancet, 2 (1911) 814-817.

[4] C.B. Smarr, P.J. Bryce, S.D. Miller, Antigen-specific tolerance in immunotherapy of Th2associated allergic diseases, Crit Rev Immunol, 33 (2013) 389-414.

[5] M. Larche, C.A. Akdis, R. Valenta, Immunological mechanisms of allergen-specific immunotherapy, Nature reviews. Immunology, 6 (2006) 761-771.

[6] C.A. Sabatos-Peyton, J. Verhagen, D.C. Wraith, Antigen-specific immunotherapy of autoimmune and allergic diseases, Current opinion in immunology, 22 (2010) 609-615.

[7] A.H. Badawi, T.J. Siahaan, Immune modulating peptides for the treatment and suppression of multiple sclerosis, Clinical immunology (Orlando, Fla.), 144 (2012) 127-138.

[8] M. Feldmann, L. Steinman, Design of effective immunotherapy for human autoimmunity, Nature, 435 (2005) 612-619.

[9] D.C. Wraith, Therapeutic peptide vaccines for treatment of autoimmune diseases, Immunol Lett, 122 (2009) 134-136.

[10] P.O. Anderson, B.A. Manzo, A. Sundstedt, S. Minaee, A. Symonds, S. Khalid, M.E.
Rodriguez-Cabezas, K. Nicolson, S. Li, D.C. Wraith, P. Wang, Persistent antigenic stimulation alters the transcription program in T cells, resulting in antigen-specific tolerance, Eur J Immunol, 36 (2006) 1374-1385. [11] S.P. Cobbold, The mTOR pathway and integrating immune regulation, Immunology, 140(2013) 391-398.

[12] T.J. Kindt, R.A. Goldsby, B.A. Osborne, J. Kuby, Kuby immunology, 6th ed., W.H.Freeman and Company, New York, 2007.

[13] G.Y. Liu, P.J. Fairchild, R.M. Smith, J.R. Prowle, D. Kioussis, D.C. Wraith, Low avidity recognition of self-antigen by T cells permits escape from central tolerance, Immunity, 3 (1995) 407-415.

[14] D.L. Mueller, Mechanisms maintaining peripheral tolerance, Nature immunology, 11 (2010)21-27.

[15] L.S. Walker, A.K. Abbas, The enemy within: keeping self-reactive T cells at bay in the periphery, Nature reviews. Immunology, 2 (2002) 11-19.

[16] C. Chittasupho, T.J. Siahaan, C.M. Vines, C. Berkland, Autoimmune therapies targeting costimulation and emerging trends in multivalent therapeutics, Therapeutic delivery, 2 (2011) 873-889.

[17] L. Chen, D.B. Flies, Molecular mechanisms of T cell co-stimulation and co-inhibition, Nature reviews. Immunology, 13 (2013) 227-242.

[18] B.T. Fife, J.A. Bluestone, Control of peripheral T-cell tolerance and autoimmunity via the CTLA-4 and PD-1 pathways, Immunological reviews, 224 (2008) 166-182.

[19] P. Waterhouse, J.M. Penninger, E. Timms, A. Wakeham, A. Shahinian, K.P. Lee, C.B. Thompson, H. Griesser, T.W. Mak, Lymphoproliferative disorders with early lethality in mice deficient in Ctla-4, Science (New York, N.Y.), 270 (1995) 985-988.

[20] J.P. Mackern-Oberti, F. Vega, C. Llanos, S.M. Bueno, A.M. Kalergis, Targeting dendritic cell function during systemic autoimmunity to restore tolerance, International journal of molecular sciences, 15 (2014) 16381-16417.

[21] D. Wang, B. Sun, M. Feng, H. Feng, W. Gong, Q. Liu, S. Ge, Role of scavenger receptors in dendritic cell function, Human immunology, 76 (2015) 442-446.

[22] D.A. Vignali, L.W. Collison, C.J. Workman, How regulatory T cells work, Nature reviews.Immunology, 8 (2008) 523-532.

[23] A.L. Mellor, D.H. Munn, IDO expression by dendritic cells: tolerance and tryptophan catabolism, Nature reviews. Immunology, 4 (2004) 762-774.

[24] A.M. Ercolini, S.D. Miller, The role of infections in autoimmune disease, Clinical and Experimental Immunology, 155 (2009) 1-15.

[25] T.A.D.C. Commitee, Progress in Autoimmune Diseases Research. Report to Congress, in,U.D.o.H.a.H., Bethesda, MD, 2005.

[26] L.A. Casciola-Rosen, G. Anhalt, A. Rosen, Autoantigens targeted in systemic lupus erythematosus are clustered in two populations of surface structures on apoptotic keratinocytes, The Journal of experimental medicine, 179 (1994) 1317-1330.

[27] L.I. Sakkas, D.P. Bogdanos, C. Katsiari, C.D. Platsoucas, Anti-citrullinated peptides as autoantigens in rheumatoid arthritis-relevance to treatment, Autoimmunity reviews, 13 (2014) 1114-1120.

[28] K.T. Coppieters, L.C. Harrison, M.G. von Herrath, Trials in type 1 diabetes: Antigenspecific therapies, Clinical immunology (Orlando, Fla.), 149 (2013) 345-355. [29] V.A. Huurman, P.E. van der Meide, G. Duinkerken, S. Willemen, I.R. Cohen, D. Elias, B.O.Roep, Immunological efficacy of heat shock protein 60 peptide DiaPep277 therapy in clinicaltype I diabetes, Clin Exp Immunol, 152 (2008) 488-497.

[30] J. Ludvigsson, M. Cheramy, S. Axelsson, M. Pihl, L. Akerman, R. Casas, G.A.D.S.G.i.S. Clinical, GAD-treatment of children and adolescents with recent-onset type 1 diabetes preserves residual insulin secretion after 30 months, Diabetes Metab Res Rev, 30 (2014) 405-414.

[31] J. Ludvigsson, D. Krisky, R. Casas, T. Battelino, L. Castano, J. Greening, O. Kordonouri, T.

Otonkoski, P. Pozzilli, J.J. Robert, H.J. Veeze, J. Palmer, U. Samuelsson, H. Elding Larsson, J.

Aman, G. Kardell, J. Neiderud Helsingborg, G. Lundstrom, E. Albinsson, A. Carlsson, M.

Nordvall, H. Fors, C.G. Arvidsson, S. Edvardson, R. Hanas, K. Larsson, B. Rathsman, H.

Forsgren, H. Desaix, G. Forsander, N.O. Nilsson, C.G. Akesson, P. Keskinen, R. Veijola, T.

Talvitie, K. Raile, T. Kapellen, W. Burger, A. Neu, I. Engelsberger, B. Heidtmann, S. Bechtold,

D. Leslie, F. Chiarelli, A. Cicognani, G. Chiumello, F. Cerutti, G.V. Zuccotti, A. Gomez Gila, I.

Rica, R. Barrio, M. Clemente, M.J. Lopez Garcia, M. Rodriguez, I. Gonzalez, J.P. Lopez, M.

Oyarzabal, H.M. Reeser, R. Nuboer, P. Stouthart, N. Bratina, N. Bratanic, M. de Kerdanet, J.

Weill, N. Ser, P. Barat, A.M. Bertrand, J.C. Carel, R. Reynaud, R. Coutant, S. Baron, GAD65 antigen therapy in recently diagnosed type 1 diabetes mellitus, N Engl J Med, 366 (2012) 433-

442.

[32] J. Fraussen, N. Claes, L. de Bock, V. Somers, Targets of the humoral autoimmune response in multiple sclerosis, Autoimmunity reviews, 13 (2014) 1126-1137.

[33] L. Steinman, Immunology of relapse and remission in multiple sclerosis, Annual review of immunology, 32 (2014) 257-281.

[34] A.P. Robinson, C.T. Harp, A. Noronha, S.D. Miller, The experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) model of MS: utility for understanding disease pathophysiology and treatment, Handbook of clinical neurology, 122 (2014) 173-189.

[35] M.D. Rosenblum, I.K. Gratz, J.S. Paw, A.K. Abbas, Treating human autoimmunity: current practice and future prospects, Science translational medicine, 4 (2012) 125sr121.

[36] F. Wolfe, K. Michaud, B. Stephenson, J. Doyle, Toward a definition and method of assessment of treatment failure and treatment effectiveness: the case of leflunomide versus methotrexate, J Rheumatol, 30 (2003) 1725-1732.

[37] A.H. Cross, R.T. Naismith, Established and novel disease-modifying treatments in multiple sclerosis, J Intern Med, 275 (2014) 350-363.

[38] M. Her, A. Kavanaugh, Advances in use of immunomodulatory agents-a rheumatology perspective, Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol, 12 (2015) 363-368.

[39] Z. Rosman, Y. Shoenfeld, G. Zandman-Goddard, Biologic therapy for autoimmune diseases: an update, BMC Med, 11 (2013) 88.

[40] G. Ruiz-Irastorza, A. Danza, M. Khamashta, Glucocorticoid use and abuse in SLE, Rheumatology, 51 (2012) 1145-1153.

[41] P. Albrecht, I. Bouchachia, N. Goebels, N. Henke, H.H. Hofstetter, A. Issberner, Z. Kovacs,

J. Lewerenz, D. Lisak, P. Maher, A.K. Mausberg, K. Quasthoff, C. Zimmermann, H.P. Hartung,

A. Methner, Effects of dimethyl fumarate on neuroprotection and immunomodulation, J

Neuroinflammation, 9 (2012) 163.

[42] S.D. Miller, D.M. Turley, J.R. Podojil, Antigen-specific tolerance strategies for the prevention and treatment of autoimmune disease, Nature reviews. Immunology, 7 (2007) 665-677.

[43] J.M. Fletcher, S.J. Lalor, C.M. Sweeney, N. Tubridy, K.H. Mills, T cells in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Clin Exp Immunol, 162 (2010) 1-11.
[44] R. Rudick, C. Polman, D. Clifford, D. Miller, L. Steinman, Natalizumab: bench to bedside and beyond, JAMA neurology, 70 (2013) 172-182.

[45] L. Steinman, Blocking adhesion molecules as therapy for multiple sclerosis: natalizumab, Nat Rev Drug Discov, 4 (2005) 510-518.

[46] J.R. Podojil, D.M. Turley, S.D. Miller, Therapeutic blockade of T-cell antigen receptor signal transduction and costimulation in autoimmune disease, Advances in experimental medicine and biology, 640 (2008) 234-251.

[47] A.H. Sharpe, G.J. Freeman, The B7-CD28 superfamily, Nature reviews. Immunology, 2(2002) 116-126.

[48] S. Yao, Y. Zhu, L. Chen, Advances in targeting cell surface signalling molecules for immune modulation, Nat Rev Drug Discov, 12 (2013) 130-146.

[49] R. Milo, The efficacy and safety of daclizumab and its potential role in the treatment of multiple sclerosis, Ther Adv Neurol Disord, 7 (2014) 7-21.

[50] J.C. Edwards, G. Cambridge, B-cell targeting in rheumatoid arthritis and other autoimmune diseases, Nature reviews. Immunology, 6 (2006) 394-403.

[51] S.L. Hauser, E. Waubant, D.L. Arnold, T. Vollmer, J. Antel, R.J. Fox, A. Bar-Or, M.

Panzara, N. Sarkar, S. Agarwal, A. Langer-Gould, C.H. Smith, B-cell depletion with rituximab in relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis, N Engl J Med, 358 (2008) 676-688.

[52] M.J. Leandro, J.C. Edwards, G. Cambridge, M.R. Ehrenstein, D.A. Isenberg, An open study of B lymphocyte depletion in systemic lupus erythematosus, Arthritis and rheumatism, 46 (2002) 2673-2677.

[53] T. Dorner, A. Radbruch, G.R. Burmester, B-cell-directed therapies for autoimmune disease, Nature reviews. Rheumatology, 5 (2009) 433-441.

[54] V. Brezar, J.C. Carel, C. Boitard, R. Mallone, Beyond the hormone: insulin as an autoimmune target in type 1 diabetes, Endocr Rev, 32 (2011) 623-669.

[55] L. Gabrysova, D.C. Wraith, Antigenic strength controls the generation of antigen-specificIL-10-secreting T regulatory cells, Eur J Immunol, 40 (2010) 1386-1395.

[56] D. McCue, K.R. Ryan, D.C. Wraith, S.M. Anderton, Activation thresholds determine susceptibility to peptide-induced tolerance in a heterogeneous myelin-reactive T cell repertoire, Journal of neuroimmunology, 156 (2004) 96-106.

[57] M. Larche, D.C. Wraith, Peptide-based therapeutic vaccines for allergic and autoimmune diseases, Nat Med, 11 (2005) S69-76.

[58] R. Aharoni, The mechanism of action of glatiramer acetate in multiple sclerosis and beyond, Autoimmunity reviews, 12 (2013) 543-553.

[59] Y. Kang, L. Xu, B. Wang, A. Chen, G. Zheng, Cutting edge: Immunosuppressant as adjuvant for tolerogenic immunization, Journal of immunology, 180 (2008) 5172-5176.

[60] Y. Kang, J. Zhao, Y. Liu, A. Chen, G. Zheng, Y. Yu, J. Mi, Q. Zou, B. Wang, FK506 as an adjuvant of tolerogenic DNA vaccination for the prevention of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, The journal of gene medicine, 11 (2009) 1064-1070.

[61] H. Garren, P.J. Ruiz, T.A. Watkins, P. Fontoura, L.T. Nguyen, E.R. Estline, D.L.

Hirschberg, L. Steinman, Combination of gene delivery and DNA vaccination to protect from and reverse Th1 autoimmune disease via deviation to the Th2 pathway, Immunity, 15 (2001) 15-

22.

[62] Y. Glinka, Y. Chang, G.J. Prud'homme, Protective regulatory T cell generation in autoimmune diabetes by DNA covaccination with islet antigens and a selective CTLA-4 ligand, Mol Ther, 14 (2006) 578-587.

[63] G. Cappellano, A.D. Woldetsadik, E. Orilieri, Y. Shivakumar, M. Rizzi, F. Carniato, C.L.
Gigliotti, E. Boggio, N. Clemente, C. Comi, C. Dianzani, R. Boldorini, A. Chiocchetti, F. Reno,
U. Dianzani, Subcutaneous inverse vaccination with PLGA particles loaded with a MOG peptide
and IL-10 decreases the severity of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Vaccine, 32
(2014) 5681-5689.

[64] J.S. Lewis, N.V. Dolgova, Y. Zhang, C.Q. Xia, C.H. Wasserfall, M.A. Atkinson, M.J. Clare-Salzler, B.G. Keselowsky, A combination dual-sized microparticle system modulates dendritic cells and prevents type 1 diabetes in prediabetic NOD mice, Clinical immunology (Orlando, Fla.), (2015).

[65] R.A. Maldonado, R.A. LaMothe, J.D. Ferrari, A.H. Zhang, R.J. Rossi, P.N. Kolte, A.P.
Griset, C. O'Neil, D.H. Altreuter, E. Browning, L. Johnston, O.C. Farokhzad, R. Langer, D.W.
Scott, U.H. von Andrian, T.K. Kishimoto, Polymeric synthetic nanoparticles for the induction of antigen-specific immunological tolerance, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 112 (2015) E156-165.
[66] M. Look, W.M. Saltzman, J. Craft, T.M. Fahmy, The nanomaterial-dependent modulation of dendritic cells and its potential influence on therapeutic immunosuppression in lupus, Biomaterials, 35 (2014) 1089-1095.

[67] J.M. Gammon, L.H. Tostanoski, A.R. Adapa, Y.C. Chiu, C.M. Jewell, Controlled delivery of a metabolic modulator promotes regulatory T cells and restrains autoimmunity, Journal of controlled release : official journal of the Controlled Release Society, 210 (2015) 169-178.

[68] A.A. Belogurov, Jr., A.V. Stepanov, I.V. Smirnov, D. Melamed, A. Bacon, A.E. Mamedov,

V.M. Boitsov, L.P. Sashchenko, N.A. Ponomarenko, S.N. Sharanova, A.N. Boyko, M.V.

Dubina, A. Friboulet, D.D. Genkin, A.G. Gabibov, Liposome-encapsulated peptides protect against experimental allergic encephalitis, FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology, 27 (2013) 222-231.

[69] K.J. Kauffman, N. Kanthamneni, S.A. Meenach, B.C. Pierson, E.M. Bachelder, K.M. Ainslie, Optimization of rapamycin-loaded acetalated dextran microparticles for

immunosuppression, International journal of pharmaceutics, 422 (2012) 356-363.

[70] N. Schweingruber, A. Haine, K. Tiede, A. Karabinskaya, J. van den Brandt, S. Wust, J.M. Metselaar, R. Gold, J.P. Tuckermann, H.M. Reichardt, F. Luhder, Liposomal encapsulation of glucocorticoids alters their mode of action in the treatment of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Journal of immunology, 187 (2011) 4310-4318.

[71] K.J. Peine, M. Guerau-de-Arellano, P. Lee, N. Kanthamneni, M. Severin, G.D. Probst, H. Peng, Y. Yang, Z. Vangundy, T.L. Papenfuss, A.E. Lovett-Racke, E.M. Bachelder, K.M. Ainslie, Treatment of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by codelivery of disease associated Peptide and dexamethasone in acetalated dextran microparticles, Molecular pharmaceutics, 11 (2014) 828-835.

[72] A. Yeste, M. Nadeau, E.J. Burns, H.L. Weiner, F.J. Quintana, Nanoparticle-mediated codelivery of myelin antigen and a tolerogenic small molecule suppresses experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 109 (2012) 11270-11275.

[73] C. Capini, M. Jaturanpinyo, H.I. Chang, S. Mutalik, A. McNally, S. Street, R. Steptoe, B.O'Sullivan, N. Davies, R. Thomas, Antigen-specific suppression of inflammatory arthritis using liposomes, Journal of immunology, 182 (2009) 3556-3565.

[74] J.S. Murray, S. Oney, J.E. Page, A. Kratochvil-Stava, Y. Hu, I.T. Makagiansar, J.C. Brown,
N. Kobayashi, T.J. Siahaan, Suppression of type 1 diabetes in NOD mice by bifunctional peptide
inhibitor: modulation of the immunological synapse formation, Chemical biology & drug design,
70 (2007) 227-236.

[75] N. Kobayashi, H. Kobayashi, L. Gu, T. Malefyt, T.J. Siahaan, Antigen-specific suppression of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by a novel bifunctional peptide inhibitor, The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics, 322 (2007) 879-886.

[76] R. Ridwan, P. Kiptoo, N. Kobayashi, S. Weir, M. Hughes, T. Williams, R. Soegianto, T.J. Siahaan, Antigen-specific suppression of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by a novel bifunctional peptide inhibitor: structure optimization and pharmacokinetics, The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics, 332 (2010) 1136-1145.

[77] L. Northrup, J.O. Sestak, B.P. Sullivan, S. Thati, B.L. Hartwell, T.J. Siahaan, C.M. Vines,C. Berkland, Co-delivery of autoantigen and b7 pathway modulators suppresses experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, The AAPS journal, 16 (2014) 1204-1213.

[78] R. Tisch, B. Wang, D.J. Weaver, B. Liu, T. Bui, J. Arthos, D.V. Serreze, Antigen-specific mediated suppression of beta cell autoimmunity by plasmid DNA vaccination, Journal of immunology, 166 (2001) 2122-2132.

[79] A.F. Li, J. Hough, D. Henderson, A. Escher, Co-delivery of pro-apoptotic BAX with a DNA vaccine recruits dendritic cells and promotes efficacy of autoimmune diabetes prevention in mice, Vaccine, 22 (2004) 1751-1763.

[80] B. Yuan, L. Zhao, F. Fu, Y. Liu, C. Lin, X. Wu, H. Shen, Z. Yang, A novel nanoparticle containing MOG peptide with BTLA induces T cell tolerance and prevents multiple sclerosis, Molecular immunology, 57 (2014) 93-99.

[81] B. Bielekova, B. Goodwin, N. Richert, I. Cortese, T. Kondo, G. Afshar, B. Gran, J. Eaton, J. Antel, J.A. Frank, H.F. McFarland, R. Martin, Encephalitogenic potential of the myelin basic protein peptide (amino acids 83-99) in multiple sclerosis: results of a phase II clinical trial with an altered peptide ligand, Nat Med, 6 (2000) 1167-1175.

[82] L. Kappos, G. Comi, H. Panitch, J. Oger, J. Antel, P. Conlon, L. Steinman, Induction of a non-encephalitogenic type 2 T helper-cell autoimmune response in multiple sclerosis after administration of an altered peptide ligand in a placebo-controlled, randomized phase II trial. The Altered Peptide Ligand in Relapsing MS Study Group, Nat Med, 6 (2000) 1176-1182.
[83] M.S. Freedman, A. Bar-Or, J. Oger, A. Traboulsee, D. Patry, C. Young, T. Olsson, D. Li, H.P. Hartung, M. Krantz, L. Ferenczi, T. Verco, M.-. Investigators, A phase III study evaluating the efficacy and safety of MBP8298 in secondary progressive MS, Neurology, 77 (2011) 1551-1560.

[84] L.M. Metz, D. Li, A. Traboulsee, M.L. Myles, P. Duquette, J. Godin, M. Constantin, V.W. Yong, G.A.m.s. investigators, Glatiramer acetate in combination with minocycline in patients with relapsing--remitting multiple sclerosis: results of a Canadian, multicenter, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial, Mult Scler, 15 (2009) 1183-1194.

[85] A.D. Goodman, H. Rossman, A. Bar-Or, A. Miller, D.H. Miller, K. Schmierer, F. Lublin, O. Khan, N.M. Bormann, M. Yang, M.A. Panzara, A.W. Sandrock, G. Investigators, GLANCE: results of a phase 2, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study, Neurology, 72 (2009) 806-812.

[86] T. Vollmer, H. Panitch, A. Bar-Or, J. Dunn, M.S. Freedman, S.K. Gazda, D. Campagnolo,F. Deutsch, D.L. Arnold, Glatiramer acetate after induction therapy with mitoxantrone inrelapsing multiple sclerosis, Mult Scler, 14 (2008) 663-670.

[87] N. De Stefano, M. Filippi, C. Hawkins, g. study, Short-term combination of glatiramer acetate with i.v. steroid treatment preceding treatment with GA alone assessed by MRI-disease activity in patients with relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis, Journal of the neurological sciences, 266 (2008) 44-50.

[88] M.V. Kopp, E. Hamelmann, S. Zielen, W. Kamin, K.C. Bergmann, C. Sieder, S. Stenglein, S. Seyfried, U. Wahn, D.s. group, Combination of omalizumab and specific immunotherapy is superior to immunotherapy in patients with seasonal allergic rhinoconjunctivitis and co-morbid seasonal allergic asthma, Clin Exp Allergy, 39 (2009) 271-279.

[89] J. Kuehr, J. Brauburger, S. Zielen, U. Schauer, W. Kamin, A. Von Berg, W. Leupold, K.C. Bergmann, C. Rolinck-Werninghaus, M. Grave, T. Hultsch, U. Wahn, Efficacy of combination treatment with anti-IgE plus specific immunotherapy in polysensitized children and adolescents with seasonal allergic rhinitis, J Allergy Clin Immunol, 109 (2002) 274-280.

[90] N. Mothes, M. Heinzkill, K.J. Drachenberg, W.R. Sperr, M.T. Krauth, Y. Majlesi, H. Semper, P. Valent, V. Niederberger, D. Kraft, R. Valenta, Allergen-specific immunotherapy with a monophosphoryl lipid A-adjuvanted vaccine: reduced seasonally boosted immunoglobulin E production and inhibition of basophil histamine release by therapy-induced blocking antibodies, Clin Exp Allergy, 33 (2003) 1198-1208.

[91] T. Orban, K. Farkas, H. Jalahej, J. Kis, A. Treszl, B. Falk, H. Reijonen, J. Wolfsdorf, A. Ricker, J.B. Matthews, N. Tchao, P. Sayre, P. Bianchine, Autoantigen-specific regulatory T cells induced in patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus by insulin B-chain immunotherapy, Journal of autoimmunity, 34 (2010) 408-415.

[92] B.O. Roep, J. Buckner, S. Sawcer, R. Toes, F. Zipp, The problems and promises of research into human immunology and autoimmune disease, Nat Med, 18 (2012) 48-53.

[93] D. Baker, W. Gerritsen, J. Rundle, S. Amor, Critical appraisal of animal models of multiple sclerosis, Mult Scler, 17 (2011) 647-657.

[94] L. Wang, F.S. Wang, M.E. Gershwin, Human autoimmune diseases: a comprehensive update, J Intern Med, (2015).

[95] T.N. Marion, A.E. Postlethwaite, Chance, genetics, and the heterogeneity of disease and pathogenesis in systemic lupus erythematosus, Semin Immunopathol, 36 (2014) 495-517.

[96] C.L. Vanderlugt, S.D. Miller, Epitope spreading in immune-mediated diseases: implications for immunotherapy, Nature reviews. Immunology, 2 (2002) 85-95.

[97] H.B. Streeter, R. Rigden, K.F. Martin, N.J. Scolding, D.C. Wraith, Preclinical development and first-in-human study of ATX-MS-1467 for immunotherapy of MS, Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm, 2 (2015) e93.

[98] A. Walczak, M. Siger, A. Ciach, M. Szczepanik, K. Selmaj, Transdermal application of myelin peptides in multiple sclerosis treatment, JAMA neurology, 70 (2013) 1105-1109.

[99] J.A. Lieberman, S.H. Sicherer, Diagnosis of food allergy: epicutaneous skin tests, in vitro tests, and oral food challenge, Curr Allergy Asthma Rep, 11 (2011) 58-64.

[100] K. Skamstrup Hansen, L.K. Poulsen, Component resolved testing for allergic sensitization, Curr Allergy Asthma Rep, 10 (2010) 340-348.

[101] B.J. DeKosky, G.C. Ippolito, R.P. Deschner, J.J. Lavinder, Y. Wine, B.M. Rawlings, N. Varadarajan, C. Giesecke, T. Dorner, S.F. Andrews, P.C. Wilson, S.P. Hunicke-Smith, C.G. Willson, A.D. Ellington, G. Georgiou, High-throughput sequencing of the paired human immunoglobulin heavy and light chain repertoire, Nature biotechnology, 31 (2013) 166-169.

[102] L. Tong, C. Schuhmacher, M. Assenmacher, K. Zanker, P. Jahn, Multiplex and functional detection of antigen-specific human T cells by ITRA--indirect T cell recognition assay, J Immunol Methods, 404 (2014) 13-23.

[103] L. Steinman, The road not taken: antigen-specific therapy and neuroinflammatory disease, JAMA neurology, 70 (2013) 1100-1101.

[104] L. Tradtrantip, H. Zhang, S. Saadoun, P.W. Phuan, C. Lam, M.C. Papadopoulos, J.L. Bennett, A.S. Verkman, Anti-aquaporin-4 monoclonal antibody blocker therapy for neuromyelitis optica, Ann Neurol, 71 (2012) 314-322.

[105] T. Wu, L. Zhang, K. Xu, C. Sun, T. Lei, J. Peng, G. Liu, R. Wang, Y. Zhao,

Immunosuppressive drugs on inducing Ag-specific CD4(+)CD25(+)Foxp3(+) Treg cells during immune response in vivo, Transplant immunology, 27 (2012) 30-38.

[106] R. Mao, W. Xiao, H. Liu, B. Chen, B. Yi, P. Kraj, J.X. She, Systematic evaluation of 640 FDA drugs for their effect on CD4(+)Foxp3(+) regulatory T cells using a novel cell-based high throughput screening assay, Biochem Pharmacol, 85 (2013) 1513-1524.

[107] D. De Cock, K. Van der Elst, S. Meyfroidt, P. Verschueren, R. Westhovens, The optimal combination therapy for the treatment of early rheumatoid arthritis, Expert Opin Pharmacother, 16 (2015) 1615-1625.

[108] A.H. Cross, R.S. Klein, L. Piccio, Rituximab combination therapy in relapsing multiple sclerosis, Ther Adv Neurol Disord, 5 (2012) 311-319.

[109] O. Leavy, Autoimmunity: Benefits of exhaustion, Nature reviews. Immunology, 15 (2015)468.

[110] K. Minton, Tumour immunology: Stressed DCs can't handle T cells, Nature reviews. Immunology, 15 (2015) 465. [111] L.J. Peek, C.R. Middaugh, C. Berkland, Nanotechnology in vaccine delivery, Advanced drug delivery reviews, 60 (2008) 915-928.

[112] D.R. Getts, A.J. Martin, D.P. McCarthy, R.L. Terry, Z.N. Hunter, W.T. Yap, M.T. Getts,
M. Pleiss, X. Luo, N.J. King, L.D. Shea, S.D. Miller, Microparticles bearing encephalitogenic
peptides induce T-cell tolerance and ameliorate experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis,
Nature biotechnology, 30 (2012) 1217-1224.

[113] Z. Hunter, D.P. McCarthy, W.T. Yap, C.T. Harp, D.R. Getts, L.D. Shea, S.D. Miller, A biodegradable nanoparticle platform for the induction of antigen-specific immune tolerance for treatment of autoimmune disease, ACS Nano, 8 (2014) 2148-2160.

[114] B.L. Hartwell, L. Antunez, B.P. Sullivan, S. Thati, J.O. Sestak, C. Berkland, Multivalent nanomaterials: learning from vaccines and progressing to antigen-specific immunotherapies, Journal of pharmaceutical sciences, 104 (2015) 346-361.

[115] D.J. Irvine, M.A. Swartz, G.L. Szeto, Engineering synthetic vaccines using cues from natural immunity, Nat Mater, 12 (2013) 978-990.

[116] S. Tsai, A. Shameli, J. Yamanouchi, X. Clemente-Casares, J. Wang, P. Serra, Y. Yang, Z. Medarova, A. Moore, P. Santamaria, Reversal of autoimmunity by boosting memory-like autoregulatory T cells, Immunity, 32 (2010) 568-580.

[117] H.M. Dintzis, R.Z. Dintzis, B. Vogelstein, Molecular determinants of immunogenicity: the immunon model of immune response, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 73 (1976) 3671-3675.

[118] M.A. Kutzler, D.B. Weiner, DNA vaccines: ready for prime time?, Nat Rev Genet, 9(2008) 776-788.

[119] B.O. Roep, N. Solvason, P.A. Gottlieb, J.R. Abreu, L.C. Harrison, G.S. Eisenbarth, L. Yu,

M. Leviten, W.A. Hagopian, J.B. Buse, M. von Herrath, J. Quan, R.S. King, W.H. Robinson, P.J.

Utz, H. Garren, B.H.T. Investigators, L. Steinman, Plasmid-encoded proinsulin preserves Cpeptide while specifically reducing proinsulin-specific CD8(+) T cells in type 1 diabetes, Science translational medicine, 5 (2013) 191ra182.

[120] S.D. Miller, R.P. Wetzig, H.N. Claman, The induction of cell-mediated immunity and tolerance with protein antigens coupled to syngeneic lymphoid cells, The Journal of experimental medicine, 149 (1979) 758-773.

[121] D.R. Getts, D.P. McCarthy, S.D. Miller, Exploiting apoptosis for therapeutic tolerance induction, Journal of immunology, 191 (2013) 5341-5346.

[122] X. Luo, K.L. Pothoven, D. McCarthy, M. DeGutes, A. Martin, D.R. Getts, G. Xia, J. He, X. Zhang, D.B. Kaufman, S.D. Miller, ECDI-fixed allogeneic splenocytes induce donor-specific tolerance for long-term survival of islet transplants via two distinct mechanisms, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 105 (2008) 14527-14532.

[123] D.M. Turley, S.D. Miller, Peripheral tolerance induction using ethylenecarbodiimide-fixed APCs uses both direct and indirect mechanisms of antigen presentation for prevention of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Journal of immunology, 178 (2007) 2212-2220.
[124] A. Lutterotti, S. Yousef, A. Sputtek, K.H. Sturner, J.P. Stellmann, P. Breiden, S. Reinhardt, C. Schulze, M. Bester, C. Heesen, S. Schippling, S.D. Miller, M. Sospedra, R. Martin, Antigenspecific tolerance by autologous myelin peptide-coupled cells: a phase 1 trial in multiple sclerosis, Science translational medicine, 5 (2013) 188ra175.

[125] M.I. Iruretagoyena, S.E. Sepulveda, J.P. Lezana, M. Hermoso, M. Bronfman, M.A. Gutierrez, S.H. Jacobelli, A.M. Kalergis, Inhibition of nuclear factor-kappa B enhances the capacity of immature dendritic cells to induce antigen-specific tolerance in experimental

autoimmune encephalomyelitis, The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics, 318 (2006) 59-67.

[126] C.M. Jewell, S.C. Lopez, D.J. Irvine, In situ engineering of the lymph node microenvironment via intranodal injection of adjuvant-releasing polymer particles, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 108 (2011) 15745-15750.

[127] H. Liu, D.J. Irvine, Guiding principles in the design of molecular bioconjugates for vaccine applications, Bioconjug Chem, 26 (2015) 791-801.

[128] J.I. Andorko, K.L. Hess, C.M. Jewell, Harnessing biomaterials to engineer the lymph node microenvironment for immunity or tolerance, The AAPS journal, 17 (2015) 323-338.

[129] N. Pleskovic, A. Bartholow, D.A. Gentile, D.P. Skoner, The Future of Sublingual Immunotherapy in the United States, Curr Allergy Asthma Rep, 15 (2015) 545.

[130] T.B. Casale, J.R. Stokes, Immunotherapy: what lies beyond, J Allergy Clin Immunol, 133(2014) 612-619: quiz 620.

[131] E.C. Liao, J.J. Tsai, Clinical effectiveness of Tyrophagus putrescentiae allergy by local nasal immunotherapy using strips of Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus, J Asthma, 48 (2011) 957-964.

[132] J.O. Sestak, B.P. Sullivan, S. Thati, L. Northrup, B. Hartwell, L. Antunez, M.L. Forrest, C.M. Vines, T.J. Siahaan, C. Berkland, Codelivery of antigen and an immune cell adhesion inhibitor is necessary for efficacy of soluble antigen arrays in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Molecular Therapy — Methods & Clinical Development, 1 (2014). Chapter II: Co-Delivery of Autoantigen and B7 Pathway Modulators Suppresses Experimental Autoimmune Encephalomyelitis

1. Introduction

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a neurodegenerative disease characterized by an inflammatory reaction against proteins in the central nervous system (CNS) leading to nervous system dysfunction and paralysis [1-3]. Several FDA-approved therapies exist to treat patients with MS; however, these therapies do not cure the disease, but rather are designed to slow disease progression and manage symptoms [4-6]. Additionally, several of these therapies are associated with severe adverse events, compelling a need for safer and more efficacious therapies to treat patients with MS and other autoimmune disorders [4, 6, 7].

Autoimmune diseases, such as MS, result from the breakdown of mechanisms controlling immune tolerance and the subsequent failure of the host immune system to distinguish self from non-self antigens [8, 9]. In MS, auto-reactive T-cells are thought to escape endogenous immune tolerance mechanisms, inflicting subsequent damage to the myelin sheath and leading to neural degeneration [1, 8, 10]. Classical immunology dictates that two signals are required for T-cell activation by professional antigen presenting cells (pAPCs); an antigen specific signal (signal 1) and a "context" or immunomodulatory signal (signal 2, co-stimulatory/inhibitory) that ultimately dictates the resulting immune response [8, 11, 12]. Co-delivery of both antigen and a costimulatory context signal activates an antigen-specific adaptive immune response, whereas delivery of a co-inhibitory context signal or absence of either signal can render an anergic response (i.e. no response) and is believed to be a main mechanism of peripheral immune tolerance [8, 9, 13]. Thus, co-delivery of a synthetic co-inhibitory context signal and autoantigen may be a suitable pharmacological template to restore immune tolerance and treat various autoimmune disorders [13-16]. To mount appropriate immune responses, the immune system uses several cell surface signaling proteins such as those in the B7 (CD80/CD86) pathway, CD40, PD-1 (CD279), ICOS (CD278), and others [9, 11, 12]. The B7 signaling pathway is one of the most well characterized co-stimulatory pathways in T-cell activation [9, 11, 12]. B7, found on pAPCs, has the ability to either activate T-cells through binding with CD28 (co-stimulatory function) or to inhibit T-cell activation and promote tolerance upon binding CTLA-4 (co-inhibitory function) [9, 11, 12]. The possibility to modulate the B7 signaling pathway has become an alluring avenue for the treatment of autoimmune disease, including MS. Over the past decade, two recombinant fusion proteins targeting this co-stimulatory pathway through the use of portions of the CTLA-4 molecule fused to IgG, Abatacept (Orencia, Bristol-Myers-Squibb) and Belatacept (Nulojix, Bristol-Myers-Squibb), have been approved for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis (RA) and kidney transplant rejection, respectively [17].

Unlike antibody derived therapeutics that can be immunogenic, small peptide therapies are less likely to be immunogenic and offer an alternative method of inhibiting activation of self-reactive T-cells and pAPCs [14]. Methods employing peptides targeting different aspects of the B7 signaling pathway have been tested in animal models of RA, MS, and allograft rejection with positive results [18-21]. These peptide therapies are thought to work by blocking delivery of the co-stimulatory signal from the pAPC, resulting in T-cell anergy and promotion of tolerance to treat autoimmunity [14]. Therapies only targeting the B7 pathway share the same drawback as most current therapies for autoimmune disease as they are prone to non-specific suppression of the immune system rendering the patient more susceptible to opportunistic infections [13, 14]. The creation of an antigen-specific treatment capable of suppressing the immune response by co-delivery of autoantigen and immune inhibitor may improve the safety and efficacy of

autoimmune therapies. Several previous studies have shown that co-delivering autoantigen and immune inhibitory peptide can inhibit autoimmune disease in animal models [22-28].

In this study, we tested whether co-delivering a B7-binding peptide and disease-specific autoantigen simultaneously would inhibit the autoimmune disease experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), a murine model of relapsing-remitting MS [29]. We grafted to hyaluronic acid both a myelin sheath antigenic peptide (PLP₁₃₉₋₁₅₁) and peptides capable of binding B7 signaling pathway surface receptors by following previously reported procedures [15, 24, 25]. The resulting soluble antigen arrays (SAgAs) act as a carrier to co-deliver multiple copies of the autoantigen and a peptide from the B7 pathway. We investigated the clinical outcomes in EAE mice treated with these novel SAgA molecules and further characterized the cytokine expression in primary splenocytes isolated from SAgA-treated EAE mice.

2. Materials and Methods

- **2.1 Materials.** All peptides (PLP₁₃₉₋₁₅₁, LABL, B7AP, CD80-CAP1, sF2 [cyclized]; Table 1) were obtained from PolyPeptide Laboratories (Torrance, CA) and were synthesized with N-terminal aminooxy functional groups. Hyaluronic acid (HA), with an average molecular weight of 16.0 kDa was purchased from Lifecore Biomedical (Chaska, MN). Analytical grade acetonitrile and synthesis grade trifluoro acetic acid (TFA) were purchased from Fisher Scientific (Waltham, MA). Research grade sodium acetate and acetic acid were purchased from Sigma (St. Louis, MO). Complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) and killed *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* strain H37RA purchased from Difco (Sparks, MD). Water was provided by a Labconco (Kansas City, KS) Water PRO PS ultrapure water purification unit.
- 2.2 Conjugation of aminooxy peptides to HA polymer. Single step grafting of aminooxy

peptides to 16 kDa hyaluronic acid (HA) was performed as described previously [24]. Briefly, HA was dissolved in 20 mM acetate buffered solution (pH 5.5 ± 0.1) and each aminooxy reactive peptide was added simultaneously. After addition of the peptides, the reaction solution was adjusted to pH 5.5 ± 0.1 and stirred at 500 RPM using a magnetic stir bar for 16 hr at room temperature. The samples were then transferred to dialysis bags (MWCO 3500 Da, Spectrum Laboratories, Inc., Rancho Dominguez, CA) and dialyzed against 2 liters of deionized water for 24 hours, with dialysis water exchanged every 6 hours to remove unreacted peptides and residual buffer. After dialysis, the dialysate was frozen at -70 °C and lyophilized.

2.3 Characterization of SAgAs by High Performance Liquid Chromatography. The amount of PLP and context signal- binding peptides conjugated to HA for each of the SAgAs was determined using digestion in acidic medium (4 hours at pH 2.0) and then subsequently analyzed by HPLC as previously reported [24]. For analysis of SAgA_{PLP:sF2}, following peptide cleavage the solution was centrifuged for 5 min at 13,000 rpm and the aggregates were dissolved in DMSO before running both the pellet and supernatant on HPLC. The HPLC consisted of SCL-20A SHIMADZU system controller, LC-10AT VP SHIMADZU liquid chromatograph, SIL-10A XL SHIMADZU auto-injector set at 50 μL injection volumes, DGU-14A SHIMADZU degasser, sample cooler, and SPD-10A SHIMADZU UV-Vis detector (220 nm). The HPLC-UV system was controlled by a personal computer equipped with SHIMADZU class VP Software. All separations were carried out using a Vydac® 179 HPLC Protein and Peptide C18 column. Gradient elution was carried out to determine the amount of PLP and context signal peptide at constant flow of 1 mL/min, from 100% A to 35% A (corresponding to 0% B to 65% B) over 50 min, followed by an isocratic

elution at 75% B for 3 min. Mobile phase compositions were (A) acetronitrile-water (5:95) with 0.1% TFA and (B) 100% acetonitrile with 0.1% trifluoroacetic acid (TFA).

- 2.4 Characterization of SAgAs by Gel Permeation Chromatography. The molecular weight of each SAgA was determined using a Shimadzu HPLC system with a refractive index detector previously described [15]. Samples were separated by utilizing a tandem column setup of an Agilent PL aquagel-OH 60 and Agilent PL aquagel-OH 40 column in series. Columns were heated to 45°C using an Eldex CH-150 heating box. All pullulan standards and SAgAs were separated in a 0.1 M Ammonium Acetate, pH 5.0, with 0.25 M NaCl Mobile phase at a flow rate of 0.6mL/min for 45 min.
- **2.5 Characterization of SAgAs by Micoflow Imaging (MFI).** To detect particulates formed from SAgA aggregation microflow imaging (MFI) with a DPA-4200 flow microscope (Protein Simple, Santa Clara, CA) was used to capture digital images of subvisible particles with equivalent circular diameters from 1.5 to 100 μm. Each SAgA and HA control were dissolved in 0.1mg/ml PBS and approximately 0.6 mL of each sample was analyzed. Particle statistics were generated using MFI View Analysis Suite (MVAS) version 1.3 (Protein Simple, Santa Clara, CA).
- 2.6 Induction of EAE and Therapeutic Study. SJL/J (H-2s) female mice, 4 6 weeks old, were purchased from Harlan Laboratory and housed under specified, pathogen-free conditions at The University of Kansas. All protocols involving live mice were approved by The University of Kansas Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee. The PLP-induced model of EAE was used to mimic relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis [29]. Mice were immunized subcutaneously with 200 mg of PLP_{139–151} in a 0.2 mL emulsion composed of equal volumes of phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) and complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA)

containing killed Mycobacterium tuberculosis strain H37RA (final concentration of 4 mg/mL; Difco). The PLP_{139–151}/CFA was administered to regions above the shoulders and the flanks (total of four sites; 50 μ L at each injection site). In addition, 200 ng of pertussis toxin (List Biological Laboratories Inc., Campbell, CA) was injected (100 μ L) intraperitoneally on the day of immunization (day 0) and 2 days post-immunization. To inhibit disease, mice received subcutaneous injections (100 μ L) at the nape of the neck of each SAgA sample or vehicle (sterile PBS), on days 4, 7, and 10. SAgA dose was based on delivering 200nmol PLP peptide as calculated by HPLC. Treatments of HA were administered at a dose equivalent of the SAgAs, 29 nMol. Disease progression was evaluated blindly by the same observer using clinical scoring as follows: 0, no clinical signs of the disease; 1, tail weakness or limp tail; 2, paraparesis (weakness or incomplete paralysis of one or two hind limbs); 3, paraplegia (complete paralysis of two hind limbs); 4, paraplegia with forelimb weakness or paralysis; and 5, moribund. Mice were euthanized if they were found to have a clinical score of 4 or above. Body weight was also measured daily and is expressed as a percent weight loss calculated from day 8 (peak weight prior to EAE-disease). The total duration of the EAE study was 26 days, from day 0 to day 25.

2.7 Splenocyte Isolation and ex vivo treatment of splenocytes. Mouse spleens were resected 25 days post immunization, passed through a wire mesh using the rubber end of a sterile 1 mL syringe plunger, and collected in 5 mL of RPMI 1640 media. The crude cellular extract was then centrifuged at 1,100 x g for 5 minutes and the resulting cell pellet was resuspended in 3.5 ml of 1x Gey's lysis solution and place on ice for 3.5 minutes to lyse splenic red blood cells. The lysis reaction was stopped by the addition of 10.5 ml RPMI 1640 media containing 10% FBS and centrifuged at 1,100 x g for 5 minutes. The remaining cell pellet
was resuspended in fresh media (RPMI 1640 media containing 10% FBS and 1% Penicillin-Streptomycin) and seeded in 96-well cell culture plates at a cell density of 1×10^{6} cells/well in a final volume of 100 µl. Splenocytes were then immediately stimulated with 25 µM PLP or vehicle (RPMI media). Stimulated cell cultures were incubated for 120 hours at 37°C in a CO₂ (5%) incubator. Cell culture supernatant levels of cytokines were determined by a commercially available bead array ELISA kit and supporting FlowCytomix TM software (ebiosciences, San Diego, CA).

2.8 Statistical analysis. Statistical evaluation of data was performed using a one-way or two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) as experimentally appropriate, followed by Fisher's least significant difference post-hoc test. The criteria for statistical significance was set at p<0.05. All analyses were performed using GraphPad Software (GraphPad Software Inc.).</p>

3. Results

3.1. Synthesis and Characterization of Soluble Antigen Arrays

Peptides selected for use in this study were previously shown to interact with and modulate the B7 signaling pathway (**Table 1**) [18-20, 30, 31]. SAgAs targeting the B7 pathway were created by co-grafting to hyaluronic acid polymers (HA) both autoantigen (PLP₁₃₉₋₁₅₁) and B7binding peptides (B7AP, CD80-CAP, or sF2) as previously reported [15, 24, 25]. For a positive control, an ICAM-1-targeted SAgA (SAgA_{PLP:LABL}) was created containing autoantigen (PLP₁₃₉₋ 151) and the cell adhesion peptide LABL derived from leukocyte function associated antigen-1 (LFA-1), which has previously shown efficacy in EAE [24, 25]

High performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) was used to determine the amount of peptide conjugated for each synthesized SAgA and the number of peptides conjugated per HA

molecule was determined (**Table 2**). Further analysis by gel permeation chromatography (GPC) was used to confirm the final molecular weight of the SAgAs upon peptide conjugation (**Table 3**). Final conjugate molecular weights of approximately 37 to 47 kDa estimated using these two methods were overall in agreement; however, the molecular weight of SAgA_{PLP:sF2} found by GPC was approximately double that originally estimated by HPLC suggesting possible aggregation.

Micro-flow imaging (MFI) analysis of SAgA_{PLP:sF2} revealed the presence of particles, confirming formation of SAgA_{PLP:sF2} aggregates in aqueous solutions (**Figure 1**). Upon observation of the aggregation and poor solubility, SAgA_{PLP:sF2} was solubilized in DMSO following peptide cleavage from the HA backbone. Subsequent analysis of SAgA_{PLP:sF2} by HPLC confirmed a similar conjugation efficiency compared to the other SAgAs, with approximately 7 to 11 peptides per HA backbone of both autoantigen and B7-binding peptide (**Tables 2 and 3**).

3.2. Suppression of EAE by Soluble Antigen Arrays

Soluble Antigen Arrays (SAgAs) co-grafted with autoantigen (PLP) and B7-binding peptide were evaluated in EAE to determine their effect on disease progression. Similar to previous studies, the positive control SAgA_{PLP:LABL} suppressed EAE as indicated by clinical score and weight loss (**Figure 2**) [24, 25]. Additionally, HA alone did not effect EAE disease scores as compared to the negative control, PBS. Interestingly, compared to PBS all B7-targeted SAgAs were able suppress the symptoms of EAE as evaluated by clinical disease score and weight loss (**Figure 2**). All SAgAs also reduced the incidence of disease compared to mice treated with PBS or HA alone (**Figure 3**). No statistical differences in clinical score, weight loss, or incidence of

disease were found between the SAgAs containing different context signal peptides. The data suggests that co-delivery of B7-binding peptides and autoantigen can protect against EAE.

3.3. SAgAs containing B7AP peptide reduced pro-inflammatory cytokine production

To analyze the ability of immune cells in the periphery to respond to re-challenge with PLP, the cytokines GM-CSF, IFN- γ , TNF- α , IL-1 α , IL-2, IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-10, and IL-17 were measured from splenocytes taken from animals treated with B7-targeted SAgAs or controls (**Figure 4**). Splenocytes were harvested on Day 25 and were cultured directly in the presence of PLP (25 μ M) to re-stimulate the immune cells. GM-CSF and IL-2, but not IFN- γ , TNF- α , IL-1 α , IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-10, or IL-17, increased in PLP-stimulated splenocytes isolated from PBStreated EAE mice (**Figure 4**). Levels of IL-10 were below the limit of detection for all treatment groups using this assay (data not shown). Interestingly, the PLP-dependent induction of the proinflammatory cytokines IL-2 and GM-CSF was reduced in EAE splenocytes from mice treated with SAgA_{PLP:B7AP} as compared to mice given PBS. Decreased levels of GM-CSF were also found in PLP-stimulated EAE splenocytes from mice treated with SAgA_{PLP:SF2}, or with HA as compared to the mice treated with PBS. In EAE mice treated with SAgA_{PLP:SF2}, basal levels of IL-6 were not detectable. The data suggested each independent SAgA differentially modulated the cytokine response in splenocytes isolated from EAE mice.

4. Discussion

The B7 signaling pathway has emerged as an important target for immune modulation, with several experimental biologic therapeutics entering clinical trials [17]. For autoimmune diseases, the ability to suppress unwanted immunity by blocking co-stimulation during antigen presentation has the potential to regulate T-cell activation and inhibit subsequent T-cell-

dependent tissue damage [13, 17]. Addition of antigen specificity to such an approach may reduce undesired side effects associated with global immunosuppression that accompanies many of the current immunomodulatory therapies available [4-7]. Indeed, several groups have begun investigating antigen specific immunotherapies to treat autoimmune disorders [22-28, 32-36].

Previously, a bifunctional peptide inhibitor (BPI) demonstrated the importance of codelivering both antigenic peptide and a peptide inhibiting T-cell activation by blocking immune cell adhesion [22, 23, 26-28]. Applying this co-delivery approach of autoantigen and peptide inhibitor to a multivalent delivery vehicle (SAgA_{PLP:LABL}), i.e. multiple copies of peptide per therapeutic molecule, has also suppressed EAE [24, 25]. In this study, multivalent SAgA technology was used as a foundation to synthesize new SAgAs (SAgA_{PLP:B7AP}, SAgA_{PLP:CD80-CAP}, SAgA_{PLP:sF2}) that target the B7 signaling pathway and co-deliver PLP autoantigen for the treatment of EAE.

The B7 pathway can deliver either a co-stimulatory or co-inhibitory signal during antigen presentation depending on the combinations of surface receptors engaged [12]. In order to investigate the application of SAgAs targeting the B7 pathway we selected three peptides (B7AP, CD80-CAP, sF2), which had been previously reported to bind B7 (Table 1). Two peptides used in this study, B7AP and CD80-CAP, have been shown to inhibit inflammatory immune response in several rodent autoimmune models [18-20, 30, 37]. In contrast, the peptide mimic of CTLA-4 (sF2) was originally selected for this study as a positive control to enhance the immune response by blocking the B7:CTLA-4 regulatory interactions [31]. The reported mechanisms of these peptides led us to hypothesize that SAgA_{PLP:B7AP} and SAgA_{PLP:CD80-CAP} would suppress EAE disease severity, while SAgA_{PLP:SF2} would increase disease severity in EAE. Surprisingly, all B7-targeted SAgAs, including SAgA_{PLP:SF2}, inhibited disease. Other reports,

however, help explain this result. CTLA-4-IgG and soluble CTLA-4 have been shown to have inhibitory functions in several *in vivo* models, suggesting that delivery of a multivalent CTLA-4 mimetic peptide (i.e. SAgA_{PLP:sF2}) may actually suppress pro-inflammatory immune responses [38, 39]. Additionally, current immunological models suggest that "over-stimulation" of T-cells may induce anergy and be a mechanism of both peripheral and central tolerance [40]. Delivering multivalent SAgAs that achieve simultaneous high local concentrations of antigen and context signal (i.e. multiple copies of each peptide per molecule) may overwhelm sensitive immune cells and subsequently induce anergy.

In addition, all B7-targeted SAgAs were shown to have similar clinical efficacy as SAgA_{PLP:LABL}, which has be shown to inhibit the symptoms EAE in previous studies [24, 25]. Although the SAgAs may be equivalent in the suppression of EAE symptoms, the B7-targeted SAgAs offer an advantage over their ICAM-1-targeted counterparts. Unlike the molecular signals of the B7 pathway, which are only found on either pAPCs or T-cells, ICAM-1 is found on immune cells, endothelial cells, and even in soluble form in the blood [8]. Additionally, previous studies have demonstrated that the conjugation of only PLP to HA does not result in EAE suppression [25]. The importance of the context signal peptide for the suppression of EAE suggests that optimization this peptide may enhance SAgA efficacy. While SAgA_{PLP:LABL} has not demonstrated any off-target effects in previous studies, the specificity of the B7-targeting SAgAs may result in more effective delivery of the SAgA to their immune cell targets.

Although all SAgAs reduced clinical disease similarly, several differences between each of the unique SAgA molecules were noted in splenocytes that were re-challenged with PLP. Interestingly, only splenocytes isolated from mice treated with SAgA_{PLP:B7AP} had reduced levels of PLP-dependent IL-2 expression compared to PBS, a cytokine that has been shown to contribute to increased disease severity in EAE [1, 41]. Additionally, SAgA_{PLP:B7AP}, SAgA_{PLP:sF2}, and HA treatments inhibited PLP-dependent GM-CSF cytokine expression, a cytokine suggested to play a role in EAE disease progression [8, 42]. HA alone did not suppress disease symptoms compared to PBS, indicating that reduction of GM-CSF cytokine levels may not be an accurate indicator of *in vivo* efficacy.

Furthermore, SAgA_{PLP:sF2} was the only SAgA shown to form aggregates in a physiological buffer. Particulate adjuvants used in traditional prophylactic vaccines elicit their immune effect in part through recruitment of pAPCs to the site of injection and by stimulating a local proinflammatory immune response at the site of antigen recognition [43, 44]. In contrast, clinical treatment of allergies induces tolerogenic immune responses through a series of injections of soluble antigens in the absence of adjuvant (i.e. particles), which can bypass the local proinflammatory response [16]. Indeed, SAgA_{PLP:sF2} aggregates may form a depot at the site of injection, which may cause local inflammation and recruitment of cells. The suppression of EAE by SAgA_{PLP:sF2} may suggest that formulation of non-soluble (colloidal) treatments for codelivery of antigen and context signal may also be a viable strategy for development of tolerogenic autoimmune therapies. When taken together, the cytokine and particulate data suggest that the different B7-targeted SAgAs protect against EAE disease progression by slightly different immunological mechanisms.

5. Conclusion

The B7 signaling pathway is a promising target for the treatment of EAE using SAgA technology. Both B7-targeted and ICAM-1-targeted SAgAs were found to suppress clinical disease symptoms as compared to the negative controls. Complexity in cytokine suppression

indicates that although all SAgAs resulted in similar *in vivo* clinical efficacy, they may act through different immunological mechanisms at the cellular level. These results suggest that targeting other surface receptors on immune cells may be a beneficial therapeutic option for the treatment of autoimmune disorders. Furthermore, SAgA technology provides an easily adaptable platform to test a diverse library of multivalent peptide therapies targeting immune cell surface receptors and antigenic epitopes. Expansion and customization of SAgA-based therapeutics may enable extrapolation of this antigen-specific immunotherapy to other autoimmune diseases.

Peptide ^a	Molecular Mimic	Peptide Sequence ^b	Proposed Interactions Blocked	References
B7AP	CD28	Ao-GGGEFMYPPPYLD	B7/CD28	[18, 30]
CD80- CAP	CD28	Ao-GGGMQPPGC	B7/CD28 and B7/CTLA-4	[19, 20]
sF2	CTLA-4	Ao- TEAGAAGCRGVGVAFIGSCVFG [cyclized]	B7/CTLA-4	[31]

 Table 1. B7-Targeted Peptide Sequences

^a Each peptide was created to mimic a signaling molecule in the B7 pathway and has been previously shown to block B7 pathway signaling interactions. ^b Ao indicates the N-terminal aminooxy addition for covalent grafting onto hyaluronic acid.

Table 2. SAgA Peptide Conjugation

Soluble An	tigen Array	PLP Concentration (nMol)	Context Signal Peptide Concentration (nMol)	Number of Peptides per HA polymer (PLP: Context Signal Peptide)
SAgAplp:labl	July of	205	277	9:11
SAgA _{PLP:B7AP}	miner	170	223	7:09
SAgA _{PLP:CD80-} CAP	Joseph ?	233	220	9:08
SAgA _{PLP:sF2} *	marine	212	152	10:7*

^a Each SAgA molecule was analyzed by HPLC following acidic cleavage of peptides from the 16kDa HA backbone. The peptide concentrations were calculated based on HPLC analysis of 1 mg of SAgA. Results shown are an average from triplicate injections of a single batch preparation. All samples had a RSD \leq 0.01.

*Indicates that the SAgA was solubilized in DMSO following acidic peptide cleavage.

Soluble Antigen Array	MW calculated from peptide conjugations determined by HPLC (kDa)	MW calculated from GPC data (kDa) ^a
SAgA _{PLP:LABL}	42	44
SAgA _{PLP:B7AP}	42	41
SAgAplp:cd80-cap	37	42
SAgA _{PLP:sF2} *	47*	45

Table 3. SAgA Molecular Weight Calculation by both HPLC and GPC

^a The molecular weight of each SAgA was calculated from GPC data as compared to a pullulan polymer standard curve. Results shown are an average from triplicate injections of a single batch preparation. All samples had a RSD ≤ 0.01 .

*Indicates that the SAgA was solubilized in DMSO following acidic peptide cleavage.



Figure 1. ICAM-1 and B7-targeted SAgAs were analyzed for subvisible particulate formation at a concentration of 0.1 mg/ml in PBS using mico-flow imaging (MFI). A) Concentrations of particles of equivalent circular diameters from 1.5 μ m to 10.5 μ m are shown for SAgA_{PLP:sF2}, SAgA_{PLP:LABL}, SAgA_{PLP:B7AP}, SAgA_{PLP:CD80-CAP}, and HA alone. B) Representative images of insoluble aggregates from 25 to 70 μ m equivalent circular diameter are shown. (Data presented as mean \pm S.D. n=3 independent samples)



Figure 2. ICAM-1 and B7-targeted SAgAs were found to decrease both clinical score and maintain weight in EAE mice. EAE was induced on day zero, and mice were treated on days four, seven, and ten with a dose of SAgA equivalent to 200 nMol PLP. Treatments of HA were administered at a dose equivalent of the SAgAs, 29 nMol. Clinical disease score and percent weight change were analyzed for groups treated with (A-B) SAgA_{PLP:B7AP}, (C-D) SAgA_{PLP:CD80-CAP}, and (E-F) SAgA_{PLP:SF2}. All SAgAs significantly suppressed clinical disease score as compared to PBS on Days 11 to 15 and as compared to HA on Days 11 to 14. Also, all SAgAs suppressed weight loss as compared to PBS on Days 11 to 18 and as compared to HA on Days 12 to 16. There were no statistical differences in disease suppression as indicated by both clinical score and weight loss between SAgAs containing different B7-binding peptides. Additionally, there were no statistical differences between PBS and HA control groups. (Data are presented as mean \pm S.D. n=6 mice per group, p<0.05)



Figure 3. ICAM-1 and B7-targeted SAgAs were found to reduce disease incidence in EAE mice. EAE was induced on day zero, and mice were treated on days four, seven, and ten with a dose of SAgA equivaent to 200 nMol PLP. Treatments of HA were administered at a dose equivalent of the SAgAs, 29 nMol. EAE disease incidence was evaluated such that disease free animals maintained a clinical score <1. In all the SAgA treatment groups, over half of the animals remained disease free over the course of the study, while in both negative control groups all animals became diseased. (n=6 mice per group)



Figure 4. The cytokines GM-CSF, IFN- γ , TNF- α , IL-1 α , IL-2, IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-10, and IL-17 were measured from splenocytes taken on Day 25 from animals treated with B7-targeted SAgAs or controls. The splenocytes were re-stimulated with 25 μ M PLP or vehicle (media) *in vitro* for 120 hours. Supernatant levels of the cytokines (A) GM-CSF, (B) IFN- γ , (C) TNF- α , (D) IL-1 α , (E) IL-2, (F) IL-4, (G) IL-6, (H) IL-6, and (I) IL-17 were determined. Cytokine expression of IL-2 and GM-CSF was significantly reduced in splenocytes isolates from EAE mice treated with B7-targeted SAgAs. (Data are presented as mean \pm S.D. of independent splenocyte populations isolated from 3 mice, gray bars indicate stimulated with 25 μ M PLP, black bars indicate vehicle or media control, * indicates *p*<0.05 as compared to PBS-treated *in vivo* treatment with 25 μ M PLP stimulation *in vitro*.)

References

[1] J.M. Fletcher, S.J. Lalor, C.M. Sweeney, N. Tubridy, K.H. Mills, T cells in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Clin Exp Immunol, 162 (2010) 1-11.

[2] R.M. Ransohoff, M.A. Brown, Innate immunity in the central nervous system, The Journal of Clinical Investigation, 122 (2012) 1164-1171.

[3] S. Amor, F. Puentes, D. Baker, P. Van Der Valk, Inflammation in neurodegenerative diseases, Immunology, 129 (2010) 154-169.

[4] M. Feldmann, L. Steinman, Design of effective immunotherapy for human autoimmunity, Nature, 435 (2005) 612-619.

[5] D. Bates, Treatment effects of immunomodulatory therapies at different stages of multiple sclerosis in short-term trials, Neurology, 76 (2011) S14 - 25.

[6] S.D. Miller, D.M. Turley, J.R. Podojil, Antigen-specific tolerance strategies for the prevention and treatment of autoimmune disease, Nature reviews. Immunology, 7 (2007) 665-677.

 [7] A. Langer-Gould, L. Steinman, Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy and multiple sclerosis: lessons from natalizumab, Current neurology and neuroscience reports, 6 (2006) 253-258.

[8] T.J. Kindt, R.A. Goldsby, B.A. Osborne, J. Kuby, Kuby immunology, 6th ed., W.H. Freeman and Company, New York, 2007.

[9] R.E. Gonsette, Self-tolerance in multiple sclerosis, Acta neurologica Belgica, 112 (2012)133-140.

[10] M.H. Barnett, I. Sutton, The pathology of multiple sclerosis: a paradigm shift, Current opinion in neurology, 19 (2006) 242-247.

[11] S.K. Bromley, A. Iaboni, S.J. Davis, A. Whitty, J.M. Green, A.S. Shaw, A. Weiss, M.L.Dustin, The immunological synapse and CD28-CD80 interactions, Nature immunology, 2 (2001)1159-1166.

[12] A.H. Sharpe, G.J. Freeman, The B7-CD28 superfamily, Nature reviews. Immunology, 2 (2002) 116-126.

[13] C. Chittasupho, T.J. Siahaan, C.M. Vines, C. Berkland, Autoimmune therapies targeting costimulation and emerging trends in multivalent therapeutics, Therapeutic delivery, 2 (2011) 873-889.

[14] A.H. Badawi, T.J. Siahaan, Immune modulating peptides for the treatment and suppression of multiple sclerosis, Clinical immunology (Orlando, Fla.), 144 (2012) 127-138.

[15] C. Chittasupho, J. Sestak, L. Shannon, T.J. Siahaan, C.M. Vines, C. Berkland, Hyaluronic Acid Graft Polymers Displaying Peptide Antigen Modulate Dendritic Cell Response in Vitro, Molecular pharmaceutics, (2013).

[16] C.A. Sabatos-Peyton, J. Verhagen, D.C. Wraith, Antigen-specific immunotherapy of autoimmune and allergic diseases, Current opinion in immunology, 22 (2010) 609-615.

[17] S. Yao, Y. Zhu, L. Chen, Advances in targeting cell surface signalling molecules for immune modulation, Nat Rev Drug Discov, 12 (2013) 130-146.

[18] J. Chen, Q. He, R. Zhang, Y. Chu, Y. Wang, Q. Liu, S. Xiong, Allogenic donor splenocytes pretreated with antisense peptide against B7 prolong cardiac allograft survival, Clinical and experimental immunology, 138 (2004) 245-250.

[19] M. Srinivasan, D. Lu, R. Eri, D.D. Brand, A. Haque, J.S. Blum, CD80 binding polyproline helical peptide inhibits T cell activation, The Journal of biological chemistry, 280 (2005) 10149-10155. [20] S.P. Dudhgaonkar, S.B. Janardhanam, K.N. Kodumudi, M. Srinivasan, CD80 blockade enhance glucocorticoid-induced leucine zipper expression and suppress experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Journal of immunology, 183 (2009) 7505-7513.

[21] M. Srinivasan, I.E. Gienapp, S.S. Stuckman, C.J. Rogers, S.D. Jewell, P.T. Kaumaya, C.C. Whitacre, Suppression of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis using peptide mimics of CD28, Journal of immunology, 169 (2002) 2180-2188.

[22] N. Kobayashi, H. Kobayashi, L. Gu, T. Malefyt, T.J. Siahaan, Antigen-specific suppression of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by a novel bifunctional peptide inhibitor, The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics, 322 (2007) 879-886.

[23] J.S. Murray, S. Oney, J.E. Page, A. Kratochvil-Stava, Y. Hu, I.T. Makagiansar, J.C. Brown, N. Kobayashi, T.J. Siahaan, Suppression of type 1 diabetes in NOD mice by bifunctional peptide inhibitor: modulation of the immunological synapse formation, Chemical biology & drug design, 70 (2007) 227-236.

[24] J. Sestak, M. Mullins, L. Northrup, S. Thati, M.L. Forrest, T.J. Siahaan, C. Berkland, Single-step grafting of aminooxy-peptides to hyaluronan: A simple approach to multifunctional therapeutics for experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Journal of controlled release : official journal of the Controlled Release Society, 168 (2013) 334-340.

[25] L. Northrup, J.O. Sestak, B.P. Sullivan, S. Thati, B.L. Hartwell, T.J. Siahaan, C.M. Vines,C. Berkland, Co-delivery of autoantigen and b7 pathway modulators suppresses experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, The AAPS journal, 16 (2014) 1204-1213.

[26] P. Manikwar, P. Kiptoo, A.H. Badawi, B. Büyüktimkin, T.J. Siahaan, Antigen-specific blocking of CD4-Specific immunological synapse formation using BPI and current therapies for autoimmune diseases, Medicinal Research Reviews, 32 (2012) 727-764.

[27] A.H. Badawi, P. Kiptoo, W.-T. Wang, I.-Y. Choi, P. Lee, C.M. Vines, T.J. Siahaan, Suppression of EAE and prevention of blood–brain barrier breakdown after vaccination with novel bifunctional peptide inhibitor, Neuropharmacology, 62 (2012) 1874-1881.

[28] R. Ridwan, P. Kiptoo, N. Kobayashi, S. Weir, M. Hughes, T. Williams, R. Soegianto, T.J. Siahaan, Antigen-specific suppression of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by a novel bifunctional peptide inhibitor: structure optimization and pharmacokinetics, The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics, 332 (2010) 1136-1145.

[29] C.S. Constantinescu, N. Farooqi, K. O'Brien, B. Gran, Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) as a model for multiple sclerosis (MS), Br J Pharmacol, 164 (2011) 1079-1106.

[30] Y.F. Yao, Y.M. Zhou, J.B. Xiang, X.D. Gu, D. Cai, Inhibition of arterial allograft intimal hyperplasia using recipient dendritic cells pretreated with B7 antisense peptide, Clinical & developmental immunology, 2012 (2012) 892687.

[31] T. Fukumoto, N. Torigoe, S. Kawabata, M. Murakami, T. Uede, T. Nishi, Y. Ito, K. Sugimura, Peptide mimics of the CTLA4-binding domain stimulate T-cell proliferation, Nature biotechnology, 16 (1998) 267-270.

[32] A. Lutterotti, S. Yousef, A. Sputtek, K.H. Sturner, J.P. Stellmann, P. Breiden, S. Reinhardt, C. Schulze, M. Bester, C. Heesen, S. Schippling, S.D. Miller, M. Sospedra, R. Martin, Antigenspecific tolerance by autologous myelin peptide-coupled cells: a phase 1 trial in multiple sclerosis, Science translational medicine, 5 (2013) 188ra175.

[33] A. Bar-Or, T. Vollmer, J. Antel, D.L. Arnold, C.A. Bodner, D. Campagnolo, J. Gianettoni,F. Jalili, N. Kachuck, Y. Lapierre, M. Niino, J. Oger, M. Price, S. Rhodes, W.H. Robinson, F.D.

tolerance in multiple sclerosis after immunization with DNA encoding myelin basic protein in a randomized, placebo-controlled phase 1/2 trial, Archives of neurology, 64 (2007) 1407-1415. [34] Y. Kang, L. Xu, B. Wang, A. Chen, G. Zheng, Cutting edge: Immunosuppressant as adjuvant for tolerogenic immunization, Journal of immunology, 180 (2008) 5172-5176.

[35] Y. Kang, J. Zhao, Y. Liu, A. Chen, G. Zheng, Y. Yu, J. Mi, Q. Zou, B. Wang, FK506 as an adjuvant of tolerogenic DNA vaccination for the prevention of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, The journal of gene medicine, 11 (2009) 1064-1070.

[36] L.P. Cousens, Y. Su, E. McClaine, X. Li, F. Terry, R. Smith, J. Lee, W. Martin, D.W. Scott, A.S. De Groot, Application of IgG-derived natural Treg epitopes (IgG Tregitopes) to antigenspecific tolerance induction in a murine model of type 1 diabetes, Journal of diabetes research, 2013 (2013) 621693.

[37] R. Eri, K.N. Kodumudi, D.J. Summerlin, M. Srinivasan, Suppression of colon inflammation by CD80 blockade: evaluation in two murine models of inflammatory bowel disease, Inflammatory bowel diseases, 14 (2008) 458-470.

[38] C.M. Deppong, T.L. Bricker, B.D. Rannals, N. Van Rooijen, C.S. Hsieh, J.M. Green, CTLA4Ig inhibits effector T cells through regulatory T cells and TGF-beta, Journal of immunology, 191 (2013) 3082-3089.

[39] F.J. Ward, L.N. Dahal, S.K. Wijesekera, S.K. Abdul-Jawad, T. Kaewarpai, H. Xu, M.A.Vickers, R.N. Barker, The soluble isoform of CTLA-4 as a regulator of T-cell responses,European journal of immunology, 43 (2013) 1274-1285.

[40] T. Yamamoto, M. Hattori, T. Yoshida, Induction of T-cell activation or anergy determined by the combination of intensity and duration of T-cell receptor stimulation, and sequential induction in an individual cell, Immunology, 121 (2007) 383-391. [41] J.M. Petitto, W.J. Streit, Z. Huang, E. Butfiloski, J. Schiffenbauer, Interleukin-2 gene deletion produces a robust reduction in susceptibility to experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in C57BL/6 mice, Neuroscience letters, 285 (2000) 66-70.

[42] J.M. Rodgers, S.D. Miller, Cytokine control of inflammation and repair in the pathology of multiple sclerosis, Yale J Biol Med, 85 (2012) 447-468.

[43] B.N. Lambrecht, M. Kool, M.A. Willart, H. Hammad, Mechanism of action of clinically approved adjuvants, Current opinion in immunology, 21 (2009) 23-29.

[44] L.J. Peek, C.R. Middaugh, C. Berkland, Nanotechnology in vaccine delivery, Advanced drug delivery reviews, 60 (2008) 915-928.

Chapter III: Screening immunomodulators to skew the antigen specific immune response in an autoimmune system

1. Introduction

Autoimmune diseases occur due to the breakdown of immune tolerance towards autoantigens, resulting in the inability of the immune response to distinguish self from non-self. Current treatments for autoimmune diseases are often unsuccessful in stopping or reversing disease progression, and often utilize broadly active immunosuppressants. For example, the immunosuppressant FK-506 (Tacrolimus) has been used for the treatment of several autoimmune diseases including psoriasis, systemic lupus erythematosus, rheumatoid arthritis, and multiple sclerosis (MS); all of which have very different immune pathologies [1-6]. While immunosuppressants have been effective in many patients and are currently the 'gold standard' therapy, their benefits are often counterbalanced by toxicities or adverse side-effects [7, 8].

Antigen-specific immunotherapy has long been the 'holy grail' of autoimmune treatments. The ability to suppress the immune response against autoantigens without non-specific global immunosuppression would allow for disease treatment without hindering the ability of the patient's immune system to fight off foreign or opportunistic pathogens. Although different in desired immunological outcome, vaccines are the quintessential example of the potential impact of guiding antigen-specific immune responses [9, 10]. In order to elicit an immune response to a specific antigen, vaccines must often be combined with a secondary signal, or adjuvant, to direct and enhance the antigen-specific immune response [10]. An adjuvant may be defined as a substance capable of enhancing the potency, quality, or longevity of an antigen-specific immune response [11]. While traditional adjuvants have been used to induce protective immune response against foreign pathogens, it may be possible to skew the response in the opposite direction, towards antigen-specific tolerance by what may be referred to as a 'tolerogenic adjuvant' [12].

Unlike vaccines, antigen-specific immunotherapies (ASIT) applied to allergies or autoimmune diseases have typically utilized the disease-causing antigen without an adjuvant. The use of ASIT to induce tolerance to a particular antigen has been around for over a century in the form of allergen hyposensitization therapy, in which small doses of allergen are administered over an extended period of time to induce immune tolerance [13]. Similar methods have been investigated for autoimmunity where the disease-causing autoantigen is administered in an effort to create autoantigen-specific tolerance. Unfortunately, the success of autoantigen-only ASIT applied to autoimmunity has been modest [9, 14-16]. Attempts to create ASIT have also utilized traditional adjuvants to boost the immune response; however, the efficacy of this strategy has been limited [17, 18]. Recent studies have suggested that combining autoantigen with an immunosuppressant may substantially improve ASIT for autoimmunity by creating a tolerogenic antigen-specific immune response [12, 19-24].

Over the last decade a novel tolerance-induction therapy has emerged in which immunosuppressants (hence forth referred to as immunomodulators) are used in a similar mechanism as traditional adjuvants to enhance immune tolerance to disease-causing autoantigens in autoimmunity. Recent studies indicate that antigen-specific immune tolerance may be achieved by administration of a combination of a disease-causing autoantigen and an immunomodulator [12, 19-24]. Immunomodulators used in this context have been referred to as 'tolerogenic adjuvants' in order to describe their ability to direct the immune response to an antigen [19, 25-27]. The majority of these studies have been conducted *ad hoc*, often on only one compound at a time. We observed the need for a screening method to compare these immunomodulators and their ability to skew antigen-specific immune responses towards tolerance. Current drug screening in the pharmaceutical industry often utilizes systems containing a single target molecule or cell type in order to perform high-throughput analysis [28]. The use of these simple systems can allow for predictions of specific drug target interactions, but has largely been unsuccessful at predicting the result on complex cellular interactions, such as the immune response [29]. The diversity of factors effecting the immune response in treatment of diseases such as autoimmunity may benefit from a more complex screening system. Recent progress has been made in the area of 'physiological screening', where full tissues are used to better understand drug effects of diverse cellular systems [30]. Techniques including whole organ culture, organotypic culture (use of heterogeneous cell cultures to mimic *in vivo* environments), three-dimensional culture, and primary cell cultures have been investigated in order to better mimic the complexity of an *in vivo* system in an *in vitro* environment for improved drug screening [29].

Primary splenocytes in particular are a promising system with which to perform drug screening. As the largest secondary lymphoid organ, the spleen contains a complex immune cell population that migrates to and from the organ as cells travel throughout the body [31]. In the context of the treatment of autoimmune diseases, the spleen is also important as it assists in peripheral tolerance to autoantigens [31]. Splenic antigen presenting cells promote peripheral tolerance through uptake and identification of apoptotic debris as non-immunogenic [31]. The spleen has also been shown to be the primary site for interaction between regulatory T-cells and auto-reactive T-cells in the treatment of a murine model of the autoimmune disease multiple sclerosis (MS), known as experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) [32].

The use of a primary cell system such as splenocytes offers many benefits over immortalized cell systems, especially in the ability to utilize disease models that closely mimic the human

response. EAE has been used in the discovery of several FDA approved drugs for MS, including glatiramir acetate (Copaxone), miroxantrone (Novantrone), natalizumab (Tysabri), and fingolimod (Gilenya) [33]. The version of EAE examined in the following study utilized an epitope from a myelin sheath protein, proteolipid protein (PLP), known to be one of the many disease-causing autoantigens in human MS [34]. EAE induced by PLP₁₃₉₋₁₅₁ mimics the relapsing-remitting form of MS, which affects approximately 80% of MS patients [35, 36]. Although in both MS and EAE the majority of disease progression occurs in the CNS, throughout the course of the disease antigen-specific immune cells return to lymphoid organs to expand the immune response such that antigen-specific cells can be found in the spleen [37, 38]. The use of antigen-educated EAE splenocytes offers a complex antigen-specific environment to facilitate drug screening while minimizing animal use.

Many investigations performed on splenocytes obtained from EAE mice have indicated the potential to discern the antigen-specific immune response *ex vivo*. Rechallenge with PLP *ex vivo* has facilitated examination of immune response following *in vivo* treatment [38, 39]. Studies utilizing *ex vivo* rechallenge with antigen have also improved understanding of epitope spreading in EAE [40, 41]. Although EAE splenocytes have been widely used as an antigen-specific *ex vivo* system, there is no record of their use as a screening system for potential therapeutics. Alternatively, a few other studies have reported *in vitro* screening of immunomodulators to induce tolerance; however, these studies have not used cells obtained from an autoimmune model system [42, 43]. Here, we utilized antigen-specific splenocytes obtained from EAE mice to screen immunomodulators for their ability to skew the antigen-specific immune response in an autoimmune system. Fifteen compounds, including four controls (**Table 1**) and eleven

immunomodulator therapies (**Table 2**) were added during autoantigen rechallenge to determine if splenocyte response could be skewed towards markers of immune tolerance.

2. Materials and Methods

- 2.1 Materials. The peptide antigen, PLP139-151(HSLGKWLGHPDKF) was obtained from PolyPeptide Laboratories (Torrance, CA). For EAE induction incomplete Freund's adjuvant (IFA) and killed Mycobacterium tuberculosis strain H37RA were purchased from Difco (Sparks, MD), and pertussis toxin was purchased from List Biological Laboratories (Campbell, CA). Several immunomodulators were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO), including dexamethasone, simvastatin, andrographolide, dimethyl fumarate, monomethyl fumarate, and lipopolysaccharide (LPS) from E. coli. Rapamycin, FK-506, and ibrutinib were obtained from LC Laboratories (Woburn, MA). Pure curcumin was obtained from Nacalai Tesque Inc. (Kyoto, Japan). Imiquimod (4-amino-1-isobutyl-1H-imidazo[4,5c]quinoline) was purchased from Accela ChemBio Inc (San Diego, CA). Pam2CSK4 was purchased from Tocris Bioscience (Avonmouth, Bristol, United Kingdom). Mammalian TGF-β1(from HEK293 Cells) was obtained from PeproTech (Rocky Hill, NJ). For imaging and flow cytometry studies, Alexa Fluor 488- conjugated anti-mouse CD3, Alexa Fluor 647conjugated anti-mouse CD22, and R-phycoerythrin-conjugated anti-mouse CD4 antibodies and their respective isotype controls were purchased from Biolegend (San Diego, CA). All other chemicals and reagents were analytical grade and used as received.
- **2.2 Induction of EAE**. SJL/J female mice, 4 5 weeks old, were purchased from Envigo (Harlan) Laboratories and housed under specified, pathogen-free conditions at The

University of Kansas. All protocols involving live mice were approved by The University of Kansas Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee. Mice were immunized subcutaneously with 200 μ g of PLP₁₃₉₋₁₅₁ in a 0.2 mL emulsion composed of equal volumes of phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) and incomplete Freund's adjuvant (IFA) containing killed *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* strain H37RA at a final concentration of 4 mg/mL. The PLP₁₃₉₋₁₅₁/CFA was administered to regions above the shoulders and the flanks (total of four sites; 50 μ L at each injection site). In addition, 100 μ L of pertussis toxin (200 ng) was injected intraperitoneally on the day of immunization (day 0) and 2 days post-immunization. Disease progression was evaluated using clinical scoring as follows: 0, no clinical signs of the disease; 1, tail weakness or limp tail; 2, paraparesis (weakness or incomplete paralysis of one or two hind limbs); 3, paraplegia (complete paralysis of two hind limbs); 4, paraplegia with forelimb weakness or paralysis; and 5, moribund. Body weight was also measured daily.

2.3 Splenocyte isolation and *ex vivo* treatment. Mouse spleens were resected from EAE mice at peak of disease (11-13 days post immunization) and cultured as previously described [44]. Briefly, the spleens were first passed through a wire mesh using the rubber end of a sterile 1 mL syringe plunger, and collected in 5 mL of RPMI 1640 media. The crude cellular extract was then centrifuged and the resulting cell pellet was resuspended in 3.5 ml of 1x Gey's lysis solution and placed on ice for 3.5 minutes to lyse splenic red blood cells. The lysis reaction was stopped by the addition of 10 ml RPMI 1640 media containing 10% FBS and centrifuged at 1,100 x g for 5 minutes. The remaining cell pellet was resuspended in fresh media (RPMI 1640 media containing 10% FBS and 1% Penicillin-Streptomycin) and seeded in 24-well cell culture plates at a cell density of 5x10⁶ cells/well (4x10⁶ cells/well for Figure

1 only) in a final volume of 1 ml. Splenocytes were plated as biological replicates, with spleens of similar disease severity pooled together as needed. The cells were immediately treated with the immunomodulatory compound of interest, both with and without 25 μ M PLP. Stimulated cell cultures were incubated for 120 hours at 37°C in a CO₂ (5%) incubator.

- **2.4 Measurement of cytokines and cellular metabolism.** Supernatants of cell cultures were collected after 120 hour incubation post spleen harvest. Secreted TNF-α, IL-2, IFN-γ, and IL-10 were detected by individual ELISA assay kits (R&D Systems). Cell metabolism was determined by a resazurin (7-hydroxy-3H-phenoxazin-3-one 10-oxide) assay. Briefly, resazurin (75 µmol/L final) was added to splenocyte cultures and incubated for 3 hours. Metabolic reductive capacity was determined by a change in fluorescence (excitation 560/emission 590). Background fluorescence was determined in RPMI media and was subtracted from each experimental read. All fluorescent readings were performed using a Spectramax M5 (Molecular Devices) plate reader.
- **2.5 Fluorescent staining.** For imaging and flow cytometry experiments, immediately after isolation splenocytes were seeded in 12-well cell culture plates at a cell density of 7.5×10^6 cells/well in a final volume of 1.5mL. Treatments were then given at the concentration of interest, both with and without 25 µM PLP. Stimulated cell cultures were incubated for 120 hours at 37°C in a CO₂ (5%) incubator. At 120hrs, cells were fixed using 4% paraformaldehyde fixation buffer for 15 minutes on ice. Following fixation, splenocytes were stained with the desired antibodies. Briefly, 1×10^6 cells were washed with 1mL of wash buffer (RPMI 1640 media containing 5% FBS) before centrifugation and resuspension in 50 µL block buffer containing 20ug/ml TruStain fcX (anti-mouse CD16/32 antibody,

Biolegend) in wash buffer. Cells were incubated on ice for 25 minutes before adding the desired antibodies or isotype controls in 50 μ L at 2x the manufacturer recommended concentration for 1 hour. Finally, cells were washed three times and the nuclei were stained with Hoechst 3342 (Life Technologies, Eugene, OR).

- 2.6 Imaging and flow cytometry. Cell imaging was conducted in a 96-well glass bottom plate (In Vitro Scientific, Sunnyvale, CA) using an Olympus IX81 inverted epiflourescent microscope using 60x magnification. Variations in light intensity were corrected using corresponding isotype controls in Slidebook 6 Software. For flow cytometry analysis 50,000 cells per sample were detected using a BD FACSFusion cytometer. Data was analyzed using FlowJo Software.
- 2.7 Statistical analysis. Statistical evaluation of data was performed using a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA), followed by Tukey and Sidak multiple comparison tests. For figures composed of multiple splenocyte isolation experiments, data is presented as fold change from vehicle and was normalized to the vehicle controls (0.1% DMSO) with no antigen for each splenocyte isolation experiment. IC50 values were determined using a 4PL-sigmodal function. A single outlier data point was removed from rapamycin and dexamethasone concentration curves (Figure 4) following analysis via the Grubbs' Outlier Test. The criteria for statistical significance was set at p<0.05. All analyses were performed using GraphPad Software (GraphPad Software Inc.).</p>

3. Results

3.1. Characterization of an Antigen-Educated System Capable of Demonstrating Immune Response

In order to create a robust screening methodology, the model disease system of EAE splenocytes was thoroughly tested. First, the antigen-specific immune response to proteolipid peptide (PLP₁₃₉₋₁₅₁) was analyzed by comparing splenocytes obtained from both healthy mice and mice that had developed EAE symptoms (day 11-13 post-disease induction). To observe antigen-specific immune responses, healthy and EAE splenocytes were rechallenged with 25 µM PLP and analyzed for cellular metabolic activity and cytokine response. Cellular metabolic activity was found to significantly increase in EAE splenocytes as compared to healthy splenocytes, both with and without rechallenge (Figure 1A). Splenocytes obtained from healthy mice did not demonstrate any significant differences with and without rechallenge with antigen (Figure 1). Additionally, healthy splenocytes rechallenged with PLP produced a significantly lower cytokine response in all cytokines measured as compared to EAE rechallenged with PLP (Figure 1B-E). For all cytokines measured, EAE splenocytes had significantly higher levels when rechallenged with 25 µM PLP compared to no rechallenge (Figure 1B-E). The length of PLP rechallenge was also determined in EAE splenocytes to identify a time point that offered the most discernable differences for cellular metabolic activity and cytokine responses (Figure 2).

Several controls were analyzed in EAE splenocytes to establish the robustness of the screening system, including three immunogenic controls, imiquimod, Pam2CSK4, and lipopolysaccharide (LPS), and a tolerogenic control, TGF- β (**Table 1**). Our vehicle control, 0.1% DMSO, was also compared to the effect of media alone to confirm that the vehicle did not influence the immune response. All cell metabolic activity and cytokine results were normalized to the response to the vehicle control, 0.1% DMSO with no PLP, for each *ex vivo* experiment.

Cell metabolic activity with 25 μ M PLP was shown to significantly increase upon imiquimod treatment with PLP rechallenge, Pam2CSK4 treatment without rechallenge, and significantly decrease with TGF- β treatment both with and without rechallenge as compared to the vehicle (**Figure 3A**). Pam2CSK4 was also found to increase IFN- γ upon rechallenge with antigen as compared to vehicle (**Figure 3C**). Multiple cytokines were found to significantly increase upon LPS treatment as compared to vehicle, both with PLP rechallenge (TNF- α , IFN- γ , IL-10) and without rechallenge (TNF- α , IL-2, IL-10) (**Figure 3B-E**). Overall these results align with previously reported immune effects of the control compounds, verifying the ability of the *ex vivo* splenocyte system to predict immune responses.

3.2. Evaluation of Cytokine Response to Immunomodulators

Once it was confirmed that the EAE splenocyte screening system produced expected outcomes with control treatments, eleven immunomodulatory compounds were analyzed (**Table 2**). As elaborated upon in the Discussion section, a dose of 1 nM was chosen to screen the immunomodulators in the splenocyte system. For each immunomodulator treatment the cellular metabolic activity and cytokine response both with and without PLP antigen rechallenge were measured and compared to the vehicle control (**Figure 4**). Additionally, the immune response of each immunomodulator was compared to the immunostimulant control of LPS (**Figure 5**). Analysis of cellular metabolic activity indicated that the screen contained both compounds that increased and compounds that decreased cell metabolism at the 1 nM dose. Rapamycin was found to decrease metabolic activity both with and without PLP rechallenge, while dexamethasone only decreased metabolism without rechallenge as compared to vehicle (**Figure 4A**). Alternatively, curcumin and acetylsalicylic acid increased metabolism upon PLP rechallenge as compared to both vehicle and LPS controls (**Figure 4A & Figure 5A**).

The cytokine response to each compound during rechallenge with 25 μ M PLP was analyzed by measuring TNF- α , IFN- γ , IL-2, and IL-10. The majority of immunomodulator treatments resulted in increased TNF- α levels with 25 μ M PLP as compared to the same treatment without antigen rechallenge (**Figure 4B**). The three compounds that did not significantly increase TNF- α upon antigen rechallenge as compared to no rechallenge, dexamethasone, FK-506, and dimethyl fumarate, also significantly decreased TNF- α as compared to the vehicle control (**Figure 4B**). Dexamethasone and FK-506 were also found to decrease IFN- γ levels as compared to vehicle with PLP rechallenge, as did rapamycin and ibrutinib (**Figure 4C**). Curcumin was found to increase IFN- γ both upon antigen rechallenge and as compared to the vehicle control (**Figure 4C**). Levels of TNF- α and IFN- γ were both shown to significantly decrease upon treatment with all immunomodulators as compared to LPS control (**Figure 5B-C**).

Additionally, dexamethasone was found to increase IL-2 levels both upon rechallenge with 25 μ M PLP and as compared to the vehicle control (**Figure 4D**). Finally, the cytokine IL-10 was analyzed due to its association with the anti-inflammatory response.[45] Only dexamethasone was shown to increase IL-10 levels both upon rechallenge with antigen and as compared to the vehicle control (**Figure 4E**).

Although our screen at 1 nM was successful, we wanted to confirm that this was the most effective dose for two of the compounds with promising immune responses and low IC50 values, dexamethasone and rapamycin. Five different concentrations of the compounds near the experimentally determined IC50 (**Table 3**) were tested and the resulting cytokine responses were measured (**Figure 6**). While both rapamycin and dexamethasone decreased cellular metabolic activity at 1 nM as compared to the vehicle control (**Figure 4A**), the cytokine responses at these concentrations were not found to follow the same trend. In fact, 1 nM of dexamethasone

increased both IL-2 and IL-10 as compared to vehicle with PLP rechallenge, while lower treatment concentrations did not (**Figure 6C-D**). Additionally, no significant decreases in cytokine levels were shown with 1 nM rapamycin treatment (**Figure 6**).

3.3. Assessment of Cell Population Changes with Immunomodulators

Several compounds which exhibited interesting effects on cell metabolism and cytokine response were further analyzed for changes in splenocyte cell populations, including dexamethasone, rapamycin, ibrutinib, dimethyl fumarate and the controls TGF-β, Pam2CSK4, and LPS. Changes in the population of T-cells and B-cells with respect to the whole splenocyte population were evaluated by flow cytometry and observed by fluorescent microscopy (**Figures 7 and 8**). The dendritic cell (DC) population was also investigated; however, levels were not detectable (data not shown).

The overall T-cell population, as indicated by CD3+ cells, was found to decrease upon dexamethasone and rapamycin treatments as compared to LPS without antigen rechallenge (**Figure 7A**). In contrast to T-cell changes, both ibrutinib and TGF- β treatments were found to decrease B-cell populations upon antigen challenge as compared to LPS with PLP rechallenge (**Figure 7B**). Additionally, the population of T-helper cells characterized by both CD3 and CD4 surface markers was measured. Both dexamethasone and rapamycin were found to decrease the percent of CD3+CD4+ T-cells without PLP rechallenge as compared to LPS (**Figure 7C, D**). No statistical differences were found between the immunomodulator treatments and the vehicle control.

Finally, the ratio of CD3+ T-cells to CD22+ B-cells was evaluated upon treatment with several compounds. Dexamethasone was found to increase the CD3+ to CD22+ ratio upon

rechallenge with antigen as compared to LPS (**Figure 8A**). This effect may also be visually observed in fluorescent imaging of the cell populations following treatments with vehicle (0.1% DMSO), dexamethasone, or LPS (**Figure 8B**).

4. Discussion

Several published studies have reported antigen rechallenge experiments using EAE splenocytes and a few other studies reported *in vitro* screening of immunomodulators to induce tolerance [38, 39, 42, 43]. To our knowledge this is the first paper to combine these two techniques in order to enhance discovery of treatments of EAE capable of skewing the antigen-specific immune response towards markers of immune tolerance. Several reports using EAE splenocytes *ex vivo* have suggested utilizing these cells may improve immunological relatability to the *in vivo* model, as studies have found corresponding immune responses both *in vivo* and *ex vivo* [22, 44]. Specifically, the studies presented here utilized a mixed cell system found to contain diverse populations of B-cells (CD22+), T-cells (CD3+), and T-helper cells (CD3+CD4+) to better mimic the immunological environment *in vivo* (**Figures 7 and 8**). As compared to an *in vivo* study, the *ex vivo* screen utilized fewer animals and material to demonstrate immune responses. Overall, the complex immune environment of the spleen may serve as a bridge between *in vitro* immortalized cell lines and *in vivo* studies for drug screening.

In order to evaluate the immune response to various treatments in the EAE splenocytes system, cellular assays were needed to measure both metabolic activity and cytokines responses. Cellular metabolic activity was primarily utilized as a measure of cell viability to ensure the compounds tested were not cytotoxic at the concentrations analyzed. Four different cytokines, TNF- α , IFN- γ , IL-2, and IL-10, were used to compare the immune response to various

treatments as each of these cytokines has been shown to have important impacts on EAE, both in disease development and suppression. Pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF- α and IFN- γ were measured as both have been found to indicate EAE pathogenesis [34, 46] and are characteristic of T-helper type 1 (Th1) activation, which is believed to be the primary cell type in development of EAE [45, 47]. The cytokine IL-2 plays a particularly interesting role in autoimmune pathology and treatment, as it has been indicated in both inflammatory T-cell and regulatory T-cell (Treg) responses [45, 48]. Although increased concentrations of IL-2 have been found in MS patients indicating a pro-inflammatory activity, IL-2 has recently been shown to be necessary for the production of memory Tregs [48-51]. Finally, the cytokine IL-10 was chosen as a marker of immunosuppression and tolerance. IL-10 has been shown to suppress the activity of effector T-cells and promote the expansion of Tregs in both EAE and MS [52]. Each assay was used to both establish the EAE splenocyte system as an *ex vivo* screening tool and to evaluate the immune response to various treatments.

During development of the *ex vivo* screening assay using EAE splenocytes, we first confirmed the presence of an antigen-specific response *ex vivo*. When comparing the immune response upon antigen rechallenge, EAE splenocytes were found to produce significantly higher cytokine responses upon PLP rechallenge as compared to no rechallenge (**Figure 1**). Healthy splenocytes did not produce an antigen-specific response for any of the cytokines measured (**Figure 1**). Additionally, cytokine levels with PLP rechallenge were significantly increased in EAE mice as compared to healthy mice (**Figure 1**). These results demonstrate the importance of an antigen-educated system such as EAE splenocytes to produce an antigen-specific immune response *ex vivo*.

Following demonstration of antigen-specific responses in EAE splenocytes, several controls were tested in order to confirm the robustness of the *ex vivo* screening system (**Figure 3**). The controls chosen all had well established immune responses, both pro-inflammatory (imiquimod, Pam2CSK, and LPS) and anti-inflammatory (TGF- β) responses (**Table 1**). LPS treatment is well known to increase pro-inflammatory cytokine production, including TNF- α and IFN- γ [45]. IL-2 is most likely increased due to inflammatory T-cell proliferation following LPS activation, although this was only observed without antigen rechallenge (**Figure 3D**). Although IL-10 is generally considered an anti-inflammatory cytokine, LPS treatment of EAE splenocytes increased IL-10 (**Figure 3E**). LPS had been shown in literature to drastically increase IL-10 levels in cells that have been 'over-stimulated' in order to control excessive immune activation, as may be the case when stimulating splenocytes with both PLP antigen and LPS [53, 54]. Pam2CSK4 stimulates the immune response through toll like receptors in a similar mechanism to LPS [55] and therefore is associated with many similar pro-inflammatory responses, such as the increase in IFN- γ as compared to vehicle (**Figure 3C**).

The concentration at which to screen small molecule immunomodulators was then determined through analysis of successful *in vivo* studies in literature and known IC50 concentrations (**Table 3**). The compounds selected have all demonstrated tolerogenic potential in literature at *in vitro* doses ranging from 0.1 nM to 2.5 mM (**Table 2**). For screening the compounds in our splenocyte system, a concentration was determined to best mimic the immunomodulator concentration that would be experienced by immune cells in secondary lymphoid organs following *in vivo* treatment while preventing significant cytotoxicity. Literature examining the *in vivo* doses of these immunomodulators reported effective tolerogenic doses ranging from 0.08 to 2.0 mM, and often utilized particulate delivery systems such as
microparticles or liposomes given subcutaneously [22, 24, 56]. The micromolar dosing of immunomodulator subcutaneously in particles has been found to correlate with $\leq 0.1\%$ of total dose trafficking to secondary lymphoid organs such as the spleen [57, 58]. The reported *in vivo* doses and delivery vehicle distribution would suggest approximately 0.08 to 2 nM dose reaches splenocytes. Immunomodulator dose to these cells is important as the majority of antigen-specific cell activation occurs in secondary lymphoid organs [31, 45].

In addition, many of these compounds cause global immunosuppression at high concentrations, suggesting they should be given at lower doses to induce immune tolerance [59, 60]. In order to prevent possible global immunosuppression and cellular cytotoxicity, the IC50 for cellular metabolic activity was found in literature and in our splenocyte system for several compounds (**Table 3**). Previous studies and knowledge of the IC50 concentrations led us to explore a dose of 1 nM. Finally, further investigation of the dosing range of dexamethasone and rapamycin supported the selection of a 1 nM dose (**Figure 6**).

Once the EAE splenocyte system was established as being antigen-specific, having reproducible immune responses, and an appropriate concentration was determined for small molecule immunomodulators, eleven compounds were screened for their ability to skew the antigen-specific immune response (**Table 2**). Cell metabolism, cytokine response, and the change in effector cell populations with different treatments were investigated. Several compounds demonstrated unique immune responses in the splenocytes, indicative of both successful and unsuccessful tolerogenic potential. Dexamethasone, rapamycin, FK-506, ibrutinib, and dimethyl fumarate each demonstrated somewhat unique responses indicating a tolerogenic effect. The other compounds screened (propargylglycine, simvastatin, andrographolide, curcumin, acetylsalicylic acid, and monomethyl fumarate) either had minimal

differences as compared to the vehicle control, or resulted in a response that did not indicate immune tolerance.

Overall, dexamethasone presented the most significantly different responses as compared to the vehicle control in all cytokines measured (Figure 4). Dexamethasone also decreased both CD3+ and CD3+CD4+ T-cell populations as compared to LPS (Figure 7). Significant decreases in both TNF- α and IFN- γ indicated the ability of dexamethasone to maintain immunosuppression even upon rechallenge with antigen (Figure 4 B, C). Dexamethasone also increased both IL-2 and IL-10 with PLP rechallenge and therefore potentially promoted an antigen-specific regulatory response (Figure 4 D, E). These findings are consistent with previous studies, which have shown dexamethasone can increase tolerogenic cytokines and regulatory cell populations [12, 42, 61, 62]. Additionally, dexamethasone treatment decreased both CD3+ T-cell and CD3+CD4+ T-cell populations as compared to the immunostimulant LPS without antigen rechallenge (Figure 7 A, C, D). With the increased IL-2, the population of T-cells would be expected to increase with dexamethasone treatment; however, it has been previously shown in literature that the presence of both dexamethasone and IL-2 in EAE shifts the T-cell population towards CD4+ Tregs while decreasing immunogenic CD4+ T-cells at a higher capacity, resulting in a net decrease in the CD4+ T-cell population [62, 63]. In contrast to the overall T-cell decreases, the ratio of CD3+ T-cells to CD22+ B-cells was found to increase upon treatment with dexamethasone as compared to LPS with PLP rechallenge (Figure 8). Although historically considered to be a T-cell mediated disease, recently B-cells have been shown to play an important role in EAE and MS pathogenesis [64, 65]. The importance of B-cell populations in EAE was demonstrated in our results by the known tolerogenic cytokine TGF-β specifically decreasing the percent of CD22+ B-cells in splenocytes as compared to LPS (Figure 7B). The

depletion of B-cells has also been shown to be effective in treating MS, with several therapies targeting CD20+ B-cells (Rituximab, Ocrelizumab, and Ofatumumab) demonstrating efficacy in humans [66-68]. Overall, dexamethasone was the most effective at skewing the antigen-specific immune response of the compounds screened at a dose of 1 nM, and will be more deeply investigated in future studies.

In addition to dexamethasone, the immunomodulators rapamycin, FK-506, ibrutinib, and dimethyl fumarate were all found to have effects on cell metabolism and cytokines indicative of antigen-specific immunomodulation and tolerance (**Figure 4**). FK-506 was both found to decrease TNF- α and IFN- γ as compared to vehicle upon rechallenge with antigen (**Figure 4 B**, **C**). These results consistent with the tolerogenic abilities FK-506 has demonstrated in literature, including the ability to expand Treg populations while decreasing immunogenic T-cell populations such as T-helper type 17 (Th17) cells [19]. Additionally, rapamycin, dimethyl fumarate, and ibrutinib were each found to decrease one pro-inflammatory cytokine, either TNF- α or IFN- γ (**Figure 4 B, C**).

Rapamycin was found to not only decrease pro-inflammatory cytokines as compared to vehicle, but also resulted in significant decreases in both CD3+ and CD3+CD4+ T-cell populations as compared to LPS (**Figure 7A, C**). While these findings point towards strong anti-inflammatory activity, the decreased cellular metabolic activity at the same concentration (**Figure 4A**) may point to a mechanism based on cytotoxicity rather than immune modulation. Both measured and literature IC50 values for rapamycin fell below the screening concentration of 1 nM (**Table 3**). It is possible that either cell death or quiescence was occurring at this concentration. When alternative rapamycin concentrations were studied, higher levels of TNF- α and IL-2 were found at 0.01 nM (**Figure 6A-B**), as further evidence that cytotoxicity at 1 nM

may be leading to decreased pro-inflammatory cytokine response. Rapamycin has previously been shown in literature to promote Treg expansion; however, it is possible that the decrease in cellular metabolic activity at 1 nM (**Figures 4A**) may have limited the ability for this proliferation to occur [69-71]. These results indicated that although 1 nM was a reasonable concentration for an initial screen, further analysis of compounds with low IC50s, such as rapamycin, may benefit from screening at a lower dose to fully understand their tolerogenic potential.

Several of the other immunodulators screened, including propargylglycine, simvastatin, andrographolide, and monomethyl fumarate, resulted in no significant change in metabolism or cytokine response as compared to the vehicle control (**Figure 4**). Additionally, the compounds curcumin and acetylsalicylic acid seemed to produce metabolic and cytokine responses, which opposed their tolerogenic potential reported in literature [72, 73]. Curcumin and acetylsalicylic acid were both found to increase cellular metabolic activity compared to vehicle and LPS controls with antigen rechallenge (**Figure 4A and Figure 3A**). Curcumin was also found to display further pro-inflammatory characteristics by increasing IFN- γ levels as compared to vehicle (**Figure 4C**). The lack of immunosuppression by curcumin may be due to the 1 nM dose, as previous studies have shown that *in vitro* doses of 1000 nM or greater are needed for immunosuppressive effects, and 25,000 nM or greater for inducing tolerogenic responses [72, 74].

5. Conclusion

In this chapter we demonstrated that splenocytes from EAE mice can be used as an effective *ex vivo* screening system for evaluating the antigen-specific immune response in an autoimmune

103

model. EAE splenocytes demonstrated antigen-specific immune responses through rechallenge with PLP antigen, and therefore offered a mechanism by which to screen immunomodulators for their ability to skew the antigen-specific immune response. Of the eleven immunomodulators investigated, only dexamethasone increased tolerogenic cytokines, decreased pro-inflammatory cytokines, and decreased CD3+ and CD3+CD4+ T-cell populations at a relevant dose. Further studies into other immunological markers and *in vivo* effects of dexamethasone are needed to confirm the ability to induce antigen-specific tolerance upon co-delivery with autoantigen. Additionally, further investigation is needed to determine if less potent compounds, such as curcumin and acetylsalicylic acid, have potential to skew the antigen specific immune response at higher concentrations. Nevertheless, these *ex vivo* studies provide a foundation for the investigation of immunomodulators for use in antigen-specific treatment of autoimmunity, which may be extrapolated to other animal models of autoimmune diseases or perhaps even human samples.

Control Compound	Target	Immune Response
Transforming Growth Factor (TGF)- β	TGF-β receptor	Produces a regulatory response by inducing Treg and tolerogenic DC production and suppression of inflammation [45, 75, 76]
Imiquimod	TLR7	Immunostimulation and pro-inflammatory cytokine production [77]
Lipopolysaccharide (LPS)	TLR4	Immunostimulation and pro-inflammatory cytokine production [45]
Pam2CSK4	TLR2 & TLR 6	Immunostimulation and pro-inflammatory cytokine production [55]

Table 1. Controls with known Immune Response Used for Validation of Screen

Compound	Target	Proposed Tolerogenic Functions	Dosing range to induce tolerance <i>in</i> <i>vitro</i> from Literature (nM)
Dexamethasone	Glucocorticoid receptor	Induces Treg and tolerogenic DC proliferation [12, 42, 61, 62, 78]	0.1 to 1000 [61, 62, 78-80]
Rapamycin	mTOR pathway	Suppresses IL-2 production, induces Treg proliferation [42, 43, 69, 81-83]	10.9 to 100 [69, 70, 81]
FK-506	Calcineurin	Suppresses IL-2 production, decreases Th17 response, induces Treg and tolerogenic DC proliferation [19, 84, 85]	0.124 to 12.4 [84- 86]
Simvastatin	HMG CoA Reductase	Induces IDO expression, induces Treg proliferation, induces production of IL- 10 and TGF-β [42, 87]	4,800 to 10,000 [42, 87]
Andrographolide	NF-κB	Induces tolerogenic DC proliferation [88]	10,000 [88]
Proparglyglycine	Cystathionine-γ- lyase	Suppresses IL-12 and IFN-γ production [89]	Not reported in vitro
Curcumin	unknown	Induces tolerogenic DC proliferation and IL-10 production [72, 74]	50,000 [72, 74]
Acetylsalicylic Acid	Cyclooxygenase 1,2	Induces Treg and tolerogenic DC proliferation [73, 90]	2,500,000 [73, 91]
Ibrutinib	Burton's tyrosine kinase	Inhibits APC migration, suppresses pro- inflammatory cytokine production [92]	Not reported in vitro
Dimethyl fumarate	Nrf2 via monomethyl fumarate metabolite	Decreases oxidative stress and pro- inflammatory cytokine production, induces Treg proliferation [93-95]	Not reported in vitro
Monomethyl fumarate	Nrf2	Decreases oxidative stress, protects inflamed blood-brain barrier [93, 94, 96]	45,000 to 90,000 [96]

 Table 2. Immunomodulators Screened in EAE Splenocytes



Figure 1: Splenocytes were harvested from healthy and EAE mice and rechallenged with (black bars) or without (gray bars) 25 μ M PLP antigen for 120 hours. A.) Cell metabolism via resazurin and supernatant cytokine levels of B.) TNF- α , C.) IFN- γ , D.) IL-2, E.) IL-10 were determined for healthy splenocytes and EAE splenocytes. (n=7 per group, * p<0.05 **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, **** p<0.0001 for healthy versus EAE splenocytes with comparisons to 25 μ M PLP in black and no PLP in gray, # p<0.05 for 25 μ M PLP versus no PLP, Black bars indicate with 25 μ M PLP and Gray bars indicate no PLP rechallenge, RFUs are relative fluorescence units)



Figure 2: Splenocytes were harvest from EAE mice and treated with and without 25 μ M PLP rechallenge for 24, 48, 72, 96, 120, or 144 hours. A.) Cell metabolism via resazurin and supernatant cytokine levels of B.) TNF- α , C.) IFN- γ , and D.) IL-2 were determined. All data was normalized to 120 hours without PLP rechallenge. The cytokine IL-10 was measured but not detectable at 120 hours without rechallenge, so data is not shown. (n≥5 per group; * p<0.05 **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, **** p<0.0001 25 μ M PLP versus no PLP rechallenge for each time-point, Black lines indicate with 25 μ M PLP and Gray lines indicate no PLP rechallenge)



Figure 3. Splenocytes were harvested from EAE mice and treated with a control compound for 120 hours, with or without 25 μ M PLP antigen rechallenge. A.) Cell metabolism and supernatant cytokine levels of B.) TNF- α , C.) IFN- γ , D.) IL-2 and E.) IL-10 were determined. All data was normalized to vehicle control without PLP rechallenge. (n \geq 5 per group; * p<0.05 **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, **** p<0.0001 for treatment group versus vehicle with comparisons to 25 μ M PLP in black and no PLP in gray, # p<0.05 for 25 μ M PLP versus no PLP, ND indicates cytokine levels were not detectable, Black bars indicate with 25 μ M PLP and Gray bars indicate no PLP rechallenge)



Figure 4. Splenocytes were harvested from EAE mice and treated with either vehicle or an immunomodulatory compound at 1 nM for 120 hours, with or without 25 μ M PLP antigen rechallenge. A.) Cell metabolism and supernatant cytokine levels of B.) TNF- α , C.) IFN- γ , D.) IL-2 and E.) IL-10 were determined. All data was normalized to vehicle control without PLP rechallenge. (n \geq 5 per group; * p<0.05 **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, **** p<0.0001 for treatment group versus vehicle with comparisons to 25 μ M PLP in black and no PLP in gray, # p<0.05 for 25 μ M PLP versus no PLP, ND indicates cytokine levels were not detectable, Black bars indicate with 25 μ M PLP and Gray bars indicate no PLP rechallenge)



Figure 5. Splenocytes were harvested from EAE mice and treated with either vehicle or an immunomodulator at 1 nM for 120 hours, with or without 25 μ M PLP antigen rechallenge. A.) Cell metabolism and supernatant cytokine levels of B.) TNF- α , C.) IFN- γ , D.) IL-2 and E.) IL-10 were determined. All data was normalized to vehicle control without PLP rechallenge. (n \geq 5 per group; * p<0.05 **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, **** p<0.0001 for treatment group versus LPS control with comparisons to 25 μ M PLP in black and no PLP in gray, # p<0.05 for 25 μ M PLP versus no PLP, ND indicates cytokine levels were not detectable, Black bars indicate with 25 μ M PLP and Gray bars indicate no PLP rechallenge)

Compound	Molecular Weight	IC50 Range from Literature in nM (Experimentally determined IC50 in EAE Splenocytes in nM)
Dexamethasone	392.5	4 to 1,000 (5.0) [97-99]
Rapamycin	914.2	0.2 to 0.5 (0.04) [100]
FK-506	804.02	0.1 to 8.6 (0.2) [100-103]
Simvastatin	418.6	170 to 35,300 (100) [104, 105]
Andrographolide	350.45	1,000 to 6,000 (2,000) [106-108]
Propargylglycine	113.11	>8.84 x 10^10 (>100,000) [109]
Curcumin	368.38	5,500 to 11,600 [110]
Acetylsalcylic Acid	180.16	100,000 [111]
Ibrutinib	440.50	2.0 to 6,400 [92, 112-114]
Dimethyl fumarate	144.13	2,300 to 2,500 [93, 115]
Monomethyl fumarate	130.10	See dimethyl fumarate

Table 3. Molecular weight and IC50 range, both from literature and experimentally determined

 for immunomodulatory compounds screened.



Figure 6. Splenocytes were harvest from EAE mice and treated with different concentrations of dexamethasone and rapamycin for 120 hours, with or without 25 μ M PLP rechallenge.

Concentrations around the IC50 (5 nM-0.001 nM) were analyzed and supernatant cytokine levels of A.) TNF- α , B.) IFN- γ , C.) IL-2, and D.) IL-10 were determined. All data was normalized to vehicle control without PLP rechallenge. (n \geq 5 per group; * p<0.05 **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, **** p<0.0001 for different treatment concentrations versus vehicle with comparisons to 25 μ M PLP in black and no PLP in gray, # p<0.05 for 25 μ M PLP versus no PLP, Black bars indicate with 25 μ M PLP and Gray bars indicate no PLP rechallenge)



Figure 7. Splenocytes were harvested from EAE mice and treated with vehicle, an immunomodulator at 1 nM, or a control compound for 120 hours, with or without 25 μ M PLP antigen rechallenge. The treated cells were then stained with antibodies for CD3 (Alexa Fluor 488), CD22 (Alexa Fluor 647), and CD4 (R-phycoerythrin) and analyzed by flow cytometry. Cell populations were determined for A.) T-cells (CD3+), B.) B-cells (CD22+), and C.) T-helper cells (CD3+CD4+) as a percentage of the total cell population. D.) Representative flow cytometry data demonstrates the CD3+CD4+ population trends observed in the splenocytes. (n=4 per group; * p<0.05 **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, **** p<0.0001 for different treatments versus LPS control with comparisons to 25 μ M PLP in black and no PLP in gray, # p<0.05 for 25 μ M PLP versus no PLP, Black bars indicate with 25 μ M PLP and Gray bars indicate no PLP rechallenge)



Figure 8. Splenocytes were harvested from EAE mice and treated with either vehicle, an immunomodulator at 1 nM, or a control compound for 120 hours, with or without 25 μ M PLP antigen rechallenge. The treated cells were then stained with antibodies for CD3 and CD22. The ratios of T-cells (CD3+) to B-cells (CD22+) for each treatment was determined by A.) flow cytometry. B.) Representative images are shown from vehicle (0.1% DMSO), dexamethasone, and LPS treatment groups all rechallenged with 25 μ M PLP. Images indicate cell nuclei (Hoechst), T-cells (green, Alexa Fluor 488), and B-cells (blue, Alexa Fluor 647). (n=4 per group, * p<0.05 for different treatments versus LPS control with comparisons to 25 μ M PLP in black and no PLP in gray, Black bars indicate with 25 μ M PLP and Gray bars indicate no PLP, Scale bar= 25 μ m)

References

[1] N. Scheinfeld, The use of topical tacrolimus and pimecrolimus to treat psoriasis: a review, Dermatol Online J, 10 (2004) 3.

[2] K. Suzuki, H. Kameda, K. Amano, H. Nagasawa, H. Takei, E. Nishi, A. Okuyama, K. Tsuzaka, T. Takeuchi, Single center prospective study of tacrolimus efficacy and safety in the treatment of various manifestations in systemic lupus erythematosus, Rheumatol Int, 31 (2011) 757-763.

[3] H. Motomura, I. Matsushita, E. Seki, H. Mine, T. Kimura, Inhibitory effect of tacrolimus on progression of joint damage in patients with rheumatoid arthritis, Int J Rheum Dis, 17 (2014) 749-754.

[4] W.S. Lee, S.I. Lee, M.S. Lee, S.I. Kim, S.S. Lee, W.H. Yoo, Efficacy and safety of low-dose tacrolimus for active rheumatoid arthritis with an inadequate response to methotrexate, Korean J Intern Med, (2016).

[5] A.W. Thomson, P.B. Carroll, J. McCauley, J. Woo, K. Abu-Elmagd, T.E. Starzl, D.H. Van Thiel, FK 506: a novel immunosuppressant for treatment of autoimmune disease. Rationale and preliminary clinical experience at the University of Pittsburgh, Springer Semin Immunopathol, 14 (1993) 323-344.

[6] B. Lemster, L.L. Huang, W. Irish, J. Woo, P.B. Carroll, K. Abu-Elmagd, H.R. Rilo, N. Johnson, R. Russell-Hall, J.J. Fung, et al., Influence of FK 506 (tacrolimus) on circulating CD4+ T cells expressing CD25 and CD45RA antigens in 19 patients with chronic progressive multiple sclerosis participating in an open label drug safety trial, Autoimmunity, 19 (1994) 89-98.
[7] M.D. Rosenblum, I.K. Gratz, J.S. Paw, A.K. Abbas, Treating human autoimmunity: current

practice and future prospects, Science translational medicine, 4 (2012) 125sr121.

[8] F. Wolfe, K. Michaud, B. Stephenson, J. Doyle, Toward a definition and method of assessment of treatment failure and treatment effectiveness: the case of leflunomide versus methotrexate, J Rheumatol, 30 (2003) 1725-1732.

[9] L. Northrup, M.A. Christopher, B.P. Sullivan, C. Berkland, Combining antigen and immunomodulators: Emerging trends in antigen-specific immunotherapy for autoimmunity, Advanced drug delivery reviews, (2015).

[10] D.J. Irvine, M.A. Swartz, G.L. Szeto, Engineering synthetic vaccines using cues from natural immunity, Nat Mater, 12 (2013) 978-990.

[11] C.R. Alving, K.K. Peachman, M. Rao, S.G. Reed, Adjuvants for human vaccines, Current opinion in immunology, 24 (2012) 310-315.

[12] Y. Kang, L. Xu, B. Wang, A. Chen, G. Zheng, Cutting edge: Immunosuppressant as adjuvant for tolerogenic immunization, Journal of immunology, 180 (2008) 5172-5176.

[13] M.T. Krishna, A.P. Huissoon, Clinical immunology review series: an approach to desensitization, Clin Exp Immunol, 163 (2011) 131-146.

[14] B. Bielekova, B. Goodwin, N. Richert, I. Cortese, T. Kondo, G. Afshar, B. Gran, J. Eaton, J. Antel, J.A. Frank, H.F. McFarland, R. Martin, Encephalitogenic potential of the myelin basic protein peptide (amino acids 83-99) in multiple sclerosis: results of a phase II clinical trial with an altered peptide ligand, Nat Med, 6 (2000) 1167-1175.

[15] L. Kappos, G. Comi, H. Panitch, J. Oger, J. Antel, P. Conlon, L. Steinman, Induction of a non-encephalitogenic type 2 T helper-cell autoimmune response in multiple sclerosis after administration of an altered peptide ligand in a placebo-controlled, randomized phase II trial. The Altered Peptide Ligand in Relapsing MS Study Group, Nat Med, 6 (2000) 1176-1182. [16] M.S. Freedman, A. Bar-Or, J. Oger, A. Traboulsee, D. Patry, C. Young, T. Olsson, D. Li,
H.P. Hartung, M. Krantz, L. Ferenczi, T. Verco, M.-. Investigators, A phase III study evaluating
the efficacy and safety of MBP8298 in secondary progressive MS, Neurology, 77 (2011) 15511560.

[17] J. Ludvigsson, M. Cheramy, S. Axelsson, M. Pihl, L. Akerman, R. Casas, G.A.D.S.G.i.S. Clinical, GAD-treatment of children and adolescents with recent-onset type 1 diabetes preserves residual insulin secretion after 30 months, Diabetes Metab Res Rev, 30 (2014) 405-414. [18] J. Ludvigsson, D. Krisky, R. Casas, T. Battelino, L. Castano, J. Greening, O. Kordonouri, T. Otonkoski, P. Pozzilli, J.J. Robert, H.J. Veeze, J. Palmer, U. Samuelsson, H. Elding Larsson, J. Aman, G. Kardell, J. Neiderud Helsingborg, G. Lundstrom, E. Albinsson, A. Carlsson, M. Nordvall, H. Fors, C.G. Arvidsson, S. Edvardson, R. Hanas, K. Larsson, B. Rathsman, H. Forsgren, H. Desaix, G. Forsander, N.O. Nilsson, C.G. Akesson, P. Keskinen, R. Veijola, T. Talvitie, K. Raile, T. Kapellen, W. Burger, A. Neu, I. Engelsberger, B. Heidtmann, S. Bechtold, D. Leslie, F. Chiarelli, A. Cicognani, G. Chiumello, F. Cerutti, G.V. Zuccotti, A. Gomez Gila, I. Rica, R. Barrio, M. Clemente, M.J. Lopez Garcia, M. Rodriguez, I. Gonzalez, J.P. Lopez, M. Oyarzabal, H.M. Reeser, R. Nuboer, P. Stouthart, N. Bratina, N. Bratanic, M. de Kerdanet, J. Weill, N. Ser, P. Barat, A.M. Bertrand, J.C. Carel, R. Reynaud, R. Coutant, S. Baron, GAD65 antigen therapy in recently diagnosed type 1 diabetes mellitus, N Engl J Med, 366 (2012) 433-442.

[19] Y. Kang, J. Zhao, Y. Liu, A. Chen, G. Zheng, Y. Yu, J. Mi, Q. Zou, B. Wang, FK506 as an adjuvant of tolerogenic DNA vaccination for the prevention of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, The journal of gene medicine, 11 (2009) 1064-1070.

[20] J.S. Lewis, N.V. Dolgova, Y. Zhang, C.Q. Xia, C.H. Wasserfall, M.A. Atkinson, M.J. Clare-Salzler, B.G. Keselowsky, A combination dual-sized microparticle system modulates dendritic cells and prevents type 1 diabetes in prediabetic NOD mice, Clinical immunology (Orlando, Fla.), (2015).

[21] R.A. Maldonado, R.A. LaMothe, J.D. Ferrari, A.H. Zhang, R.J. Rossi, P.N. Kolte, A.P.
Griset, C. O'Neil, D.H. Altreuter, E. Browning, L. Johnston, O.C. Farokhzad, R. Langer, D.W.
Scott, U.H. von Andrian, T.K. Kishimoto, Polymeric synthetic nanoparticles for the induction of antigen-specific immunological tolerance, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 112 (2015) E156-165.
[22] K.J. Peine, M. Guerau-de-Arellano, P. Lee, N. Kanthamneni, M. Severin, G.D. Probst, H.
Peng, Y. Yang, Z. Vangundy, T.L. Papenfuss, A.E. Lovett-Racke, E.M. Bachelder, K.M.
Ainslie, Treatment of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by codelivery of disease associated Peptide and dexamethasone in acetalated dextran microparticles, Molecular pharmaceutics, 11 (2014) 828-835.

[23] A. Yeste, M. Nadeau, E.J. Burns, H.L. Weiner, F.J. Quintana, Nanoparticle-mediated codelivery of myelin antigen and a tolerogenic small molecule suppresses experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 109 (2012) 11270-11275.
[24] C. Capini, M. Jaturanpinyo, H.I. Chang, S. Mutalik, A. McNally, S. Street, R. Steptoe, B.

O'Sullivan, N. Davies, R. Thomas, Antigen-specific suppression of inflammatory arthritis using liposomes, Journal of immunology, 182 (2009) 3556-3565.

[25] M.D. Mannie, D.J. Abbott, J.L. Blanchfield, Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in Lewis rats: IFN-beta acts as a tolerogenic adjuvant for induction of neuroantigen-dependent tolerance, Journal of immunology, 182 (2009) 5331-5341. [26] Y. Kang, G. Zheng, A. Chen, J. Wang, Y. Hu, J. Li, J. Zhang, W. Gao, H. Fu, G. Xia, B. Wang, Tolerogenic DNA vaccine for prevention of autoimmune ovarian disease, Immunological investigations, 41 (2012) 249-260.

[27] F. Chiuso-Minicucci, L.L. Ishikawa, L.A. Mimura, T.F. Fraga-Silva, T.G. Franca, S.F. Zorzella-Pezavento, C. Marques, M.R. Ikoma, A. Sartori, Treatment with Vitamin D/MOG Association Suppresses Experimental Autoimmune Encephalomyelitis, PLoS One, 10 (2015) e0125836.

[28] A. Carnero, High throughput screening in drug discovery, Clin Transl Oncol, 8 (2006) 482-490.

[29] A. Astashkina, B. Mann, D.W. Grainger, A critical evaluation of in vitro cell culture models for high-throughput drug screening and toxicity, Pharmacology & therapeutics, 134 (2012) 82-106.

[30] J.P. Hughes, S. Rees, S.B. Kalindjian, K.L. Philpott, Principles of early drug discovery, Br J Pharmacol, 162 (2011) 1239-1249.

[31] V. Bronte, M.J. Pittet, The spleen in local and systemic regulation of immunity, Immunity, 39 (2013) 806-818.

[32] D. Tischner, A. Weishaupt, J. van den Brandt, N. Muller, N. Beyersdorf, C.W. Ip, K.V.

Toyka, T. Hunig, R. Gold, T. Kerkau, H.M. Reichardt, Polyclonal expansion of regulatory T cells interferes with effector cell migration in a model of multiple sclerosis, Brain, 129 (2006) 2635-2647.

[33] A.H. Badawi, T.J. Siahaan, Immune modulating peptides for the treatment and suppression of multiple sclerosis, Clinical immunology (Orlando, Fla.), 144 (2012) 127-138.

[34] C. Riedhammer, R. Weissert, Antigen Presentation, Autoantigens, and Immune Regulation in Multiple Sclerosis and Other Autoimmune Diseases, Front Immunol, 6 (2015) 322.

[35] T. Holmoy, F. Vartdal, The immunological basis for treatment of multiple sclerosis, Scand J Immunol, 66 (2007) 374-382.

[36] C.S. Constantinescu, N. Farooqi, K. O'Brien, B. Gran, Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) as a model for multiple sclerosis (MS), Br J Pharmacol, 164 (2011) 1079-1106.

[37] H. Batoulis, M. Wunsch, J. Birkenheier, A. Rottlaender, V. Gorboulev, S. Kuerten, Central nervous system infiltrates are characterized by features of ongoing B cell-related immune activity in MP4-induced experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Clinical immunology (Orlando, Fla.), 158 (2015) 47-58.

[38] O.S. Targoni, J. Baus, H.H. Hofstetter, M.D. Hesse, A.Y. Karulin, B.O. Boehm, T.G.

Forsthuber, P.V. Lehmann, Frequencies of neuroantigen-specific T cells in the central nervous system versus the immune periphery during the course of experimental allergic encephalomyelitis, Journal of immunology, 166 (2001) 4757-4764.

[39] J. Reddy, Z. Illes, X. Zhang, J. Encinas, J. Pyrdol, L. Nicholson, R.A. Sobel, K.W. Wucherpfennig, V.K. Kuchroo, Myelin proteolipid protein-specific CD4+CD25+ regulatory cells mediate genetic resistance to experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 101 (2004) 15434-15439.

[40] P.V. Lehmann, T. Forsthuber, A. Miller, E.E. Sercarz, Spreading of T-cell autoimmunity to cryptic determinants of an autoantigen, Nature, 358 (1992) 155-157.

[41] M. Yu, J.M. Johnson, V.K. Tuohy, A predictable sequential determinant spreading cascade invariably accompanies progression of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis: a basis for

peptide-specific therapy after onset of clinical disease, The Journal of experimental medicine, 183 (1996) 1777-1788.

[42] R. Mao, W. Xiao, H. Liu, B. Chen, B. Yi, P. Kraj, J.X. She, Systematic evaluation of 640 FDA drugs for their effect on CD4(+)Foxp3(+) regulatory T cells using a novel cell-based high throughput screening assay, Biochem Pharmacol, 85 (2013) 1513-1524.

[43] T. Wu, L. Zhang, K. Xu, C. Sun, T. Lei, J. Peng, G. Liu, R. Wang, Y. Zhao,

Immunosuppressive drugs on inducing Ag-specific CD4(+)CD25(+)Foxp3(+) Treg cells during immune response in vivo, Transplant immunology, 27 (2012) 30-38.

[44] J.O. Sestak, B.P. Sullivan, S. Thati, L. Northrup, B. Hartwell, L. Antunez, M.L. Forrest, C.M. Vines, T.J. Siahaan, C. Berkland, Codelivery of antigen and an immune cell adhesion inhibitor is necessary for efficacy of soluble antigen arrays in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Mol Ther Methods Clin Dev, 1 (2014) 14008.

[45] T.J. Kindt, R.A. Goldsby, B.A. Osborne, J. Kuby, Kuby immunology, 6th ed., W.H.Freeman and Company, New York, 2007.

[46] B. Gran, A. Rostami, T cells, cytokines, and autoantigens in multiple sclerosis, Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep, 1 (2001) 263-270.

[47] J.M. Rodgers, S.D. Miller, Cytokine control of inflammation and repair in the pathology of multiple sclerosis, Yale J Biol Med, 85 (2012) 447-468.

[48] M.D. Rosenblum, S.S. Way, A.K. Abbas, Regulatory T cell memory, Nature reviews.Immunology, 16 (2016) 90-101.

[49] M.K. Sharief, E.J. Thompson, Correlation of interleukin-2 and soluble interleukin-2 receptor with clinical activity of multiple sclerosis, J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry, 56 (1993) 169-174.

[50] P. Gallo, S. Pagni, M.G. Piccinno, B. Giometto, V. Argentiero, M. Chiusole, F. Bozza, B. Tavolato, On the role of interleukin-2 (IL-2) in multiple sclerosis (MS). IL-2-mediated endothelial cell activation, Ital J Neurol Sci, 13 (1992) 65-68.

[51] P. Gallo, M.G. Piccinno, S. Pagni, V. Argentiero, B. Giometto, F. Bozza, B. Tavolato, Immune activation in multiple sclerosis: study of IL-2, sIL-2R, and gamma-IFN levels in serum and cerebrospinal fluid, Journal of the neurological sciences, 92 (1989) 9-15.

[52] J.M. Fletcher, S.J. Lalor, C.M. Sweeney, N. Tubridy, K.H. Mills, T cells in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Clin Exp Immunol, 162 (2010) 1-11.
[53] S. Sanjabi, L.A. Zenewicz, M. Kamanaka, R.A. Flavell, Anti-inflammatory and pro-inflammatory roles of TGF-beta, IL-10, and IL-22 in immunity and autoimmunity, Curr Opin Pharmacol, 9 (2009) 447-453.

[54] F.N. Lauw, D. Pajkrt, C.E. Hack, M. Kurimoto, S.J. van Deventer, T. van der Poll,Proinflammatory effects of IL-10 during human endotoxemia, Journal of immunology, 165(2000) 2783-2789.

[55] U. Buwitt-Beckmann, H. Heine, K.H. Wiesmuller, G. Jung, R. Brock, S. Akira, A.J. Ulmer,Toll-like receptor 6-independent signaling by diacylated lipopeptides, Eur J Immunol, 35 (2005)282-289.

[56] T.K. Kishimoto, J.D. Ferrari, R.A. LaMothe, P.N. Kolte, A.P. Griset, C. O'Neil, V. Chan, E. Browning, A. Chalishazar, W. Kuhlman, F.N. Fu, N. Viseux, D.H. Altreuter, L. Johnston, A.M. R, Improving the efficacy and safety of biologic drugs with tolerogenic nanoparticles, Nature nanotechnology, (2016).

[57] M. Higuchi, A. Fokin, T.N. Masters, F. Robicsek, G.W. Schmid-Schonbein, Transport of colloidal particles in lymphatics and vasculature after subcutaneous injection, Journal of applied physiology, 86 (1999) 1381-1387.

[58] A. Khan, M. Benboubetra, P.Z. Sayyed, K.W. Ng, S. Fox, G. Beck, I.F. Benter, S. Akhtar, Sustained polymeric delivery of gene silencing antisense ODNs, siRNA, DNAzymes and ribozymes: in vitro and in vivo studies, Journal of drug targeting, 12 (2004) 393-404.
[59] E.T. Wong, E. Lok, S. Gautam, K.D. Swanson, Dexamethasone exerts profound immunologic interference on treatment efficacy for recurrent glioblastoma, Br J Cancer, 113 (2015) 232-241.

[60] E. Granot, E. Yakobovich, R. Bardenstein, Tacrolimus immunosuppression - an association with asymptomatic eosinophilia and elevated total and specific IgE levels, Pediatr Transplant, 10 (2006) 690-693.

[61] W. Wang, T. Jiang, Z. Zhu, J. Cui, L. Zhu, Z. Ma, Dexamethasone suppresses allergic rhinitis and amplifies CD4(+) Foxp3(+) regulatory T cells in vitro, Int Forum Allergy Rhinol, 5 (2015) 900-906.

[62] X. Chen, T. Murakami, J.J. Oppenheim, O.M. Howard, Differential response of murine
CD4+CD25+ and CD4+CD25- T cells to dexamethasone-induced cell death, Eur J Immunol, 34
(2004) 859-869.

[63] X. Chen, J.J. Oppenheim, R.T. Winkler-Pickett, J.R. Ortaldo, O.M. Howard, Glucocorticoid amplifies IL-2-dependent expansion of functional FoxP3(+)CD4(+)CD25(+) T regulatory cells in vivo and enhances their capacity to suppress EAE, Eur J Immunol, 36 (2006) 2139-2149.

[64] K.A. McLaughlin, K.W. Wucherpfennig, B cells and autoantibodies in the pathogenesis of multiple sclerosis and related inflammatory demyelinating diseases, Adv Immunol, 98 (2008) 121-149.

[65] A.K. Probstel, N.S. Sanderson, T. Derfuss, B Cells and Autoantibodies in Multiple Sclerosis, International journal of molecular sciences, 16 (2015) 16576-16592.

[66] P.S. Sorensen, M. Blinkenberg, The potential role for ocrelizumab in the treatment of multiple sclerosis: current evidence and future prospects, Ther Adv Neurol Disord, 9 (2016) 44-52.

[67] P.S. Sorensen, S. Lisby, R. Grove, F. Derosier, S. Shackelford, E. Havrdova, J. Drulovic, M.Filippi, Safety and efficacy of ofatumumab in relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis: a phase 2study, Neurology, 82 (2014) 573-581.

[68] A. Boster, D.P. Ankeny, M.K. Racke, The potential role of B cell-targeted therapies in multiple sclerosis, Drugs, 70 (2010) 2343-2356.

[69] M. Battaglia, A. Stabilini, M.G. Roncarolo, Rapamycin selectively expandsCD4+CD25+FoxP3+ regulatory T cells, Blood, 105 (2005) 4743-4748.

[70] P.P. Boor, H.J. Metselaar, S. Mancham, L.J. van der Laan, J. Kwekkeboom, Rapamycin has suppressive and stimulatory effects on human plasmacytoid dendritic cell functions, Clin Exp Immunol, 174 (2013) 389-401.

[71] A.W. Thomson, H.R. Turnquist, G. Raimondi, Immunoregulatory functions of mTOR inhibition, Nature reviews. Immunology, 9 (2009) 324-337.

[72] Y. Cong, L. Wang, A. Konrad, T. Schoeb, C.O. Elson, Curcumin induces the tolerogenic dendritic cell that promotes differentiation of intestine-protective regulatory T cells, Eur J Immunol, 39 (2009) 3134-3146.

[73] M. Buckland, C. Jago, H. Fazekesova, A. George, R. Lechler, G. Lombardi, Aspirin modified dendritic cells are potent inducers of allo-specific regulatory T-cells, Int Immunopharmacol, 6 (2006) 1895-1901.

[74] S. Kanakasabai, E. Casalini, C.C. Walline, C. Mo, W. Chearwae, J.J. Bright, Differential regulation of CD4(+) T helper cell responses by curcumin in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, J Nutr Biochem, 23 (2012) 1498-1507.

[75] E.N. Hadaschik, A.H. Enk, TGF-beta1-induced regulatory T cells, Human immunology, 76(2015) 561-564.

[76] S.V. Schmidt, A.C. Nino-Castro, J.L. Schultze, Regulatory dendritic cells: there is more than just immune activation, Front Immunol, 3 (2012) 274.

[77] M.P. Schon, M. Schon, Imiquimod: mode of action, Br J Dermatol, 157 Suppl 2 (2007) 8-13.

[78] F.S. Kleijwegt, D.T. Jansen, J. Teeler, A.M. Joosten, S. Laban, T. Nikolic, B.O. Roep,
Tolerogenic dendritic cells impede priming of naive CD8(+) T cells and deplete memory CD8(+)
T cells, Eur J Immunol, 43 (2013) 85-92.

[79] R. Spiering, J. Wagenaar-Hilbers, V. Huijgen, R. van der Zee, P.J. van Kooten, W. van Eden, F. Broere, Membrane-bound metallothionein 1 of murine dendritic cells promotes the expansion of regulatory T cells in vitro, Toxicol Sci, 138 (2014) 69-75.

[80] P. Garcia-Gonzalez, R. Morales, L. Hoyos, J. Maggi, J. Campos, B. Pesce, D. Garate, M.

Larrondo, R. Gonzalez, L. Soto, V. Ramos, P. Tobar, M.C. Molina, K. Pino-Lagos, D. Catalan,

J.C. Aguillon, A short protocol using dexamethasone and monophosphoryl lipid A generates

tolerogenic dendritic cells that display a potent migratory capacity to lymphoid chemokines, J

Transl Med, 11 (2013) 128.

[81] H.R. Turnquist, G. Raimondi, A.F. Zahorchak, R.T. Fischer, Z. Wang, A.W. Thomson, Rapamycin-conditioned dendritic cells are poor stimulators of allogeneic CD4+ T cells, but enrich for antigen-specific Foxp3+ T regulatory cells and promote organ transplant tolerance, Journal of immunology, 178 (2007) 7018-7031.

[82] P. Monti, M. Scirpoli, P. Maffi, L. Piemonti, A. Secchi, E. Bonifacio, M.G. Roncarolo, M.
Battaglia, Rapamycin monotherapy in patients with type 1 diabetes modifies
CD4+CD25+FOXP3+ regulatory T-cells, Diabetes, 57 (2008) 2341-2347.

[83] L.H. Tostanoski, Y.C. Chiu, J.M. Gammon, T. Simon, J.I. Andorko, J.S. Bromberg, C.M. Jewell, Reprogramming the Local Lymph Node Microenvironment Promotes Tolerance that Is Systemic and Antigen Specific, Cell reports, 16 (2016) 2940-2952.

[84] Y. Ren, Y. Yang, J. Yang, R. Xie, H. Fan, Tolerogenic dendritic cells modified by tacrolimus suppress CD4(+) T-cell proliferation and inhibit collagen-induced arthritis in mice, Int Immunopharmacol, 21 (2014) 247-254.

[85] V.D. Sewgobind, L.J. van der Laan, M.M. Kho, R. Kraaijeveld, S.S. Korevaar, W. Mol, W.
Weimar, C.C. Baan, The calcineurin inhibitor tacrolimus allows the induction of functional
CD4CD25 regulatory T cells by rabbit anti-thymocyte globulins, Clin Exp Immunol, 161 (2010)
364-377.

[86] K. Kogina, H. Shoda, Y. Yamaguchi, N.H. Tsuno, K. Takahashi, K. Fujio, K. Yamamoto, Tacrolimus differentially regulates the proliferation of conventional and regulatory CD4(+) T cells, Mol Cells, 28 (2009) 125-130.

[87] K.J. Lee, J.Y. Moon, H.K. Choi, H.O. Kim, G.Y. Hur, K.H. Jung, S.Y. Lee, J.H. Kim, C. Shin, J.J. Shim, K.H. In, S.H. Yoo, K.H. Kang, S.Y. Lee, Immune regulatory effects of

simvastatin on regulatory T cell-mediated tumour immune tolerance, Clin Exp Immunol, 161 (2010) 298-305.

[88] M.I. Iruretagoyena, S.E. Sepulveda, J.P. Lezana, M. Hermoso, M. Bronfman, M.A. Gutierrez, S.H. Jacobelli, A.M. Kalergis, Inhibition of nuclear factor-kappa B enhances the capacity of immature dendritic cells to induce antigen-specific tolerance in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics, 318 (2006) 59-67.

[89] R. Vuillefroy de Silly, F. Coulon, N. Poirier, V. Jovanovic, S. Brouard, V. Ferchaud-Roucher, G. Blancho, B. Vanhove, Transplant tolerance is associated with reduced expression of cystathionine-gamma-lyase that controls IL-12 production by dendritic cells and TH-1 immune responses, Blood, 119 (2012) 2633-2643.

[90] A. Javeed, B. Zhang, Y. Qu, A. Zhang, C. Sun, L. Zhang, J. Liu, C. Zeng, Y. Zhao, The significantly enhanced frequency of functional CD4+CD25+Foxp3+ T regulatory cells in therapeutic dose aspirin-treated mice, Transplant immunology, 20 (2009) 253-260.

[91] M. Buckland, C.B. Jago, H. Fazekasova, K. Scott, P.H. Tan, A.J. George, R. Lechler, G. Lombardi, Aspirin-treated human DCs up-regulate ILT-3 and induce hyporesponsiveness and regulatory activity in responder T cells, Am J Transplant, 6 (2006) 2046-2059.

[92] B.Y. Chang, M.M. Huang, M. Francesco, J. Chen, J. Sokolove, P. Magadala, W.H.

Robinson, J.J. Buggy, The Bruton tyrosine kinase inhibitor PCI-32765 ameliorates autoimmune

arthritis by inhibition of multiple effector cells, Arthritis research & therapy, 13 (2011) R115.

[93] P. Albrecht, I. Bouchachia, N. Goebels, N. Henke, H.H. Hofstetter, A. Issberner, Z. Kovacs,

J. Lewerenz, D. Lisak, P. Maher, A.K. Mausberg, K. Quasthoff, C. Zimmermann, H.P. Hartung,

A. Methner, Effects of dimethyl fumarate on neuroprotection and immunomodulation, J Neuroinflammation, 9 (2012) 163.

[94] R.H. Scannevin, S. Chollate, M.Y. Jung, M. Shackett, H. Patel, P. Bista, W. Zeng, S. Ryan,
M. Yamamoto, M. Lukashev, K.J. Rhodes, Fumarates promote cytoprotection of central nervous system cells against oxidative stress via the nuclear factor (erythroid-derived 2)-like 2 pathway,
The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics, 341 (2012) 274-284.

[95] C.C. Gross, A. Schulte-Mecklenbeck, S. Klinsing, A. Posevitz-Fejfar, H. Wiendl, L. Klotz, Dimethyl fumarate treatment alters circulating T helper cell subsets in multiple sclerosis, Neurol Neuroimmunol Neuroinflamm, 3 (2016) e183.

[96] J.L. Lim, S.M. van der Pol, F. Di Dio, B. van Het Hof, G. Kooij, H.E. de Vries, J. van Horssen, Protective effects of monomethyl fumarate at the inflamed blood-brain barrier, Microvasc Res, 105 (2016) 61-69.

[97] O. Jirapongsananuruk, I. Melamed, D.Y. Leung, Additive immunosuppressive effects of 1,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3 and corticosteroids on TH1, but not TH2, responses, J Allergy Clin Immunol, 106 (2000) 981-985.

[98] M. Brunetti, A. Colasante, N. Mascetra, M. Piantelli, P. Musiani, F.B. Aiello, IL-10 synergizes with dexamethasone in inhibiting human T cell proliferation, The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics, 285 (1998) 915-919.

[99] A. De, H.M. Blotta, R.L. Mamoni, P. Louzada, M.B. Bertolo, N.T. Foss, A.C. Moreira, M. Castro, Effects of dexamethasone on lymphocyte proliferation and cytokine production in rheumatoid arthritis, J Rheumatol, 29 (2002) 46-51.

[100] D.J. Henderson, I. Naya, R.V. Bundick, G.M. Smith, J.A. Schmidt, Comparison of the effects of FK-506, cyclosporin A and rapamycin on IL-2 production, Immunology, 73 (1991) 316-321.

[101] T. Kino, H. Hatanaka, S. Miyata, N. Inamura, M. Nishiyama, T. Yajima, T. Goto, M. Okuhara, M. Kohsaka, H. Aoki, et al., FK-506, a novel immunosuppressant isolated from a Streptomyces. II. Immunosuppressive effect of FK-506 in vitro, J Antibiot (Tokyo), 40 (1987) 1256-1265.

[102] N. Yoshimura, S. Matsui, T. Hamashima, T. Oka, Effect of a new immunosuppressive agent, FK506, on human lymphocyte responses in vitro. II. Inhibition of the production of IL-2 and gamma-IFN, but not B cell-stimulating factor 2, Transplantation, 47 (1989) 356-359.
[103] N. Yoshimura, S. Matsui, T. Hamashima, T. Oka, Effect of a new immunosuppressive agent, FK506, on human lymphocyte responses in vitro. I. Inhibition of expression of alloantigen-activated suppressor cells, as well as induction of alloreactivity, Transplantation, 47 (1989) 351-356.

[104] D.I. Axel, R. Riessen, H. Runge, R. Viebahn, K.R. Karsch, Effects of cerivastatin on human arterial smooth muscle cell proliferation and migration in transfilter cocultures, J Cardiovasc Pharmacol, 35 (2000) 619-629.

[105] A. Corsini, L. Arnaboldi, M. Raiteri, P. Quarato, A. Faggiotto, R. Paoletti, R. Fumagalli, Effect of the new HMG-CoA reductase inhibitor cerivastatin (BAY W 6228)on migration, proliferation and cholesterol synthesis in arterial myocytes, Pharmacol Res, 33 (1996) 55-61.
[106] S. Puntawee, M. Theerasilp, S. Reabroi, R. Saeeng, P. Piyachaturawat, A. Chairoungdua, N. Nasongkla, Solubility enhancement and in vitro evaluation of PEG-b-PLA micelles as

nanocarrier of semi-synthetic andrographolide analogue for cholangiocarcinoma chemotherapy, Pharm Dev Technol, 21 (2016) 437-444.

[107] Z.Z. Mo, X.F. Wang, X. Zhang, J.Y. Su, H.M. Chen, Y.H. Liu, Z.B. Zhang, J.H. Xie, Z.R. Su, Andrographolide sodium bisulphite-induced inactivation of urease: inhibitory potency, kinetics and mechanism, BMC Complement Altern Med, 15 (2015) 238.

[108] D. Chen, Y. Song, Y. Lu, X. Xue, Synthesis and in vitro cytotoxicity of andrographolide-19-oic acid analogues as anti-cancer agents, Bioorg Med Chem Lett, 23 (2013) 3166-3169.
[109] T.H. Yamada, K. Huang, W., USE OF OVER EXPRESSION OF CYSTATHIONINE GAMMA LYASE AS A PROGNOSTIC, DIAGNOSTIC AND THERAPEUTIC TARGET FOR CANCER, in, 2012.

[110] A.R. Amin, A. Haque, M.A. Rahman, Z.G. Chen, F.R. Khuri, D.M. Shin, Curcumin induces apoptosis of upper aerodigestive tract cancer cells by targeting multiple pathways, PLoS One, 10 (2015) e0124218.

[111] N.M. Vad, S.K. Kudugunti, H. Wang, G.J. Bhat, M.Y. Moridani, Efficacy of acetylsalicylic acid (aspirin) in skin B16-F0 melanoma tumor-bearing C57BL/6 mice, Tumour Biol, 35 (2014) 4967-4976.

[112] L.A. Honigberg, A.M. Smith, M. Sirisawad, E. Verner, D. Loury, B. Chang, S. Li, Z. Pan, D.H. Thamm, R.A. Miller, J.J. Buggy, The Bruton tyrosine kinase inhibitor PCI-32765 blocks Bcell activation and is efficacious in models of autoimmune disease and B-cell malignancy, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 107 (2010) 13075-13080.

[113] I. Sagiv-Barfi, H.E. Kohrt, L. Burckhardt, D.K. Czerwinski, R. Levy, Ibrutinib enhances the antitumor immune response induced by intratumoral injection of a TLR9 ligand in mouse lymphoma, Blood, 125 (2015) 2079-2086.

[114] N. Grabinski, F. Ewald, Ibrutinib (ImbruvicaTM) potently inhibits ErbB receptorphosphorylation and cell viability of ErbB2-positive breast cancer cells, Invest New Drugs, 32(2014) 1096-1104.

[115] B. Sebok, B. Bonnekoh, J. Geisel, G. Mahrle, Antiproliferative and cytotoxic profiles of antipsoriatic fumaric acid derivatives in keratinocyte cultures, Eur J Pharmacol, 270 (1994) 79-87. Chapter IV: Co-Delivery of Autoantigen and Dexamethasone in Incomplete Freund's Adjuvant Ameliorates Experimental Autoimmune Encephalomyelitis

1. Introduction

The current therapies for autoimmune diseases, including multiple sclerosis (MS), are often unsuccessful in stopping or reversing disease progression and may lead to non-specific immunosuppression [1, 2]. Effective antigen-specific immunotherapy (ASIT) has the potential to suppress the immune response in regards to a specific autoantigen, and therefore would not hinder the ability of the patient's immune system to fight off foreign pathogens. Unfortunately, attempts to create ASIT for autoimmunity using only autoantigen have largely been unsuccessful [3-5]. In recent years, the idea of combining autoantigen and immunomodulators has emerged as a way to improve upon ASIT for autoimmunity [6]. Promising research has indicated that codelivery of a small molecule immunomodulator with an autoantigen can lead to the creation of antigen-specific treatment of autoimmune disease [7-11].

Co-delivery of autoantigen and immunomodulator has been successful in animal models of autoimmunity [7-14]. These promising results may be due to the importance of having the components combined both spatially and temporally to elicit the appropriate antigen-specific immune response. In fact, traditional vaccines have utilized co-delivery of antigen and immunomodulator (i.e., adjuvant) to successfully induce a protective antigen-specific response [15]. One hypothesized mechanism responsible for the success of co-delivery is the ability to mimic the natural two-signal paradigm of antigen-specific immunity, wherein concurrent antigen and a secondary signal (co-stimulatory or co-inhibitory) are needed to elicit an antigen-specific immune response [15, 16]. In this regard, several studies have explored co-delivery of autoantigen and immunomodulator that allow for the controlled release of one or both components, increasing the exposure of immune cells to antigen and/or immunomodulator,
which is known to contribute to efficacy of antigen-specific responses in autoimmune models [7-11, 15].

The potential to mimic vaccine mechanisms, not only through antigen and adjuvant codelivery but also through induction of humoral or T-helper type-2 (Th2) immunity, has shown efficacy in the treatment of T-helper type-1 (Th1) related autoimmune diseases. Both MS and the murine model of the disease, experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), are believed to be primarily Th1 and Th17-mediated [17, 18]. Utilizing an adjuvant initially developed for protective vaccination against foreign pathogens, incomplete Freud's adjuvant (IFA), studies have shown a shift from a Th1/Th17 to a Th2/humoral response to autoantigen resulting in the suppression of autoimmune disease in animals [19, 20]. IFA is composed of 85% mineral oil (paraffin oil) and 15% emulsifier (mannide monooleate), and a 1:1 emulsion of IFA with an aqueous solution containing antigen has been shown to enhance the antigen-specific immune response in animals [16, 21, 22]. Additionally, IFA emulsions both alone and in combination with autoantigen have demonstrated the capacity to mitigate symptoms of autoimmune disease [19, 20, 23-28]. A recent clinical trial has also shown the ability of IFA to deliver autoantigen for the treatment of type 1 diabetes in humans [29].

Recently our lab has found that IFA has the ability to co-deliver dexamethasone (DEX) and water-soluble antigen without increasing pro-inflammatory responses in dendritic cells (Antunez et al, Manuscript in Progress). Although traditionally thought of as a general immunosuppressant, DEX has been shown to be an effective immunomodulator with the ability to decrease the Th1 response, enhance the Th2 response, and even skew the immune system towards a regulatory response [30-34]. Our lab has verified these results in a screen of eleven

immunomodulators in antigen-specific splenocytes obtained from EAE mice, and determined that DEX is capable of suppressing pro-inflammatory Th1-related cytokines, increasing regulatory cytokines, and decreasing the overall T-cell response (Northrup et al, Submitted Manuscript). Other groups have tested the co-administration or co-delivery of dexamethasone and autoantigen in animal models of autoimmunity with successful outcomes [9, 35].

We investigated the co-delivery of DEX and proteolipid protein epitope (PLP₁₃₉₋₁₅₁), the antigen used to induce EAE, with an IFA emulsion. Additionally, all individual components of the co-delivery system and their possible combinations were investigated (**Table 1**) for the treatment of EAE. To our knowledge, this is the first study demonstrating the use of IFA for co-delivery of an immunomodulator and autoantigen for autoimmune therapy. Our approach seeks to expand upon current knowledge of co-delivery in ASIT immunotherapy, the unique immune effects of IFA, and the immunomodulatory mechanisms of DEX in order to create an antigen-specific therapy for autoimmunity.

2. Materials and Methods

2.9 Materials. The peptide antigen, PLP₁₃₉₋₁₅₁, was obtained from PolyPeptide Laboratories (Torrance, CA). For EAE induction incomplete Freund's adjuvant (IFA) and killed *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* strain H37RA were purchased from Difco (Sparks, MD), and pertussis toxin was purchased from List Biological Laboratories (Campbell, CA). Dexamethasone (DEX) was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO). For flow cytometry studies, Alexa Fluor 488- conjugated anti-mouse CD3, Alexa Fluor 647- conjugated anti-mouse CD19, and Pacific Blue-conjugated anti-mouse CD11c, and their respective isotype controls were purchased from Biolegend (San Diego, CA). All other

chemicals and reagents were analytical grade and used as received.

- 2.10 Preparation of IFA emulsion. All IFA emulsions were created with a 1:1 volumetric ratio of IFA to phosphate buffered saline (PBS). Before emulsification, the PLP peptide was solubilized in PBS at 2x the final concentration of 2000 μM. Dexamethasone was first dissolved in DMSO and added to the PBS phase before emulsification such that the final amount of DMSO was less than 0.5% (the maximum concentration recommended by ICH Guideline, Impurities: Guideline for Residual Solvents, Q3C (R5), 2011) and the final concentration of DEX was 20 μg/ml. The IFA and PBS phases were then emulsified using a 20 gage micro-emulsifying needle (stainless steel, 20G X 2-7/8" with reinforcing bar, Cadence Science, Inc.) using two 6 cc plastic syringes, and the emulsion was passed through the needle 15 times. For *in vivo* treatments, IFA emulsions were vortexed (speed 10, Mini Vortexer, Fisher Scientific) for 3 min immediately prior to injection.
- 2.11 Characterization of PLP and DEX Release. For the release characterization, 4 mL of the IFA emulsion was placed into regenerated cellulose dialysis bags with 6,000-8,000 MWCO (30µm wall thickness, Fisherbrand Dialysis Tubing) which was then placed into 100 mL of PBS in a glass beaker. Alternatively, PLP and DEX were also placed in PBS at the same concentration as in the final emulsion, and release was characterized via the same procedure. All release studies were kept at 37°C on an incubator shaker (79 rpm, Excella E24 Incubator Shaker, New Brunswick Scientific), and 1 mL samples were taken at specific time points; with 1 mL of PBS re-added at each time point. Characterization of the PLP and DEX concentrations released from the dialysis bags were performed using gradient reverse-phase HPLC (Waters 2796 Bioseparations Module, Waters Corp) on a C4 analytical column (Waters, XBridge Protein BEH column, 300 Å, 3.5µm, 4.6 mm x 150 mm, 10-500 K).

Samples were eluted using mobile phases A (100% water with 0.1% trifuoroacetic acid (TFA)) and B (100% acetonitrile with 0.1% TFA) with a gradient of 100% A to 20% A over 25 min at a constant flow of 1 ml/min. Mobile phase compositions were (A) 100% water with 0.1% TFA and (B) 100% acetonitrile with 0.1% trifluoroacetic acid (TFA). PLP was detected at 220nm and DEX was detected at 240nm with a dual wavelength absorbance detector (Waters 2487 Dual λ Absorbance Detector, Waters Corp). Data was collected and processed using Empower 3 Software (Waters Corp).

2.12 **Induction of EAE and Therapeutic Study**. Single step SJL/J female mice, 4 - 5 weeks old, were purchased from Envigo Laboratories and housed under specified, pathogen-free conditions at The University of Kansas. All protocols involving live mice were approved by The University of Kansas Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee. Mice were immunized subcutaneously with 200 µg of PLP_{139–151} in a 0.2 mL emulsion composed of equal volumes of PBS and IFA containing killed Mycobacterium tuberculosis strain H37RA at a final concentration of 4 mg/mL. The PLP₁₃₉₋₁₅₁/CFA was administered to regions above the shoulders and the flanks (total of four sites; 50 μ L at each injection site). In addition, 100 μ L of pertussis toxin (200 ng) was injected intraperitoneally on the day of immunization (day 0) and 2 days post-immunization. Each treatment group contained six mice, except for the group with PLP treatment, which only contained five mice due to an unexpected death before disease induction. Mice received 100 µL subcutaneous injections at the nape of the neck on days 4, 7, and 10 of the study. All DEX-containing treatment groups were given at 20 μ g DEX per injection and all PLP-containing treatments groups were given 200 nmol PLP per injection. Disease progression was evaluated using clinical scoring as follows: 0, no clinical signs of the disease; 1, tail weakness or limp tail; 2, paraparesis (weakness or incomplete

paralysis of one or two hind limbs); 3, paraplegia (complete paralysis of two hind limbs); 4, paraplegia with forelimb weakness or paralysis; and 5, moribund. Body weight was also measured daily.

- **2.13** Splenocyte Isolation and *ex vivo* treatment. Mouse spleens were resected from EAE mice on Day 25 following disease-induction and cultured as previously described [13]. Briefly, the spleens were first passed through a wire mesh using the rubber end of a sterile 1 mL syringe plunger, and collected in 5 mL of RPMI 1640 media. The crude cellular extract was then centrifuged and the resulting cell pellet was resuspended in 3.5 ml of 1x Gey's lysis solution and placed on ice for 3.5 minutes to lyse splenic red blood cells. The lysis reaction was stopped by the addition of 10 ml RPMI 1640 media containing 10% FBS and centrifuged at 1,100 x g for 5 minutes. The remaining cell pellet was resuspended in fresh media (RPMI 1640 media containing 10% FBS and 1% Penicillin-Streptomycin) and seeded in 96-well cell culture plates at a cell density of 1×10^6 cells/well in a final volume of 200 µl. The cells were immediately rechallenged with and without 25 µM PLP antigen. Stimulated cell cultures were incubated for 120 hours at 37° C in a CO₂ (5%) incubator.
- 2.14 Measurement of Cytokines. Supernatants of cell cultures were collected after 120 hour incubation post day 25 spleen harvest. Secreted cytokines; GM-CSF, TNF-α, IL-2, IFN-γ, IL-10, IL-17, IL-15, and IL-23 were detected using a U-Plex assay kit according to manufacturer instructions (Meso Scale Discovery). Briefly, each U-Plex was coated with 50 µL of the multiplex coating solution containing linker and biotinylated capture antibody combinations for each cytokine and incubated on a shaker at 700 rpm for 1 hour at room temperature. Following washing each well 3 times with 150 µL PBS containing 0.05% Tween 20, 25 µL of diluent and 25µL of sample was added to each well and incubated again

for 1 hour on a shaker at room temperature. Detection antibody was added at 50 μ L/well and incubated for 1 hour. Finally, each assay plate was read using the QuickPlex multiplex plate reader (Meso Scale Discovery).

- 2.15 Measurement of Cellular Metabolism. Cell metabolism was determined by a resazurin (7-hydroxy-3H-phenoxazin-3-one 10-oxide) assay. Briefly, resazurin (75 µmol/L final) was added to splenocyte cultures and incubated for 3 hours. Metabolic reductive capacity was determined by a change in fluorescence (excitation 560/emission 590). Background fluorescence was determined in RPMI media and was subtracted from each experimental read. All fluorescent readings were performed using a Spectramax M5 (Molecular Devices) plate reader.
- **2.16** Fluorescent staining and Flow Cytometry. Immediately after isolation, splenocytes were seeded in 12-well cell culture plates at a cell density of 5×10^6 cells/well in a final volume of 1.5mL. Treatments were then given at the concentration of interest, both with and without 25 µM PLP. Stimulated cell cultures were incubated for 120 hours at 37°C in a CO₂ (5%) incubator. At 120hrs, splenocytes were stained with the desired antibodies. Briefly, 1×10^6 cells were washed with 1mL of wash buffer (RPMI 1640 media containing 5% FBS) before centrifugation and resuspension in 50 µL block buffer containing 20ug/ml TruStain fcX (anti-mouse CD16/32 antibody, Biolegend) in wash buffer. Cells were incubated on ice for 25 minutes before adding the desired antibodies or isotype controls in 50 µL at 2x the manufacturer recommended concentration for 1 hour. For flow cytometry analysis, 40,000 cells per sample were detected using a BD FACSFusion cytometer. Data was analyzed using FlowJo Software.

2.17 Detection of PLP-Specific Antibodies by ELISpot. 96-well plates (Immunlon 2HB)

were coated with 50 μ g/ml PLP in 100 μ l of PBS and incubated overnight at 4°C. The PLP coating solution was discarded and the plate was blocked with PBS containing 0.5% FBS for 1 hour prior to addition of splenocytes. Immediately after their isolation, splenocytes were seeded onto the coated 96-well plate at a cell density of 1×10^{6} cells per well in a final volume of 100 μ L. The splenocyte cultures were incubated for 48 hours at 37°C in a CO₂ (5%) incubator. Following incubation, each plate was washed 4x with PBS containing 0.05% Tween 20 for 2 min, followed by washing 2x with PBS for 2 min. 100 µL of horseradish peroxidase (HRP) conjugated anti-mouse IgG at a concentration of 1 µg/mL was added to each well and incubated for 1 hour at 37°C. Following a second wash step, identical to previously described, a buffer containing TrueBlue Peroxidase Substrate (Kirkegaard & Perry Laboratories, Inc) and agarose (1:1 ratio) was heated in a water bath to 56°C and 100 μ L was added to each well using reverse pipetting to avoid bubbles. Plates were incubated overnight at 4°C before reading on the CTL Ultimate S6 ImmunoSpot Analyzer (Cellular Technology Limited). Analysis of spots was done using CTL ImmunoSpot software (Cellular Technology Limited.

2.18 Statistical analysis. Statistical evaluation of data was performed using a one-way or two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) as experimentally appropriate, followed by Tukey and Sidak multiple comparison tests. Trends were described following individual t-tests and linear regression analysis. A single outlier was removed from the cytokine analysis of the IFA with Dex and PLP group (Figure 5) following outlier confirmation via the Grubb' Outlier Test. The criteria for statistical significance for all analyses was set at p<0.05. The majority of analyses were performed using GraphPad Software (GraphPad Software Inc.) and linear regression analysis was performed using MATLAB (The MathWorks, Inc).</p>

3. Results

3.1. Characterization of IFA Emulsion containing PLP and Dex

IFA oil was combined at a 1:1 ratio with phosphate buffered saline (PBS) containing PLP and DEX in order to create the IFA emulsion for co-delivery of autoantigen and immunomodulator. The release of both PLP and DEX from either the IFA emulsion or PBS was measured by placing each formulation into a dialysis membrane (6,000-8,000 molecular weight cutoff) and tracking the release into sink conditions of PBS at 37°C. PLP and DEX were found to be fully released from PBS within the membrane after 24 hours and 10 hours, respectively (**Figure 1**). DEX within the IFA emulsion was not fully released until approximately 120 hours (**Figure 1A**). PLP was much slower to release from the IFA emulsion, with less than 10% of the total PLP in the formulation being released within 192 hours (**Figure 1B**).

3.2. Treatments containing PLP delivered in IFA Suppress EAE Symptoms

IFA emulsion containing PLP and DEX, along with each combination of the components and a PBS control, were tested in mice with EAE (**Table 1**). Treatments were given subcutaneously between the shoulder blades on Days 4, 7, and 10 of the study (as shown on **Figure 2A-B** and **Figure 3A-B**). By day 12, half of the mice in the PBS control group had died. Due to these deaths, and the corresponding disease score of 5, the PBS was statistically significant from all other treatments, including the IFA vehicle control, on at least one day of the study (**Figure 2A-B**). Additionally, due to the high error in clinical score associated with the days in which the PBS mice died (Days 11-12), the IFA is shown as an alternative control compared to all other treatments (**Figure 2**). Weight changes were also monitored throughout the study and are shown as a percent change as compared to day 8, the last day with no disease symptoms (**Figure 3**). Although the death of the three PBS treated mice contributed to a significant increase in clinical score, the weight change was unaffected. In fact, there was no statistical difference between IFA and PBS treatment groups in terms of weight change (**Figure 3A**).

In order to determine the benefits offered by co-delivery of autoantigen and immunomodulator, co-delivery of IFA with DEX + PLP was also compared to the clinical score and change in weight from each treatment group (Figures 2 & 3). IFA with DEX + PLP significantly decreased clinical score and weight change as compared to PBS on three days of the study (Figure 2B & Figure 3B). Interestingly, as compared to IFA alone, IFA with DEX + PLP decreased the both clinical score and weight change during days before, during, and after peak disease (as determined by peak clinical scores and maximum weight change, see **Table 1**) (Figure 2C & Figure 3C). IFA with DEX + PLP also significantly suppressed disease symptoms on at least one day during the study as compared to DEX only, IFA with DEX, and DEX + PLP (Figure 2D, F, H). Treatments that were not statistically different than IFA with DEX + PLP; both PLP and IFA with PLP, decreased clinical scores as compared to IFA only (Figure 2 E, G). All of these treatments (PLP, IFA with PLP, and IFA with DEX + PLP) also significantly decreased the peak clinical score as compared to the PBS control (Figure 4A). Interestingly, both IFA with DEX + PLP and IFA with PLP suppressed EAE symptoms to a similar degree. The suppression by both treatments containing PLP in IFA is most clearly observed by examining the area under the curve for clinical score and peak clinical disease score (Figure 4B). Surprisingly, this same trend was not seen in weight change data, as IFA with PLP actually had significantly more weight loss as compared to IFA with DEX + PLP around the peak of disease (Figure 3G).

3.3. Dexamethasone Shifts Cytokine Profiles Away from Inflammation

Following disease remission, on day 25 of the EAE study splenocytes were collected from the mice and were rechallenged *in vitro* with and without PLP antigen. Cellular metabolic activity and cytokine responses were measured at 120 hours post-rechallenge (**Figure 5**). Metabolic activity was found to significantly increase with DEX treatment as compared to IFA only, IFA with DEX, and IFA with DEX + PLP without rechallenge and increased metabolic activity both with and without rechallenge as compared to PLP treatment (**Figure 5A**). DEX + PLP was also found to increase metabolic activity via measurement of resazurin as compared to PLP only with antigen rechallenge (**Figure 5A**).

Rechallenge with PLP was found to significantly increase the cytokine levels of GM-CSF, IFN-γ, TNF-α, IL-6, and IL-4 for the majority of treatment groups and increased levels of IL-10, IL-17, IL-23, and IL-15 in some of the treatment groups (**Figure 5**). Significant differences between the treatment groups were found in the cytokine response of GM-CSF, IFN-γ, IL-6, IL-4, and IL-23; however, differences were only found for samples with PLP rechallenge. Treatments containing DEX tended to decrease pro-inflammatory cytokines including GM-CSF, IFN-γ, and IL-23 as compared to other treatment groups upon rechallenge with PLP (**Figure 5B**, **C**, **J**). Both IFA and PLP only treatments were found to significantly increase the proinflammatory GM-CSF as compared to IFA with DEX and IFA with DEX + PLP (**Figure 5B**). IL-23 also significantly increased due to treatment with PLP, this time compared to DEX and IFA with DEX (**Figure 5J**). Surprisingly, the general pro-inflammatory cytokine IFN-γ was shown to increase with IFA with PLP, a treatment that was effective at suppressing clinical score *in vivo*. IFA with PLP significantly increased levels of IFN-γ as compared to treatments of IFA only, DEX + PLP, and IFA with DEX + PLP (**Figure 5C**). IL-6 was shown to be significantly increased with DEX treatment as compared to IFA with DEX and IFA with DEX + PLP (**Figure 5F**). Unlike the majority of cytokines analyzed, IL-4 significantly increased with PBS treatment as compared to all other treatment groups (**Figure 5I**).

3.4. Effective in vivo Therapies Increase B-cell-related Responses in Splenocytes

In addition to cytokine responses, changes in cell populations in the splenocytes obtained from the different *in vivo* treatment groups were examined both with and without PLP antigen rechallenge (**Figure 6**). The population of T-cells, as identified by CD3, was found to be statistically similar for all treatment groups, both with and without rechallenge (**Figure 6A**). CD11c, which is a common marker for dendritic cells (DCs), was found to be increased both with and without antigen rechallenge for IFA with DEX + PLP and with antigen for IFA with PLP (**Figure 6B**). B-cells, as identified by CD19, were found to be significantly increased in the IFA with DEX+ PLP treatment group (**Figure 6C, F**). CD19+CD11c+cells were also analyzed, as these cells have been shown to act as autoimmune associated B-cells (ABCs) [36, 37]. CD19+CD11c+ population was significantly increased for the IFA with DEX + PLP treatment group without antigen rechallenge (**Figure 6D**). The ABC population in the IFA with DEX + PLP group was significantly higher than all other treatment groups as a percent of the total splenocytes; however, the ABCs were not increased as a percentage of the B-cell (CD19+) population (**Figure 6E**).

Autoantibody production was also measured using ELISPot to determine the number of cells producing PLP-specific antibodies in the spleen following each *in vivo* treatment. Similar to the increased presence of B-cells demonstrated by flow cytometry, ELISpot showed significantly

higher anti-PLP antibody producing cells in splenocytes from mice treated by IFA with DEX + PLP as compared to other treatment groups (**Figure 7**).

4. Discussion

The combination of autoantigen and immunomodulators has recently emerged as a potentially effective ASIT strategy for the treatment of autoimmunity [6]. In this study, IFA was investigated as a co-delivery vehicle in order to treat EAE with a combination of DEX and PLP. Our studies demonstrate that controlled release of DEX and PLP from IFA may provide optimal efficacy in suppressing EAE. In particular, the release of PLP into solution was greatly slowed when it was emulsified into IFA (Figure 1B) and controlled release decreased disease severity in therapies containing PLP in an IFA emulsion (Figures 2 & 4B). IFA has been previously indicated to have significant immunosuppressive properties alone [26]; however, we did not observe this phenomenon. IFA suppressed disease symptoms as compared to the PBS control on only one day, which was seen for all other treatments (Figure 2A). When used as a delivery vehicle for autoantigen or immunomodulator, IFA containing PLP resulted in the most pronounced disease suppression (Figures 2 & 4B). These results were surprising in that codelivery of DEX and PLP in IFA did not suppress disease clinical scores to any noticeable extent as compared to IFA with only PLP (Figure 2G and Figure 4B). The slow release of PLP from the IFA emulsion may be extending the exposure of autoantigen to antigen-presenting cells, allowing the therapy to influence the immune system long after the injections. Previous studies in animal models of autoimmunity have seen similar phenomena, where the controlled release of

autoantigen increases disease suppression both with and without an immunomodulatory signal [7, 8, 11, 38-40].

We also observed that treatments containing PLP, even without controlled release, significantly decreased peak clinical score (**Figure 4A**) and seemed to delay disease onset (**Figure 4C**). Treatment with an appropriate dose of autoantigen has often been reported to decrease autoimmune symptoms in animals, but has not been successfully translated to the clinic [3, 41]. The clinical efficacy of this treatment was also contradictory to the cytokine response observed in splenocytes obtained on day 25 of the study. Treating EAE mice with PLP alone was shown to promote pro-inflammatory cytokine production by significantly increasing GM-CSF and IL-23, and slightly increasing IFN- γ and IL-2 although not to a significant degree compared to other treatments (**Figure 5**). The correlation of the poor efficacy of autoantigen alone in humans with the increased pro-inflammatory cytokine production by PLP treatment emphasizes the importance of analyzing the immune response in addition to clinical symptoms in EAE.

The *in vivo* data indicated the importance of controlled release of autoantigen in the creation of effective ASIT, while the addition of an immunomodulator such as DEX had little effect on clinical symptoms (**Figure 2 & 3**). When analyzing the immune response more closely, it was found that DEX does play an important role in shifting the cytokine profile away from proinflammatory Th1/Th17 responses (**Figure 5**). Decreased pro-inflammatory cytokine levels were in direct contrast with an increase in cellular metabolic activity upon DEX treatment, therefore the suppression of pro-inflammatory cytokine by DEX may be even more significant when considering the results on a per metabolizing cell basis (**Figure 5A**). DEX was also shown to increase IL-6 (**Figure 5F**); however, this cytokine can be indicative of both pro-inflammatory (Th17) and regulatory (Treg) immune responses depending on the presence of other cytokine responses [42, 43]. The increase in IL-6 coupled with a decrease in IL-23 and GM-CSF, along with no change in IL-17, suggests that DEX is not producing a Th17 response and therefore IL-6 production may not be indicative of inflammation [42, 43]. Another cytokine demonstrating unexpected results was IL-4, which was shown to decrease with all therapies, even IFA alone (**Figure 5I**); however, the role of IL-4 in the treatment of EAE has been debated [44].

Interesting immunological trends due to DEX treatment were also observed in the CD11c+ dendritic cell (DC) population upon rechallenge with PLP antigen (**Figure 6B**). IFA with DEX and IFA with DEX + PLP significantly increased the population of DCs compared to the majority of treatments, and DEX + PLP increased DCs as compared to PLP only treatment. The increase of DCs with treatments containing DEX is directly reverse of the trend for DEX to decrease GM-CSF (**Figure 5B**). GM-CSF has been known to be essential for the generation of inflammatory DCs from monocytes in the spleen, and plays a crucial role in EAE pathogenesis [45]. The inversely proportional trend of GM-CSF and CD11c+ DCs following treatments with DEX may indicate that the DCs being produced are not pro-inflammatory, and may actually be immature or even tolerogenic [46, 47]. CD11c+ DCs have been shown to act as tolerogenic DCs in the spleen [46]. Also, the treatment of DCs with DEX has previously been shown to produce higher levels of tolerogenic DCs [45, 48-50]. Additionally, although not statistically significant, a trend in the decrease of CD3+ T-cells with the addition of DEX was also noted (**Figure 6A**).

Previous studies co-administering IFA and autoantigen have shown that a shift towards a Th2/humoral immune response allows for the suppression of Th1/Th17-mediated autoimmune

diseases [19, 20]. Our study supported this hypothesis by demonstrating increased autoantibody production and increase B-cell populations in splenocytes from mice treated with either IFA with PLP or IFA with DEX + PLP (**Figures 6 & 7**). Although IFA with DEX + PLP increased the percent of autoimmune associated B-cells (ABCs) in the entire splenocyte population, this trend appeared to be associated with an increase in B-cells overall rather than an increase in the proportion of B-cells that are ABCs (**Figure 6D, E**). Both B-cell and ABC populations were found to significantly decrease upon rechallenge with antigen. Unresponsiveness to antigen rechallenge may indicate that many of these cells are anergic and therefore not contributing to EAE progression [51, 52].

In measuring PLP-specific autoantibody producing B-cells via ELISpot, we discovered that the treatments that suppressed clinical symptoms of EAE had much higher levels of PLP-specific antibodies (**Figure 7**). Increased production of antibody following effective treatment with IFA and autoantigen has been observed before in both human autoimmunity and animal models [20, 29]. This increase in antibody production against autoantigen has been found to directly correspond to skewing the immune response towards a Th2/humoral response resulting in suppression of Th1/Th17-mediated autoimmunity [20]. Our results demonstrating both an increase in the B-cell population and PLP-specific antibody production with IFA with DEX + PLP treatment of EAE strongly support the hypothesis that the clinical disease suppression is due to a shift towards a Th2/humoral immune response.

5. Conclusion

As the combination of autoantigen and immunomodulator gains more traction as an effective autoimmune therapy, it is important to understand how each component contributes to the desired outcome. By investigating all possible treatment combinations of DEX and PLP using IFA as a delivery vehicle, we were able to identify some interesting trends in the treatment of EAE. Although co-delivery of DEX and PLP was hypothesized to be most effective, it was found that IFA with PLP was just as efficacious at ameliorating disease symptoms *in vivo*. Upon closer analysis of the immunological responses, it was found that DEX plays an important role in decreasing pro-inflammatory cytokines and possibly increasing tolerogenic DCs. Additionally, the co-delivery treatment of IFA with PLP and DEX was shown to increase humoral responses through increased B-cell and antibody production. A shift towards a humoral response is associated with a therapeutic efficacy in the treatment of EAE and MS. Overall, this data indicates that co-delivery of PLP autoantigen and DEX in an IFA emulsion is effective in the treatment of a murine autoimmune model.

Treatment Groups	Mice Alive at end of Study	Mice without Severe Disease Symptoms (score < 2)	Day of Peak Disease Score (Mean ± SD) ^a	Day of Maximum % Weight Change (Mean ± SD) ^a
PBS	3/6	1/6	12.3 ± 1.0	11.8 ± 1.3
IFA	6/6	0/6	13.3 ± 0.5	12.0 ± 1.3
DEX	6/6	0/6	12.2 ± 1.5	12.0 ± 0.9
PLP	5/5	1/5	14.6 ± 4.7	15.0 ± 4.5
IFA with DEX	6/6	1/6	12.5 ± 1.4	12.5 ± 1.4
IFA with PLP	6/6	6/6	11.3 ± 1.4	11.7 ± 0.5
DEX + PLP	6/6	2/6	13.0 ± 1.1	13.7 ± 0.8
IFA with DEX + PLP	6/6	6/6	13.2 ± 1.9	13.3 ± 1.6

Table 1. in vivo Treatment Groups

^a Not statistically different between treatment groups



Figure 1. Release at 37°C of A.) DEX and B.) PLP from IFA emulsion (open circle) and PBS (black square) formulation within dialysis bag in sink conditions of PBS. Concentrations determined at each time point via RP-HPLC. Data shown as a percentage of total DEX or PLP in formulation. (n=3 per formulation)



Figure 2. Clinical disease scores in EAE mice given components of co-delivery treatment, IFA with DEX + PLP. Disease score with PBS control treatment compared to A.) IFA and B.) IFA with DEX + PLP. IFA and IFA with DEX + PLP treatments were compared to C.) each other, D.) DEX treatment, E.) PLP treatment, F.) IFA with DEX, G.) IFA with PLP and H.) DEX + PLP. All treatments were given on Days 4, 7, and 10 (black arrows). (n = 5-6 mice per group, * p < 0.05 as compared to IFA, # p < 0.05 as compared to IFA, # p < 0.05 as compared to IFA with DEX + PLP.



Figure 3. Percent change in weight as compared to day 8 (last day before symptoms) in EAE mice given components of co-delivery treatment, IFA with DEX + PLP. Percent weight change with PBS control treatment compared to A.) IFA and B.) IFA with DEX + PLP. IFA and IFA with DEX + PLP treatments were compared to C.) each other, D.) DEX treatment, E.) PLP treatment, F.) IFA with DEX, G.) IFA with PLP and H.) DEX + PLP. All treatments were given on Days 4, 7, and 10 (black arrows). (n = 5-6 mice per group, * p< 0.05 as compared to IFA, # p<0.05 as compared to IFA with DEX + PLP).



Figure 4. The effect of *in vivo* treatments on EAE was also analyzed by comparing the A.) peak clinical score, B.) area under the curve for clinical scores, C.) and the incidence of disease. EAE disease incidence was evaluated such that disease free animals maintained a clinical score < 1. (n = 5-6 mice per group, * p< 0.05 comparing different treatment groups)



Figure 5. Splenocytes were harvested on day 25 from EAE mice treated *in vivo* with components of co-delivery treatment, IFA with DEX + PLP. Splenocytes were incubated for 120 hours with or without 25 μ M PLP rechallenge. A.) Cell metabolism and supernatant cytokine levels of B.) GM-CSF, C.) IFN- γ , D.) IL-10, E.) TNF- α , F.) IL-6, G.) IL-17, H.) IL-2, I.) IL-4, J.) IL-23, and K.) IL-15 were determined. (n= 5-6 per group, * p< 0.05 comparing different treatment groups, # p<0.05 for 25 μ M PLP versus no PLP for the same treatment, ND indicates cytokine levels were not detectable, Black bars indicate 25 μ M PLP and Gray bars indicate no PLP rechallenge)



Figure 6. Splenocytes were harvested on day 25 from EAE mice treated *in vivo* with components of co-delivery treatment, IFA with DEX + PLP. Splenocytes were incubated for 120 hours with or without 25 μ M PLP rechallenge. The cells were then stained with antibodies for CD3 (Alexa Fluor 488), CD19 (Alexa Fluor 647), and CD11c (Pacific Blue) and analyzed by flow cytometry. Cell populations were determined for A.) T-cells (CD3+), B.) Dendritic Cells (CD11c+), C.) B-cells (CD19+) and D.) autoimmune associated B-cells (ABCs, CD19+CD11c+) as a percentage of the total cell population. E.) The percentage of CD11c+ cells out of the CD19+ cell population was also determined. F.) Gating for CD19+ B-cells is shown for both IFA and IFA with DEX + PLP, without antigen rechallenge. (n= 3-5 per group, * p< 0.05 comparing different treatment groups, # p<0.05 for 25 μ M PLP versus no PLP for the same treatment, Black bars indicate 25 μ M PLP and Gray bars indicate no PLP rechallenge)



Figure 7. Splenocytes were harvested on day 25 from EAE mice treated *in vivo* with components of co-delivery treatment, IFA with DEX + PLP, and were plated on wells coated with or without PLP antigen for 48 hours. Spots associated with B-cells producing PLP-specific antibodies were detected using HRP anti-IgG and TrueBlue stain, and imaged with a CTL ImmunoSpot Analyzer. A.) Representative wells both with and without antigen coating are shown. B.) The number of spots per 1 million cells were compared for different treatment groups. (n= 5- 6 per group in duplicate wells, * p< 0.05 comparing different treatment groups)

References

[1] X. Luo, S.D. Miller, L.D. Shea, Immune Tolerance for Autoimmune Disease and Cell Transplantation, Annu Rev Biomed Eng, 18 (2016) 181-205.

[2] H.L. Weiner, The challenge of multiple sclerosis: how do we cure a chronic heterogeneous disease?, Ann Neurol, 65 (2009) 239-248.

[3] B. Bielekova, B. Goodwin, N. Richert, I. Cortese, T. Kondo, G. Afshar, B. Gran, J. Eaton, J. Antel, J.A. Frank, H.F. McFarland, R. Martin, Encephalitogenic potential of the myelin basic protein peptide (amino acids 83-99) in multiple sclerosis: results of a phase II clinical trial with an altered peptide ligand, Nat Med, 6 (2000) 1167-1175.

[4] L. Kappos, G. Comi, H. Panitch, J. Oger, J. Antel, P. Conlon, L. Steinman, Induction of a non-encephalitogenic type 2 T helper-cell autoimmune response in multiple sclerosis after administration of an altered peptide ligand in a placebo-controlled, randomized phase II trial. The Altered Peptide Ligand in Relapsing MS Study Group, Nat Med, 6 (2000) 1176-1182.
[5] M.S. Freedman, A. Bar-Or, J. Oger, A. Traboulsee, D. Patry, C. Young, T. Olsson, D. Li, H.P. Hartung, M. Krantz, L. Ferenczi, T. Verco, M.-. Investigators, A phase III study evaluating the efficacy and safety of MBP8298 in secondary progressive MS, Neurology, 77 (2011) 1551-1560.

[6] L. Northrup, M.A. Christopher, B.P. Sullivan, C. Berkland, Combining antigen and immunomodulators: Emerging trends in antigen-specific immunotherapy for autoimmunity, Advanced drug delivery reviews, (2015).

[7] L.H. Tostanoski, Y.C. Chiu, J.M. Gammon, T. Simon, J.I. Andorko, J.S. Bromberg, C.M. Jewell, Reprogramming the Local Lymph Node Microenvironment Promotes Tolerance that Is Systemic and Antigen Specific, Cell reports, 16 (2016) 2940-2952.

[8] R.A. Maldonado, R.A. LaMothe, J.D. Ferrari, A.H. Zhang, R.J. Rossi, P.N. Kolte, A.P.
Griset, C. O'Neil, D.H. Altreuter, E. Browning, L. Johnston, O.C. Farokhzad, R. Langer, D.W.
Scott, U.H. von Andrian, T.K. Kishimoto, Polymeric synthetic nanoparticles for the induction of antigen-specific immunological tolerance, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 112 (2015) E156-165.
[9] K.J. Peine, M. Guerau-de-Arellano, P. Lee, N. Kanthamneni, M. Severin, G.D. Probst, H.
Peng, Y. Yang, Z. Vangundy, T.L. Papenfuss, A.E. Lovett-Racke, E.M. Bachelder, K.M.
Ainslie, Treatment of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by codelivery of disease associated Peptide and dexamethasone in acetalated dextran microparticles, Molecular pharmaceutics, 11 (2014) 828-835.

[10] A. Yeste, M. Nadeau, E.J. Burns, H.L. Weiner, F.J. Quintana, Nanoparticle-mediated codelivery of myelin antigen and a tolerogenic small molecule suppresses experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 109 (2012) 11270-11275.

[11] C. Capini, M. Jaturanpinyo, H.I. Chang, S. Mutalik, A. McNally, S. Street, R. Steptoe, B.O'Sullivan, N. Davies, R. Thomas, Antigen-specific suppression of inflammatory arthritis using liposomes, Journal of immunology, 182 (2009) 3556-3565.

[12] N. Kobayashi, H. Kobayashi, L. Gu, T. Malefyt, T.J. Siahaan, Antigen-specific suppression of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by a novel bifunctional peptide inhibitor, The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics, 322 (2007) 879-886.

[13] J.O. Sestak, B.P. Sullivan, S. Thati, L. Northrup, B. Hartwell, L. Antunez, M.L. Forrest, C.M. Vines, T.J. Siahaan, C. Berkland, Codelivery of antigen and an immune cell adhesion inhibitor is necessary for efficacy of soluble antigen arrays in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Molecular Therapy — Methods & Clinical Development, 1 (2014). [14] L. Northrup, J.O. Sestak, B.P. Sullivan, S. Thati, B.L. Hartwell, T.J. Siahaan, C.M. Vines,C. Berkland, Co-delivery of autoantigen and b7 pathway modulators suppresses experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, The AAPS journal, 16 (2014) 1204-1213.

[15] D.J. Irvine, M.A. Swartz, G.L. Szeto, Engineering synthetic vaccines using cues from natural immunity, Nat Mater, 12 (2013) 978-990.

[16] T.J. Kindt, R.A. Goldsby, B.A. Osborne, J. Kuby, Kuby immunology, 6th ed., W.H.Freeman and Company, New York, 2007.

[17] J.M. Fletcher, S.J. Lalor, C.M. Sweeney, N. Tubridy, K.H. Mills, T cells in multiple sclerosis and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Clin Exp Immunol, 162 (2010) 1-11.

[18] L. Legroux, N. Arbour, Multiple Sclerosis and T Lymphocytes: An Entangled Story, Journal of neuroimmune pharmacology : the official journal of the Society on NeuroImmune Pharmacology, 10 (2015) 528-546.

[19] P.S. Heeger, T. Forsthuber, C. Shive, E. Biekert, C. Genain, H.H. Hofstetter, A. Karulin,P.V. Lehmann, Revisiting tolerance induced by autoantigen in incomplete Freund's adjuvant,Journal of immunology, 164 (2000) 5771-5781.

[20] M.S. Lin, H.M. Tse, M.M. Delmastro, S. Bertera, C.T. Wong, R. Lakomy, J. He, M.M. Sklavos, G.M. Coudriet, M. Pietropaolo, M.M. Trucco, J.D. Piganelli, A multivalent vaccine for type 1 diabetes skews T cell subsets to Th2 phenotype in NOD mice, Immunol Res, 50 (2011) 213-220.

[21] M.F. Powell, M.J. Newman, Vaccine design: the subunit and adjuvant approach, Plenum Press, New York, 1995.

[22] F.M. Dietrich, The Immune Response of C57bl-6 Mice to Protein Antigens Incorporated into Freund's Incomplete Adjuvant, Pathol Microbiol (Basel), 27 (1964) 1025-1034.

[23] H. Zheng, H. Zhang, F. Liu, Y. Qi, H. Jiang, T cell-depleted splenocytes from mice preimmunized with neuroantigen in incomplete Freund's adjuvant involved in protection from experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Immunol Lett, 157 (2014) 38-44.

[24] R. Liddi, P.E. Beales, G. Rosignoli, P. Pozzilli, Incomplete Freund's adjuvant reduces diabetes in the non-obese diabetic mouse, Horm Metab Res, 32 (2000) 201-206.

[25] G.W. Cannon, M.M. Griffiths, M.L. Woods, Suppression of adjuvant-induced arthritis in DA rats by incomplete Freund's adjuvant, Arthritis and rheumatism, 36 (1993) 126-131.

[26] A. Zamora, A. Matejuk, M. Silverman, A.A. Vandenbark, H. Offner, Inhibitory effects of incomplete Freund's adjuvant on experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Autoimmunity, 35 (2002) 21-28.

[27] J. Luo, J. Lindstrom, Antigen-specific immunotherapeutic vaccine for experimental autoimmune myasthenia gravis, Journal of immunology, 193 (2014) 5044-5055.

[28] G. Fousteri, A. Dave, A. Bot, T. Juntti, S. Omid, M. von Herrath, Subcutaneous insulin B:9-23/IFA immunisation induces Tregs that control late-stage prediabetes in NOD mice through IL-10 and IFNgamma, Diabetologia, 53 (2010) 1958-1970.

[29] T. Orban, K. Farkas, H. Jalahej, J. Kis, A. Treszl, B. Falk, H. Reijonen, J. Wolfsdorf, A. Ricker, J.B. Matthews, N. Tchao, P. Sayre, P. Bianchine, Autoantigen-specific regulatory T cells induced in patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus by insulin B-chain immunotherapy, Journal of autoimmunity, 34 (2010) 408-415.

[30] D. Franchimont, J. Galon, M. Gadina, R. Visconti, Y. Zhou, M. Aringer, D.M. Frucht, G.P. Chrousos, J.J. O'Shea, Inhibition of Th1 immune response by glucocorticoids: dexamethasone selectively inhibits IL-12-induced Stat4 phosphorylation in T lymphocytes, Journal of immunology, 164 (2000) 1768-1774.

[31] G. Zheng, S. Zhong, Y. Geng, G. Munirathinam, I. Cha, C. Reardon, G.S. Getz, N. van Rooijen, Y. Kang, B. Wang, A. Chen, Dexamethasone promotes tolerance in vivo by enriching CD11clo CD40lo tolerogenic macrophages, Eur J Immunol, 43 (2013) 219-227.

[32] X. Chen, J.J. Oppenheim, R.T. Winkler-Pickett, J.R. Ortaldo, O.M. Howard, Glucocorticoid amplifies IL-2-dependent expansion of functional FoxP3(+)CD4(+)CD25(+) T regulatory cells in vivo and enhances their capacity to suppress EAE, Eur J Immunol, 36 (2006) 2139-2149.
[33] I.J. Elenkov, Glucocorticoids and the Th1/Th2 balance, Ann N Y Acad Sci, 1024 (2004) 138-146.

[34] S. Wust, J. van den Brandt, D. Tischner, A. Kleiman, J.P. Tuckermann, R. Gold, F. Luhder,H.M. Reichardt, Peripheral T cells are the therapeutic targets of glucocorticoids in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Journal of immunology, 180 (2008) 8434-8443.

[35] Y. Kang, L. Xu, B. Wang, A. Chen, G. Zheng, Cutting edge: Immunosuppressant as adjuvant for tolerogenic immunization, Journal of immunology, 180 (2008) 5172-5176.

[36] A.V. Rubtsov, K. Rubtsova, J.W. Kappler, J. Jacobelli, R.S. Friedman, P. Marrack, CD11c-Expressing B Cells Are Located at the T Cell/B Cell Border in Spleen and Are Potent APCs, Journal of immunology, 195 (2015) 71-79.

[37] A.V. Rubtsov, K. Rubtsova, A. Fischer, R.T. Meehan, J.Z. Gillis, J.W. Kappler, P. Marrack, Toll-like receptor 7 (TLR7)-driven accumulation of a novel CD11c(+) B-cell population is important for the development of autoimmunity, Blood, 118 (2011) 1305-1315.

[38] G. Cappellano, A.D. Woldetsadik, E. Orilieri, Y. Shivakumar, M. Rizzi, F. Carniato, C.L.Gigliotti, E. Boggio, N. Clemente, C. Comi, C. Dianzani, R. Boldorini, A. Chiocchetti, F. Reno,U. Dianzani, Subcutaneous inverse vaccination with PLGA particles loaded with a MOG peptide

and IL-10 decreases the severity of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, Vaccine, 32 (2014) 5681-5689.

[39] J.S. Lewis, N.V. Dolgova, Y. Zhang, C.Q. Xia, C.H. Wasserfall, M.A. Atkinson, M.J. Clare-Salzler, B.G. Keselowsky, A combination dual-sized microparticle system modulates dendritic cells and prevents type 1 diabetes in prediabetic NOD mice, Clinical immunology (Orlando, Fla.), (2015).

[40] A.A. Belogurov, Jr., A.V. Stepanov, I.V. Smirnov, D. Melamed, A. Bacon, A.E. Mamedov,V.M. Boitsov, L.P. Sashchenko, N.A. Ponomarenko, S.N. Sharanova, A.N. Boyko, M.V.

Dubina, A. Friboulet, D.D. Genkin, A.G. Gabibov, Liposome-encapsulated peptides protect against experimental allergic encephalitis, FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology, 27 (2013) 222-231.

[41] C.A. Sabatos-Peyton, J. Verhagen, D.C. Wraith, Antigen-specific immunotherapy of autoimmune and allergic diseases, Current opinion in immunology, 22 (2010) 609-615.

[42] K. Ganeshan, P.J. Bryce, Regulatory T cells enhance mast cell production of IL-6 via surface-bound TGF-beta, Journal of immunology, 188 (2012) 594-603.

[43] N.J. Wilson, K. Boniface, J.R. Chan, B.S. McKenzie, W.M. Blumenschein, J.D. Mattson, B.

Basham, K. Smith, T. Chen, F. Morel, J.C. Lecron, R.A. Kastelein, D.J. Cua, T.K. McClanahan,

E.P. Bowman, R. de Waal Malefyt, Development, cytokine profile and function of human interleukin 17-producing helper T cells, Nature immunology, 8 (2007) 950-957.

[44] R. Liblau, L. Steinman, S. Brocke, Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in IL-4deficient mice, Int Immunol, 9 (1997) 799-803. [45] A. Moreau, E. Varey, G. Beriou, M. Hill, L. Bouchet-Delbos, M. Segovia, M.C. Cuturi, Tolerogenic dendritic cells and negative vaccination in transplantation: from rodents to clinical trials, Front Immunol, 3 (2012) 218.

[46] J. Liu, X. Cao, Regulatory dendritic cells in autoimmunity: A comprehensive review, Journal of autoimmunity, 63 (2015) 1-12.

[47] K. Mahnke, E. Schmitt, L. Bonifaz, A.H. Enk, H. Jonuleit, Immature, but not inactive: the tolerogenic function of immature dendritic cells, Immunol Cell Biol, 80 (2002) 477-483.

[48] P. Garcia-Gonzalez, R. Morales, L. Hoyos, J. Maggi, J. Campos, B. Pesce, D. Garate, M.

Larrondo, R. Gonzalez, L. Soto, V. Ramos, P. Tobar, M.C. Molina, K. Pino-Lagos, D. Catalan, J.C. Aguillon, A short protocol using dexamethasone and monophosphoryl lipid A generates tolerogenic dendritic cells that display a potent migratory capacity to lymphoid chemokines, J Transl Med, 11 (2013) 128.

[49] F.S. Kleijwegt, D.T. Jansen, J. Teeler, A.M. Joosten, S. Laban, T. Nikolic, B.O. Roep,
Tolerogenic dendritic cells impede priming of naive CD8(+) T cells and deplete memory CD8(+)
T cells, Eur J Immunol, 43 (2013) 85-92.

[50] P.M. Emmer, J. van der Vlag, G.J. Adema, L.B. Hilbrands, Dendritic cells activated by lipopolysaccharide after dexamethasone treatment induce donor-specific allograft hyporesponsiveness, Transplantation, 81 (2006) 1451-1459.

[51] J.C. Cambier, A. Getahun, B cell activation versus anergy; the antigen receptor as a molecular switch, Immunol Lett, 128 (2010) 6-7.

[52] S.B. Gauld, R.J. Benschop, K.T. Merrell, J.C. Cambier, Maintenance of B cell anergy requires constant antigen receptor occupancy and signaling, Nature immunology, 6 (2005) 1160-1167. **Chapter V: Conclusions and Future Work**

1. Conclusions

Antigen-specific immunotherapy (ASIT) has long been the cornerstone of vaccines, arguably one of the most important healthcare related-inventions. The approach of vaccines, to utilize both antigen and immunomodulator (i.e., adjuvant), may hold the key to developing successful ASIT for autoimmunity. As reviewed in chapter 1 and elaborated on in chapters 2, 3, and 4; promising results in experimental models of autoimmunity have demonstrated the efficacy of codelivery of autoantigen and immunomodulator as ASIT for autoimmunity. With the positive results in these proof-of-concept studies there is increased hope that the combination of autoantigen and immunomodulator may hold the key to the creation of successful ASIT to treat, prevent, and possibly cure autoimmune disease.

The B7 signaling pathway is a promising immunomodulator target for the treatment of EAE. In chapter 2, co-delivery of B7-targeted peptides and autoantigen with a novel vehicle, a soluble antigen array (SAgA) was found to suppress clinical disease symptoms of EAE as compared to the negative controls. SAgAs co-delivering PLP autoantigen with each of the three different peptides targeting the B7 pathway or LABL, which targets ICAM-1, suppressed disease symptoms to a similar degree. Although the clinical effects of the SAgAs were comparable, the cytokine responses in splenocytes harvested from the *in vivo*-treated mice demonstrated different immunological mechanisms. Most notably the peptide mimic of CD28, B7AP, decreased levels of the pro-inflammatory cytokines GM-CSF and IL-2, while the other SAgA treatments did not. Another interesting finding was that the particulate nature of the SAgA with sF2, a peptide mimic of CTLA-4, did not change the ability to suppress EAE. Combined, these results suggest that multiple immunomodulatory signals are capable of EAE suppression when co-delivered with autoantigen, and different physical properties of the delivery vehicle (soluble or colloidal) can still be effective.

In chapter 3, we demonstrated that splenocytes from EAE mice can be used as an antigenspecific *in vitro* screening system for evaluating the immune response in an autoimmune model. EAE splenocytes demonstrated antigen-specific immune responses through rechallenge with PLP autoantigen, and therefore offered a mechanism by which to screen immunomodulators for their ability to skew the antigen-specific immune response towards tolerance. Eleven small molecule immunomodulators were investigated for their potential to mitigate the antigen-specific immune response; however, only dexamethasone demonstrated tolerogenic responses. Dexamethasone was found to increase tolerogenic cytokines, decrease pro-inflammatory cytokines, and decreased CD3+ and CD3+CD4+ T-cell populations at a relevant dose.

Chapter 4 elaborated on the work conducted in chapter 3, as dexamethasone was co-delivered with autoantigen (PLP) *in vivo* for the treatment of EAE. Using an IFA emulsion as a co-delivery vehicle, it was found that the controlled release of autoantigen was important for the suppression of clinical disease symptoms. Co-delivery using IFA also shifted the immune response towards a humoral response by increasing B-cell populations. Additionally, analysis of the immune response via cytokines revealed that dexamethasone was important for shifting the immune response away from inflammation. Overall, this data indicated that the co-delivery of PLP and dexamethasone with an oil-and-water emulsion is effective in treating a murine autoimmune model, and with further optimization the potential to be successful in humans.

2. Future Work

Although these studies demonstrate the potential of co-delivering autoantigen and immunomodulator to treat autoimmunity, there is much work still to be done. Future studies

should focus on optimizing each of the components in this therapy; the immunomodulator, the co-delivery vehicle, and possibly the autoantigen. A better understanding of how each component acts alone and in combination will enhance our understanding of the mechanisms by which antigen-specific immune tolerance can be induced in combinational ASIT.

Chapters 2 and 3 both focused primarily on optimization of the immunomodulator, and demonstrated that both B7-targeted peptides and small molecules such as dexamethasone may suppress autoimmunity. Although both types of immunomodulators were effective, they act through very different mechanisms. B7-targeted peptides are believed to bind proteins in the B7 co-stimulatory pathway on the cell surface, whereas dexamethasone acts via an intracellular glucocorticoid receptor [1]. It is possible that the antigen-specific ex vivo screening system used in chapter 3 could be used to compare the tolerogenic effects of compounds that work extracellularly, such as the peptides described in chapter 2. Many co-stimulatory pathways exist beyond the B7 pathway such as PD-1/PD-1L, CD40/CD40-L, ICOS/ICOS-L, and many others that could potentially be targeted by peptides [2]. A closer examination of these pathways and their potential to induce tolerance may lead to the discovery of an even more effective immunomodulatory peptide than those targeting the B7-pathway. Additionally, even for peptides that act on the same pathway, further investigation into their mechanisms of action may lead to more insight towards immunomodulator optimization. For example, the sF2 peptide studied in chapter 2 was originally created to enhance T-cell proliferation and possibly exacerbate T-cell mediated diseases such as EAE [3]. The contradictory results found in chapter 2, that codelivery of this peptide with autoantigen suppresses EAE, should be further investigated to better understand the immunological mechanisms leading to EAE disease suppression.

The ex vivo screen of immunomodulators described in chapter 3 indicated that dexamethasone had the most tolerogenic potential; however, that screen may be further optimized to better examine the production of an antigen-specific regulatory immune response. Regulatory cell types, such as regulatory T-cells, B-cell, and DCs, are all important in the creation of antigen-specific tolerance that would be needed to reverse or cure autoimmunity. The presence of these cell types upon treatment with immunomodulators would lead to greater certainty of immunomodulator efficacy in vivo. Regulatory T-cells (Tregs) are the most well studied regulatory cell population, and can be characterized by the surface markers CD3, CD4, and CD25 and by the intercellular protein FoxP3 [4, 5]. The presence of these cells even with the induction of immune tolerance is extremely low and often difficult to detect in a large splenocyte population, therefore the separation and concentration of the T-cell subpopulation before analysis may help enhance detection. Both regulatory B-cells (Bregs) and tolerogenic DCs (tolDCs) are more difficult to detect and, due to their relatively recent discovery, there is not a consensus on the surface markers that designate these cell types [6, 7]. These cell types can be defined by the proteins or enzymes they produce; IL-10 for Bregs and indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) for tolDCs [6, 7]. Similar to with Tregs, the separation of subpopulations (B-cells and DCs) prior to analysis rather than analysis on all splenocytes may lead to greater ability to detect these populations.

In addition to the immunomodulator, the co-delivery vehicle is essential for the production of an effective ASIT for autoimmunity. As reviewed in chapter 1 several different vehicles have been studied for the co-delivery of immunomodulator and autoantigen, including microparticles, nanoparticles, liposomes, multivalent polymeric arrays, direct chemical linkage, and in chapter 4 an oil-in-water emulsion was studied. This dissertation has demonstrated that both hyaluronic
acid-based soluble antigen arrays (SAgAs) and the oil-in-water emulsion of incomplete freund's adjuvant (IFA) can be efficacious at co-delivering autoantigen and immunomodulator for the treatment of EAE. Neither of these delivery systems has been approved for use in humans, therefore investigations of currently approved vehicles may allow for expedited creation of successful ASIT to treat human autoimmunity. Hyaluronic acid, the backbone of SAgAs, has been approved in many products on the market providing a clear path to SAgA approval [8]. On the other hand, IFA has been around for decades and although it has been used in clinical trials [9, 10] it has never been approved in a human therapeutic. A major reason that it has not been approved is the propensity for IFA to cause severe inflammation or even granulomas at the site of injection [11]. Although IFA is not approved for human use, several oil-in-water emulsions are approved in the US or EU [12]. Additionally, several approved vaccine adjuvants are oil-in-water emulsions such as MF59 and AS03[13].

One interesting FDA-approved oil-based system is the tocopherol (tocol) family, including vitamin E and its derivatives. Tocols have natural anti-oxidative and anti-inflammatory properties; therefore, a tocol-based emulsion may act as both a co-delivery vehicle and contribute to efficacy of an ASIT for autoimmunity [14]. Vitamin E and tocol esters such as α-tocopherol-polyethyleneglycol-1000-succinate (TPGS) have been used in the creation of oil-in-water emulsions [14, 15]. Development of a vitamin E/ TPGS-based emulsion is currently underway in the Berkland laboratory, and future work with this delivery system is an exciting next step in the creation of ASIT for autoimmunity.

Finally, the development of ASIT by combining autoantigen and immunomodulator can be applied to many different autoimmune diseases by changing the autoantigen. In addition to MS, rheumatoid arthritis and type 1 diabetes also have clearly defined autoantigen targets and corresponding animal models [16, 17]. Future work in applying similar strategies for co-delivery of immunomodulator with autoantigens in other autoimmune diseases would bolster the amount of evidence in favor of this emerging trend in ASIT. Overall, with continued research and optimization of the immunomodulator, co-delivery vehicle, and autoantigen, this combinational approach towards ASIT for autoimmunity may prove key in the treatment and even cure of autoimmune diseases.

References

[1] C. Stahn, M. Lowenberg, D.W. Hommes, F. Buttgereit, Molecular mechanisms of glucocorticoid action and selective glucocorticoid receptor agonists, Mol Cell Endocrinol, 275 (2007) 71-78.

[2] C. Chittasupho, T.J. Siahaan, C.M. Vines, C. Berkland, Autoimmune therapies targeting costimulation and emerging trends in multivalent therapeutics, Therapeutic delivery, 2 (2011) 873-889.

[3] T. Fukumoto, N. Torigoe, S. Kawabata, M. Murakami, T. Uede, T. Nishi, Y. Ito, K.

Sugimura, Peptide mimics of the CTLA4-binding domain stimulate T-cell proliferation, Nature biotechnology, 16 (1998) 267-270.

[4] S.Z. Josefowicz, L.F. Lu, A.Y. Rudensky, Regulatory T cells: mechanisms of differentiation and function, Annual review of immunology, 30 (2012) 531-564.

[5] S. Sakaguchi, K. Wing, M. Miyara, Regulatory T cells - a brief history and perspective, Eur J Immunol, 37 Suppl 1 (2007) S116-123.

[6] T. Ding, F. Yan, S. Cao, X. Ren, Regulatory B cell: New member of immunosuppressive cell club, Human immunology, 76 (2015) 615-621.

[7] R.A. Maldonado, U.H. von Andrian, How tolerogenic dendritic cells induce regulatory T cells, Adv Immunol, 108 (2010) 111-165.

[8] G. Tripodo, A. Trapani, M.L. Torre, G. Giammona, G. Trapani, D. Mandracchia, Hyaluronic acid and its derivatives in drug delivery and imaging: Recent advances and challenges, Eur J Pharm Biopharm, 97 (2015) 400-416.

[9] T. Orban, K. Farkas, H. Jalahej, J. Kis, A. Treszl, B. Falk, H. Reijonen, J. Wolfsdorf, A.

Ricker, J.B. Matthews, N. Tchao, P. Sayre, P. Bianchine, Autoantigen-specific regulatory T cells

induced in patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus by insulin B-chain immunotherapy, Journal of autoimmunity, 34 (2010) 408-415.

[10] E.P. Salerno, S.M. Shea, W.C. Olson, G.R. Petroni, M.E. Smolkin, C. McSkimming, K.A. Chianese-Bullock, C.L. Slingluff, Jr., Activation, dysfunction and retention of T cells in vaccine sites after injection of incomplete Freund's adjuvant, with or without peptide, Cancer Immunol Immunother, 62 (2013) 1149-1159.

[11] T.J. Kindt, R.A. Goldsby, B.A. Osborne, J. Kuby, Kuby immunology, 6th ed., W.H.Freeman and Company, New York, 2007.

[12] K. Hippalgaonkar, S. Majumdar, V. Kansara, Injectable lipid emulsions-advancements, opportunities and challenges, AAPS PharmSciTech, 11 (2010) 1526-1540.

[13] C.R. Alving, K.K. Peachman, M. Rao, S.G. Reed, Adjuvants for human vaccines, Current opinion in immunology, 24 (2012) 310-315.

[14] P.P. Constantinides, J. Han, S.S. Davis, Advances in the use of tocols as drug delivery vehicles, Pharm Res, 23 (2006) 243-255.

[15] P.P. Constantinides, A. Tustian, D.R. Kessler, Tocol emulsions for drug solubilization and parenteral delivery, Advanced drug delivery reviews, 56 (2004) 1243-1255.

[16] L.I. Sakkas, D.P. Bogdanos, C. Katsiari, C.D. Platsoucas, Anti-citrullinated peptides as autoantigens in rheumatoid arthritis-relevance to treatment, Autoimmunity reviews, 13 (2014) 1114-1120.

[17] K.T. Coppieters, L.C. Harrison, M.G. von Herrath, Trials in type 1 diabetes: Antigenspecific therapies, Clinical immunology (Orlando, Fla.), 149 (2013) 345-355.